GRAVITY WITH TORSION AS DEFORMED BF THEORY

ALBERTO S. CATTANEO, LEON MENGER, AND MICHELE SCHIAVINA

ABSTRACT. We study a family of (possibly non topological) deformations of BF theory for the Lie algebra obtained by quadratic extension of $\mathfrak{so}(3,1)$ by an orthogonal module. The resulting theory, called quadratically extended General Relativity (qeGR), is shown to be classically equivalent to certain models of gravity with dynamical torsion. The classical equivalence is shown to promote to a stronger notion of equivalence within the Batalin– Vilkovisky formalism. In particular, both Palatini–Cartan gravity and a deformation thereof by a dynamical torsion term, called (quadratic) generalised Holst theory, are recovered from the standard Batalin–Vilkovisky formulation of qeGR by elimination of generalised auxiliary fields.

Contents

Introduction	2
Torsion in Theories of Gravity	5
Acknowledgements	6
1. Background	6
1.1. Trivial Standard Extensions	6
1.2. Classical Lagrangian Field Theory	8
1.2.1. Kijowksi–Tulczijew boundary data for classical field theory	11
1.3. Batalin–Vilkovisky Formalism	12
2. Classical qeGR, Classical Equivalences and Boundary analysis	17
2.1. Deformed, quadratically extended, BF theory	17
2.2. Quadratically extended General Relativity	18
2.3. Classical Equivalences	23
2.4. Classical boundary/Hamiltonian picture	28
3. BV Equivalences	36
3.1. Symmetries	36
3.1.1. BV extension of qeGR in the topological sector	41
3.1.2. BV extension of qeGR in the gravitational sector	43
3.1.3. BV extension of gravitational generalised Holst theory	45
3.2. BV equivalence: Main results	47

ASC acknowledge partial support of the SNF Grant No. 200020 192080 and of the Simons Collaboration on Global Categorical Symmetries. This research was (partly) supported by the NCCR SwissMAP, funded by the Swiss National Science Foundation. This article is based upon work from COST Action 21109 CaLISTA, supported by COST (European Cooperation in Science and Technology) (www.cost.eu).

ALBERTO S. CATTANEO, LEON MENGER, AND MICHELE SCHIAVINA

3.2.1. General Contractible Pairs	47
3.2.2. BV Equivalences	51
4. Discussion and Outlook	54
4.1. <i>BF</i> Theories of Gravity	54
4.1.1. Self-dual Plebanski gravity	55
4.1.2. MacDowell–Mansouri Gravity	56
Appendix A. Calculations for Theorem 2.29	57
Appendix B. Quadratic Lie Algebra Extensions	59
References	62

INTRODUCTION

Topological models like BF theory and deformations thereof,¹ while known to have many applications in pure mathematics related to the study of topological invariants (see e.g. [Sch00; Mne08; CMR20; HKS20]), have also proven to be relevant in theoretical physics, especially in the formulation of gauge theories of gravity and their subsequent quantisation. For instance, in three spacetime dimensions, general relativity in the coframe formalism can be cast as a pure BF theory, and is therefore topological. This fact was originally observed by [Car98; Wit88], who noticed that the symmetries of BF theory can be used to generate diffeomorphisms on-shell. A strong-equivalence result of the Hamiltonian dgmanifolds underlying the two theories was later proven in the Batalin–Vilkovisky (BV) formalism [CSS18; CS22], a result that also hints at the equivalence of the quantisation of the two theories. Indeed the quantisation of BF theory in the BV formalism, pioneered by Cattaneo, Mnev and Reshetikhin [CMR12; CMR14; CMR17], can be used to inform our understanding of the quantisation of triadic gravity. (Note, however, that the equivalence only holds in the nondegenerate sector of BF theory.)

In four dimensions the situation is different: Gravity is no longer topological² and can thus not be fully described by a $BF + \Lambda BB$ theory. There have been some attempts at retaining a formulation of gravity as a (deformed) BF theory, via certain conditions on the *B* field, usually called *simplicity constraints* and enforced dynamically, which break the symmetries of the theory to allow for local degrees of freedom. The two main approaches in this vein are known as Plebanski theory [Ple77] and MacDowell–Mansouri theory [MM77] (for a review see [FS05; FS12]). However, it has been suggested that these constraints lead to difficulties when attempting to quantise the system [Mik06]. Consequently, it would be beneficial, both conceptually and for practical purposes, to find a formulation of tetradic gravity based on *BF* theory together with a symmetry breaking mechanism with better properties.

Another interesting aspect which has received increasing attention lately is the role of torsion in theories of gravity. Together with curvature and non-metricity, it is one of the three

 $\mathbf{2}$

¹These often go under the name of $BF + \Lambda BB$ theories, see [Cat+98].

²By this we mean that there are two propagating, local, degrees of freedom in the phase space.

DEFORMED BF GRAVITY

geometric quantities that can be used to formulate a fully general theory of tetradic gravity. While both Einstein–Hilbert [Hil15] and Einstein–Palatini [HHKN76; FFR82] models require the torsion to vanish, and thus feature the unique metric-compatible Levi-Civita connection, there exists an equivalent formulation of gravity where curvature is required to vanish, but torsion is allowed to take on non-zero values. This is known as *Teleparallel Gravity* [AP04; Ham02; HJKP18]. Meanwhile, *Palatini–Cartan gravity*, another classically equivalent theory, imposes neither vanishing torsion nor vanishing curvature from the getgo but rather obtains vanishing torsion "dynamically", that is to say: as an algebraic field equation.

In recent years, the role of torsion terms in tetradic gravity theories has been thoroughly investigated, and several proposals have been put forward, linking torsion effects to the evolution of the early universe and its late accelerated expansion [Pop13b], as well as coupling gravity to non-integer spin matter [Pop13a; DC20] or even investigating dark matter in the presence of quadratic torsion terms [Még20]. Thus, while on one hand it is desirable for any model of gravity not to hinge on restrictions of either curvature or torsion, on the other hand it seems like torsion terms, linear or quadratic³, should receive more attention from a field theoretic perspective. From this point of view, our search for a *BF*-type model for general relativity will naturally output a theory that is sensitive to non-trivial torsion.

In this paper we present a novel formulation of gravity as a symmetry-broken deformation of BF theory. To this end we use the notion of (trivial⁴) standard quadratic Lie algebra extensions introduced in [KO06; KO07] and consider a $BF + \Lambda BB$ theory for a quadratically extended Lie algebra to be our basic (topological) model. We call the resulting model quadratically extended BF theory (qBF). We then introduce a fairly general (quadratic) deformation term, leading us to deformed, quadratically extended, BF theory (dqBF), which overall depends on two real parameters and a Lie algebra automorphism T, called deformation automorphism. In order to obtain a theory that can reasonably model general relativity, we specialise dqBF to the trivial quadratic extension of the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{so}(3, 1)$ and call the resulting theory quadratically extended general relativity (qeGR).

Our analysis shows that this model is general enough to describe both "topological sectors" as well as "gravitational sectors", meaning that by varying the deformation (and the parameters), the properties of the model—i.e. degrees of freedom, symmetries and equations of motion—change to describe other models of interests, some of which are models of gravity.

Indeed, within certain ranges of the deformation parameters, one is able to break just enough (shift) symmetries to obtain non-topological theories with precisely 2 local degrees of freedom (in configuration space), corresponding to the propagating degrees of freedom of the graviton. In particular, we show that one can recover both Palatini–Cartan–Holst gravity (up to a boundary term) and a deformation thereof, modified by the presence of

³The terms "linear" and "quadratic" refer to whether the dynamical torsion field appears linearly or quadratically in the action functional.

 $^{^{4}}$ We will present only the most trivial extension possible, subsequent obvious generalisations being straightforward. See Appendix B.

torsion as a dynamical field. This justifies the name "gravitational sector" of qeGR. We note, in passing, that qeGR implements (a modified version of) the simplicity constraints on the B field.⁵

In order to substantiate what we mean by "recovering" a theory from another one, this work uses the Batalin–Vilkovisky (BV) formalism, which encodes—via cohomological resolutions—the space of inequivalent physical configurations of the theory (the moduli space). To a classical field theory with symmetries, the BV framework associates a Hamiltonian dg manifold $\mathfrak{F} = (\mathcal{F}, \varpi, S, Q)$, comprised of a (-1)-symplectic graded manifold (\mathcal{F}, ϖ) together with an action functional S over \mathcal{F} whose Hamiltonian vector field Q has the cohomological property (i.e. [Q, Q] = 0). Using Q one can then define the BV complex of the theory, which resolves the original moduli space.⁶

It is natural to phrase equivalence of field theories in this language. One can however formulate several inequivalent notions of equivalence, of increasing strength, three of which are directly important for this work. Classical BV equivalence demands that the BVcohomologies of two theories agree in degree 0, i.e. for classical fields. This weakest form of equivalence can be investigated using only the classical Lagrangian field theory data and usually provides a starting point for investigating stronger equivalences. A finer notion is BV equivalence, which requires the BV complexes of two BV theories to be quasi-isomorphic, i.e. that there be a map of Hamiltonian dg manifolds, inducing an isomorphism between their associated cohomologies in all degrees (for the precise notion see Definition 1.26). Finally, we mention strong BV equivalence, which is an isomorphism of Hamiltonian dg manifolds. A fitting non-trivial example of the latter is the strong BV equivalence between BF theory and triadic gravity, proven in [CSS18], which clarifies in what sense general relativity is essentially BF theory in three dimensions. See also [CS22].

In order to establish that two theories are BV equivalent, a handy notion is that of auxiliary fields [Hen90; BBH95], which essentially encodes the idea that two theories may differ by certain field configurations that are only used to present certain physical content in a particularly useful way, but which are otherwise "physically irrelevant". In the language of resolutions, this is translated in the statement that said fields have an associated trivial cohomology and are "contractible", so they can be eliminated without changing the underlying physics. (For further details on this procedure and its applications, see [BGST05; BG11; Gri11].)

In what constitutes the main part of this work, we identify and eliminate as many auxiliary fields as possible in the BV formulation of qeGR (for certain appropriate choices of parameters and deformations), and find BV-equivalent theories so that the classical equivalences are promoted to BV equivalences. In particular, for a certain choice of parameters and deformations, we find a BV equivalence between qeGR and Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory, modulo a boundary term that corresponds to the Nie-Yan class (cf. Proposition 2.34 and Remark 2.24).

⁵This is already true for quadratically extended BF theory.

⁶By this we mean that the cohomology in degree zero of the BV complex is (a replacement of) the space of functions functions over the moduli space, which is often singular.

Our main result is Theorem 3.22, which describes general relativity as an instance of qeGR theory, in the sense that the latter is BV-equivalent to both quadratic generalised Holst (qgH) and generalised Holst (gH) theory (Definition 2.18), both of which are slightly generalised versions of very well-known models for coframe gravity.

The action functional of gH theory features a quadratic torsion term $\eta(d_A e, d_A e)$, where e is a tetrad and A an $\mathfrak{so}(3, 1)$ connection. As such, it is a good starting point for further investigations into the role of such terms in relation to known theories of gravity. We will show in Proposition 2.22 that the quadratic torsion term $\eta(d_A e, d_A e)$ corresponds to the topological Nieh–Yan term and can be written as a boundary term plus a topological contribution to the action. Due to the general form of the family of theories defined in this work, this gives a rather general result on the role of quadratic torsion terms of this form.

We also analyse the classical boundary structure of dqBF (in the sense of Section 1.2.1) and compute the associated constraint algebra. We find that the constraint set of the theory is first class only in the topological sector, simultaneously hinting at the fact that: 1. including dynamical torsion fields term makes the Cauchy problem more involved, and 2. that the simplicity constraint—which reduces the field B to the quadratic tensor $e \wedge e$ for e a tetrad—is second class and as such not easily quantisable. For further details see Section 2.4 and Remark 2.30.

The paper is organised as follows. In Section 1.1 and Section 1.3 we briefly introduce the constructions of standard Lie algebra extensions and the basic notions of the BV formalism. In Section 2 we formulate quadratically extended GR (qeGR), the main subject of this work, and conduct a thorough classical analysis including relations to theories and modifications of gravity. Finally in Section 3 we formulate the BV theory of qeGR and find BV equivalences providing direct relations to the BV data of PCH gravity.

Torsion in Theories of Gravity. In a field theory that depends on a principal connection A and a coframe field e (a tetrad or vierbein) there are two derived, gauge covariant, quantities of immediate interest: The curvature F_A and the torsion form $d_A e$.

Depending on the properties of curvature and torsion that are assumed from the get-go (and not as dynamical field equations), we classify theories of gravity in the following way⁷:

- Impose vanishing torsion $d_A e = 0$: In this situation one can make use of the fundamental theorem of Riemannian geometry [Lee19] to conclude that the connection must be the unique compatible *Levi-Civita connection*. This is the basis for Einstein–Hilbert gravity. This is sometimes, and perhaps more appropriately, called Einstein–Cartan theory (see e.g. [Kra20]) to highlight the use of coframes, as opposed to metrics.
- Impose vanishing curvature $F_A = 0$: Such connections are called *Weizenböck connections*. They allow for a force-based description of gravity called *Teleparallel gravity* (for contemporary reviews see [AP04; Ham02]).
- No restrictions: This allows for both torsion and curvature effects. The simplest form of such a theory is Palatini–Cartan gravity. (Note that, when the SO(3,1)

⁷For a more in-depth discussion see the introduction of [AP04].

connection is left free to vary but within a metric formulation, one often speaks of Einstein-Palatini gravity.⁸)

In physical literature, it is usually tacitly assumed that the underlying connection in a theory of gravity is the Levi-Civita connection, and theories not assuming this are considered *modifications of gravity*. Over the past years modifications using torsion terms have seen an increase in popularity. From the evolution of the early and late universe [Pop12; Pop13c; IW16; CP19], the amalgamation of fermionic particles with gravity [Pop13c; Tec19; DC20] to attempts at explaining Dark Matter [Még20]. There are a plethora of applications where torsion modifications beyond the usual Teleparallel and Palatini–Cartan gravity are considered. Note that other schools like entropic gravity [CR16] or modified Newton dynamics [Sca06] are also rising in popularity. This work however will only yield results about torsion modifications.

Acknowledgements

This work stems from one of the authors' master thesis at ETH Zurich.

1. Background

This section introduces the concepts underlying the core results of the paper. In Section 1.1 the basic concepts of quadratic Lie algebra extensions are introduced. For this we follow [KO06; KO07] where the (trivial) standard extensions used in this work have first been constructed and discussed.

Section 1.2 is dedicated to the introduction of classical Lagrangian field theories, their classical boundary structure and reduced phase space. For this part we refer to [And89; Del+99] and to [KT79] for the investigation of the boundary.

In Section 1.3 we discuss the fundamentals of the BV formalism, with a special focus on equivalences. More detailed introductions together with motivations for the construction of the BV complex can be found in [BV77; BF83; CM20; CMR17; CMR14; Mne17; Sta97].

1.1. Trivial Standard Extensions. This section presents the construction of a metric Lie algebra from any finite-dimensional Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} and an orthogonal \mathfrak{g} -module. We briefly review [KO06, Sec. 2] whose definitions and results we use throughout.

DEFINITION 1.1 (Metric Lie Algebras) A metric Lie algebra over a field k is a pair $(\mathfrak{g}, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle)$ where \mathfrak{g} is a Lie algebra and

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot
angle : \mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{g} \longrightarrow \Bbbk$$

is a bilinear form that is symmetric, invariant under the adjoint action of \mathfrak{g} on itself and non-degenerate in that the induced morphism $\mathfrak{g} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}^*$ is a linear isomorphism of Lie algebras.

⁸For a historical review of appropriate nomenclature and attribution, see [HHKN76; FFR82].

DEFINITION 1.2 (Orthogonal Lie Algebra Modules) Let \mathfrak{g} be a finite-dimensional Lie algebra, V a finite-dimensional real vector space equipped with an invariant symmetric bilinear form $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V$ and $\rho \colon \mathfrak{g} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{so}(V)$ a representation of \mathfrak{g} on V. The invariance of $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V$ is expressed algebraically for arbitrary $g \in \mathfrak{g}$ and $v, w \in V$ as

$$\langle \rho(g)v, w \rangle_V + \langle v, \rho(g)w \rangle_V = 0.$$

If additionally $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V$ is non-degenerate call the triple $(\rho, V, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V)$ an orthogonal \mathfrak{g} -module.

REMARK 1.3 From now on let \mathfrak{g} be a finite-dimensional Lie algebra and $(\rho, V, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V)$ an orthogonal \mathfrak{g} -module, thought of as an abelian metric Lie algebra.

Combining the wedge product \wedge on Chevalley–Eilenberg cochains $C^{\bullet}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}; V)$ of \mathfrak{g} and the non-degenerate symmetric pairing $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V$ on V one obtains a bilinear multiplication map

$$\langle \cdot \wedge \cdot \rangle \colon C^{i}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}; V) \times C^{j}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}; V) \xrightarrow{\wedge} C^{i+j}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}; V \otimes V) \xrightarrow{\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{V}} C^{i+j}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}),$$
$$(\alpha, \beta) \longmapsto \langle \alpha \wedge \beta \rangle.$$

DEFINITION 1.4 (Quadratic Extensions) A quadratic extension of \mathfrak{g} by the orthogonal \mathfrak{g} -module $(\rho, V, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V)$ is given by a tuple $(\mathfrak{m}, \mathfrak{i}, i, p)$ such that

- $(\mathfrak{m}, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle)$ is a metric Lie algebra,
- $\mathfrak{i} \subset \mathfrak{m}$ is an isotropic ideal, i.e. $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle |_{\mathfrak{i}} = 0$ and $[\mathfrak{i}, \mathfrak{m}] \subset \mathfrak{i}$
- *i* and *p* are Lie algebra homomorphisms constituting a short exact sequence of Lie algebras

 $0 \longrightarrow V \stackrel{i}{\longrightarrow} \mathfrak{m}/\mathfrak{i} \stackrel{p}{\longrightarrow} \mathfrak{g} \longrightarrow 0,$

consistent with ρ in that for all $\widetilde{L} \in \mathfrak{m}/\mathfrak{i}$ with $p(\widetilde{L}) = L \in \mathfrak{g}$ and $v \in V$

$$i(\rho(L)v) = [L, i(v)] \in i(v).$$

Additionally we require $\operatorname{im}(i) = i^{\perp}/i$ and $i: V \longrightarrow i^{\perp}/i$ is an isometry.

REMARK 1.5 Note that the above characterisation of a quadratic Lie algebra extension is ultimately given by a short exact sequence. If we assume V to be an abelian Lie group that additionally is isotropic in $\mathfrak{m}/\mathfrak{i}$ the quadratic extension is a central extension.

The following construction of quadratic Lie algebra extensions is a special case of the one presented in [KO06] and requires only a Lie algebra and an orthogonal module. For the full procedure, see Section B.

DEFINITION 1.6 (Trivial Standard Extensions) Define the vector space $\mathfrak{d} := \mathfrak{g}^* \oplus V \oplus \mathfrak{g}$ and an inner product $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} : \mathfrak{d} \times \mathfrak{d} \longrightarrow \Bbbk$ by

$$(z_1 + v_1 + g_1) \times (z_2 + v_2 + g_2) \longmapsto \langle v_1, v_2 \rangle_V + z_1(g_2) + z_2(g_1).$$

Further denote by $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}} \colon \mathfrak{d} \times \mathfrak{d} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{d}$ the unique antisymmetric bilinear assignment such that

- $\begin{array}{ll} (1) \ \langle [X,Y]_{\mathfrak{d}},Z\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} = \langle X,[Z,Y]_{\mathfrak{d}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} \ \text{for all} \ X,Y,Z \in \mathfrak{d}, \\ (2) \ [\mathfrak{d},\mathfrak{g}^*]_{\mathfrak{d}} \subset \mathfrak{g}^*, \ [\mathfrak{g}^*,\mathfrak{g}^*]_{\mathfrak{d}} = 0, \ [V,V]_{\mathfrak{d}} \subset \mathfrak{g}^*, \end{array}$
- (3) $[g_1,g_2]_{\mathfrak{d}} = [g_1,g_2]_{\mathfrak{g}}$ for all $g_1,g_2 \in \mathfrak{g}$,
- (4) $\langle [g, v_1]_{\mathfrak{d}}, v_2 \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} = \langle \rho(g)v_1, v_2 \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}}$ for all $g \in \mathfrak{g}$ and $v_1, v_2 \in V$.

We call this the *trivial standard extension* of \mathfrak{g} by V and denote it by $(\mathfrak{d}(\mathfrak{g}, V, \rho), \mathfrak{g}^*, i, p)$ or simply as the underlying metric Lie algebra $\mathfrak{d}(\mathfrak{g}, V, \rho) \coloneqq (\mathfrak{d}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}}, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}})$, for short.

Note that $i: V \longrightarrow V \oplus \mathfrak{g}$ and $p: V \oplus \mathfrak{g} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}$ are given by the canonical injection and projection. (In the above equations the canonical inclusions of $\mathfrak{g}^*, \mathfrak{g}$ and V into \mathfrak{d} were omitted to clean up the equations.)

The definition of trivial standard extensions is justified by the following result:

LEMMA 1.7 (of [KO06, Proposition 3.1, 3.2]) The antisymmetric bilinear assignment $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}}$ constructed in Definition 1.6 is unique. The tuple $\mathfrak{d}(\mathfrak{g}, V, \rho) \coloneqq (\mathfrak{d}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}}, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}})$ defines a metric Lie algebra and a quadratic extension of \mathfrak{g} by $(\rho, V, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V)$.

REMARK 1.8 This work makes use of the trivial standard extension of a Lie algebra. There does however exist a more general extension procedure that depends on the choice of elements of the quadratic cohomology of the underlying Lie algebra. This procedure is described in Section B and evidently provides an immediate path for a subsequent generalisation of the (trivially-)quadratically extended BF theory we define in this paper.

1.2. Classical Lagrangian Field Theory. In this section we will introduce the basic notions of classical Lagrangian field theory with local symmetries, and the study of their induced boundary data. This will serve as the core for the investigations in Section 2. As indicated, we follow [And89; Del+99; Blo21] for the classical Lagrangian field theory, and refer to [KT79; CMR12; CMR14; GM95; Mos22] for the construction of boundary data, as described in Section 1.2.1.

Throughout, M will be a smooth manifold, possibly with boundary. A local Lagrangian field theory is the assignment, to M, of the following data: A space of fields \mathcal{F} and a *local* functional $S: \mathcal{F} \to \mathbb{R}$, the action functional. Locality is encoded by the fact that $\mathcal{F} = \Gamma(M, F)$ is the space of sections of a (possibly graded) fibre bundle⁹ $F \to M$, and local forms are intuitively dependent on the fields and their derivatives up to some finite order k, as detailed here:

DEFINITION 1.9 (Local Forms and Local Functionals [Zuc87; And89; Blo21]) Let $F \xrightarrow{\pi}$ M be a (graded) fibre bundle over a smooth, compact, manifold M. Define $\mathcal{F} \coloneqq \Gamma(M, F)$,

⁹Often one can simply work with vector bundles, but in our applications we need to consider open submanifolds of vector bundles due to the nondegeneracy conditions proper of general relativity. The grading will be useful to encode BV data, see Section 3.

 $J^k(F)$ as the k-th Jet bundle. Further define the jet evaluation maps

$$j^k \colon \mathcal{F} \times M \longrightarrow J^k(F), \qquad (\varphi, x) \mapsto j^k \varphi(x)$$

where $j^k \varphi$ is the kth jet equivalence class, and denote by j^{∞} their projective limit. Similarly construct the infinite jet bundle as the projective limit of the following sequence:

$$F = J^0(F) \longleftarrow J^1(F) \longleftarrow \cdots \longleftarrow J^k(F) \longleftarrow \cdots$$

Now finally define the bicomplex of local forms on $\mathcal{F} \times M$ as

$$(\Omega_{\rm loc}^{\bullet,\bullet}(\mathcal{F}\times M),\delta,d)\coloneqq (j^{\infty})^*(\Omega^{\bullet,\bullet}(J^{\infty}(F)),d_V,d_H).$$

Here d_V and d_H denote, respectively the *vertical* and the *horizontal* differentials on the variational bicomplex. Furthermore the differentials δ and d are defined for $\alpha \in \Omega^{\bullet,\bullet}(J^{\infty}(F))$ via

$$\delta(j^{\infty})^* \alpha = (j^{\infty})^* d_V \alpha, d(j^{\infty})^* \alpha = (j^{\infty})^* d_H \alpha.$$

The complex of integrated local k-forms is the image of the map

$$\int_M \colon \Omega^{k, \text{top}}_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{F} \times M) \to \Omega^k_{\int}(\mathcal{F})$$

with vertical differential δ . Elements of $\Omega^{0,\bullet}_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{F} \times M)$ (and $\Omega^0_{\int}(\mathcal{F})$) will be called (integrated) local functionals.

DEFINITION 1.10 (Classical Field Theories) A classical field theory on a smooth manifold M is a pair (\mathcal{F}, S) where the space of fields \mathcal{F} is as above and the action is an integrated local functional $S \in \Omega^0_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{F})$, i.e. there exists a Lagrangian density $L \in \Omega^{0,\text{top}}_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{F} \times M)$ such that $S = \int_M L$. To any element $L \in \Omega^{0,\text{top}}_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{F} \times M)$ one can associate¹⁰ a local Euler-Lagrange form $\mathsf{el} \in \Omega^{1,\text{top}}_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{F} \times M)$ and a boundary form $\theta \in \Omega^{1,\text{top}-1}_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{F} \times M)$ such that

$$\delta L = \mathsf{el} + d\theta.$$

An element $\varphi \in \mathcal{F}$ is called a field configuration, and it is said to be extremal if and only if $\mathsf{el}(\varphi) = 0$. Given the classical field theory (\mathcal{F}, S) , its critical locus is the zero locus $\mathcal{EL} := \mathrm{Loc}_0(\mathsf{el}) \subset \mathcal{F}$ of the Euler Lagrange form el associated to the Lagrangian of the theory. We call the elements of \mathcal{EL} classical solutions.

An important concept in field theory that will be relevant for us is that of *local/gauge* symmetry. In accordance with the notion of locality at the core of our framework we define

DEFINITION 1.11 (Infinitesimal Local Symmetries) Let (\mathcal{F}, S) be a classical field theory. We call a section $V \in \Gamma(\mathcal{F}, T\mathcal{F})$ an infinitesimal local symmetry of the theory if

$$\mathcal{L}_V L = dY_V,$$

¹⁰This is a Theorem of Zuckermann [Zuc87, Theorem 3]. See also *ibid.* for further details.

for some local form $Y_V \in \Omega^{0, \text{top}}_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{F} \times M)$.

REMARK 1.12 The set of all symmetries forms a subalgebra of the algebra of vector fields $\widetilde{\mathcal{D}} \subseteq \Gamma(\mathcal{F}, T\mathcal{F})$. However, among such symmetries there are *trivial* ones, denoted \mathcal{D}_0 , which identically vanish on \mathcal{EL} and form a subalgebra of all symmetries. A choice of non-trivial symmetries for the field theory (\mathcal{F}, S) is a choice of embedding of all symmetries modulo trivial ones $\mathcal{D} = \widetilde{\mathcal{D}}/\mathcal{D}_0 \hookrightarrow \widetilde{\mathcal{D}}$. One can show that, in general, this embedding forms an involutive distribution only on \mathcal{EL} [HT92]. From its very definition it is easy to see that an (infinitesimal) local symmetry leaves the critical locus \mathcal{EL} invariant. Hence, classical solutions that are related by a symmetry describe the same physics, and the space of classical observables is some suitable model for $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{EL})^{\mathcal{D}} \simeq C^{\infty}(\mathcal{EL}/\mathcal{D})$. Generally, however, both \mathcal{EL} and the quotient \mathcal{EL}/\mathcal{D} can develop singularities, and one does not have easy access to geometry over these spaces. This is one of the reasons why we treat Lagrangian field theory with symmetries in the BV formalism, as it instead builds a replacement for $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{EL}/\mathcal{D})$ in terms of the cohomology of an appropriately constructed complex. (See Section 3.)

Another pivotal point for field theory and this paper is the equivalence of two theories, for now on a classical level:

DEFINITION 1.13 (Classical Equivalences) Let (\mathcal{F}_i, S_i) for i = 1, 2 be two classical field theories with spaces of classical solutions \mathcal{EL}_i and symmetry spaces D_i . We say that the two theories are classically equivalent if¹¹

$$\mathcal{EL}_1/D_1|_{\mathcal{EL}_1} \simeq \mathcal{EL}_2/D_2|_{\mathcal{EL}_2}$$

As we said, before one can make sense of classical equivalence, an appropriate model for $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{EL}_i/\mathcal{D}_i)$ needs to be specified. In Section 1.3 we will discuss the (standard) BV extensions of classical field theories, which will allow us to answer this question and give a more precise meaning to Definition 1.13. Throughout this paper we will however encounter several situations where one can establish classical equivalence without resorting to the BV formalism:

REMARK 1.14 In practical scenarios one might prove classical equivalence by checking that $\mathcal{EL}_1 \simeq \mathcal{EL}_2$ and $D_1|_{\mathcal{EL}_1} \simeq D_2|_{\mathcal{EL}_2}$. Sometimes, it is possible to find that an even stronger relation holds when comparing field theories. For example, let (\mathcal{F}_i, S_i) for i = 1, 2be two classical field theories with spaces of classical solutions \mathcal{EL}_i and symmetry spaces D_i . Let further $C \subset \mathcal{F}_1$ be a set of fields where a subset of the equations defining the zero locus \mathcal{EL}_1 is fulfilled. If one can find an isomorphism $\phi_{cl}: C \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}_2$ such that

$$S_1|_C = \phi_{cl}^* S_2, \quad \text{and} \quad D_1|_C \stackrel{\varphi_{cl}}{\simeq} D_2|_{\mathcal{EL}_2},$$

then the two theories are classically equivalent.

¹¹When a smooth description of the quotient spaces is not available, we resort to the algebraic version of this equivalence, $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathcal{EL}_1/D_1|_{\mathcal{EL}_1}) \simeq \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathcal{EL}_2/D_2|_{\mathcal{EL}_2})$, given an appropriate model for $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathcal{EL}_i/D_i|_{\mathcal{EL}_i})$.

1.2.1. Kijowksi-Tulczijew boundary data for classical field theory. In this section we will briefly review the construction of boundary data¹² for a classical field theory (\mathcal{F}, S) on a manifold with boundary $(M, \partial M)$, due to Kijowksi and Tulczijew [KT79]. The construction can be summed up as follows:

- (1) First we define a naïve version of "fields near the boundary" by restricting fields and their derivatives along a direction transverse to the boundary. This space can be equipped with a closed two-form in a natural way.
- (2) When this form is also pre-symplectic (see below for the precise statement), one can then perform pre-symplectic reduction to obtain a symplectic space of "boundary fields", which is often also called the *geometric phase space* of the theory.
- (3) Inside the geometric phase space there is a subset of field configurations that can be extended to solutions of the equations of motion in a small cylinder. This is the Cauchy set of the theory, which in good cases is a coisotropic sumbanifold. Its coisotropic reduction yields the "reduced phase space", which is interpreted as the space of admissible boundary configurations modulo symmetries.

More precisely:

DEFINITION 1.15 (Preboundary Fields) Let (\mathcal{F}, S) be a classical field theory defined on a smooth manifold with boundary $(M, \partial M)$ and $\varepsilon > 0$. Define the space of pre-boundary fields $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\partial}$ as the space of germs¹³ of fields at $\partial M \times \{0\}$ on the manifold $\partial M \times [0, \varepsilon]$.

Let (\mathcal{F}, S) be a classical field theory and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\partial}$ its space of pre-boundary fields with $\widetilde{\pi}^{\partial} : \mathcal{F} \longrightarrow \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\partial}$ the canonical projection. Then one can always look at $\widetilde{\alpha}^{\partial} \in \Omega^{1}_{\int}(\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\partial})$ such that¹⁴

$$\delta S = \mathsf{EL} + (\widetilde{\pi}^{\partial})^* \widetilde{\alpha}^{\partial}.$$

The relevant assumption of regularity here is on the null distribution of the associated two form $\tilde{\omega}^{\partial} = \delta \tilde{\alpha}^{\partial}$

ASSUMPTION 1.16 The tuple $(\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\partial}, \widetilde{\varpi}^{\partial})$ where $\widetilde{\varpi}^{\partial} \coloneqq \delta \widetilde{\alpha}^{\partial}$ is a pre-symplectic manifold, i.e. the kernel ker $(\widetilde{\varpi}^{\flat})$ is a subbundle of $T\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\partial}$. Moreover, pre-symplectic reduction by said kernel is the space of sections of a fibre bundle over ∂M .

DEFINITION 1.17 (Geometric Phase Space) Let (\mathcal{F}, S) be a classical field theory and $(\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\partial}, \widetilde{\varpi}^{\partial} \coloneqq \delta \widetilde{\alpha}^{\partial})$ the associated pre-symplectic space of pre-boundary fields. Define the

¹⁴We denote $\mathsf{EL} = \int_M \mathsf{el}$.

 $^{^{12}}$ Truly, one simply needs an embedded codimension 1 submanifold, but the boundary scenario allows for further interesting interpretations of the data thus obtained.

¹³Remember that a germ at $x \in M$ is the equivalence class of functions $f \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(U), g \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(V)$ where U, V are open neighbourhoods of x, such that $f \sim g$ if f and g agree on any subset of $U \cap V$.

geometric phase space \mathcal{F}^{∂} of (\mathcal{F}, S) by

$$\left(\mathcal{F}^{\partial} \coloneqq \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\partial} / \ker(\widetilde{\varpi}^{\partial}), \varpi^{\partial}\right),$$

where ϖ^{∂} is the reduction of $\widetilde{\varpi}^{\partial}$. We denote the resulting quotient map by $\pi^{\partial} \colon \mathcal{F} \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}^{\partial}$.

In good cases, one can also find a form $\alpha^{\partial} \in \Omega^1_{\ell}(\mathcal{F}^{\partial})$ such that

$$\delta S = \mathsf{EL} + (\pi^{\partial})^* \alpha^{\partial}, \qquad \varpi^{\partial} = \delta \alpha^{\partial},$$

Let (\mathcal{F}, S) be a classical field theory, \mathcal{EL} its space of classical solutions and \mathcal{F}^{∂} its geometric phase space together with the surjective submersion $\pi^{\partial} : \mathcal{F} \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}^{\partial}$. Inside \mathcal{F}^{∂} we select those configurations that can be extended to a classical solution in a small enough cylinder $\partial M \times [0, \varepsilon]$. This is the space of Cauchy data of the theory, and we denote it by $\mathcal{C} \subset \mathcal{F}^{\partial}$. In good cases \mathcal{C} is coisotropic. Indeed, it is expected that the projection $\mathcal{EL}^{\partial} \doteq \pi^{\partial}(\mathcal{EL})$ be a Lagrangian submanifold in \mathcal{F}^{∂} , due to existence and uniqueness of solutions of the field equations.¹⁵ Since obviously $\mathcal{EL}^{\partial} \subset \mathcal{C}$, the set of Cauchy data must be coisotropic (because it contains a Lagrangian subbanifold). See [CMR12] for further details.

DEFINITION 1.18 (Reduced Phase Space) Let (\mathcal{F}, S) be a classical field theory, and let $(\mathcal{F}^{\partial}, \varpi^{\partial})$ be its geometric phase space. If \mathcal{C} is a (smooth) coisotropic submanifold, the reduced (or physical) phase space is the symplectic reduction $\underline{\mathcal{C}} \doteq \mathcal{C}/\mathcal{C}^{\varpi^{\partial}}$, where $\mathcal{C}^{\varpi^{\partial}}$ is the characteristic foliation of $\mathcal{C} \subset \mathcal{F}^{\partial}$.

The reduced phase space of a classical field theory is the space of equivalence classes of boundary configurations that extend to a solution of the equations of motion. This can be naturally interpreted as the space of possible initial conditions modulo symmetry. In concrete examples, and in particular thoughout this paper, the manifold C will be presented as the vanishing locus of a set of functions over field configurations, often called *constraints* of the theory. The number of such (independent) constraints, compared to the total (local) degrees of freedom of the theory, informs us on the expected dimension of the reduction. In particular, topological theories are such that, after reduction, there are no residual local degrees of freedom. In gravitational theories, instead, we expect two local degrees of freedom to survive after reduction.

1.3. Batalin–Vilkovisky Formalism. In this section we introduce a cohomological approach to Lagrangian field theory with symmetries that goes under the name of Batalin–Vilkovisky (BV) formalism [BV77; BV81]. Our brief introduction draws from [CMR14; CMR17; Mne17; CM20] and the earlier works of Stasheff [Sta97]. The main motivation for the use of this technique is that we want to explore the moduli space of classical solutions,

 $^{^{15}}$ This is phrased as intersection of transverse Lagrangians, in this language, where the *other* Lagrangian is a boundary condition.

 \mathcal{EL}/D , which is often singular, and a smooth description is not available. Thus, it is convenient to replace the geometric study of the moduli space with a cohomological description of the quotient. The interested reader is referred to these sources for a more self-contained introduction and further details.

DEFINITION 1.19 (BV Theory) A BV theory is a tuple $\mathfrak{F} = (\mathcal{F}, \varpi, Q, \mathcal{S})$ where \mathcal{F} is a graded manifold (the space of BV fields), ϖ is a (-1)-symplectic form (the BV two-form) and $\mathcal{S} \colon \mathcal{F} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ is a Hamiltonian function of degree 0 (the BV action) with Hamiltonian vector field $Q \in \mathfrak{X}[1](\mathcal{F})$ and satisfying the Classical Master Equation¹⁶ (CME):

$$\{\mathcal{S},\mathcal{S}\}=0.$$

Here $\{\cdot, \cdot\}$ denotes the graded Poisson bracket induced by ϖ . Thus (\mathcal{F}, Q) is a dg-manifold.¹⁷

REMARK 1.20 When thinking of BV *theories* one typically additionally wants \mathcal{F} to be the space of sections of a graded bundle over some (closed¹⁸) *d*-dimensional manifold M, and assumes Q, ϖ, S to be *local*.

EXAMPLE 1.21 (Standard BV Extension of a Classical Field Theory (compare [BV81; Hen90])) The classical field theories we will study in this work have symmetries that stem from the action of a Lie algebra. With reference to Remark 1.12, this means that \mathcal{D} is the image of a Lie algebra action on \mathcal{F}_{cl} . In this case there exists a standard "BV extension", which assigns a BV theory to the classical field theory with symmetry ($\mathcal{F}_{cl}, S_{cl}, \mathcal{D}$) with symmetry Lie algebra ($\mathfrak{g}, [\cdot, \cdot]$):

Define the space of BV fields

$$\mathcal{F}_{BV} \coloneqq T^*[-1](\mathcal{F}_{cl} \times \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{g})),$$

where we denote by (φ^i, c^a) the fields in the base and by $(\varphi^{\dagger}_i, c^{\dagger}_a)$ those in the cotangent fibres. Note that the shift induces an internal grading (ghost number); this is in addition to the form degree. Given the non-degenerate bilinear map

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \Omega^{i,k}_{\mathrm{loc}}(M) \times \Omega^{j,\mathrm{top}\,-k}_{\mathrm{loc}}(M) \longrightarrow \Omega^{i+j,\mathrm{top}}_{\mathrm{loc}}(M),$$

for any i, j, k we can equip \mathcal{F}_{BV} with a symplectic structure, the BV two-form

$$\varpi \coloneqq \int_M \left\langle \delta \varphi^i, \delta \varphi^\dagger_i \right\rangle + \left\langle \delta c^a, \delta c^\dagger_a \right\rangle$$

¹⁶Using that Q is the Hamiltonian vector field of the BV action S we can require, equivalently to $\{S, S\} = 0$, that [Q, Q] = 0, i.e. that $Q = \{S, \cdot\}$ be cohomological.

 $^{^{17}}$ In this paper, since we do not consider physical fermions, we always assume that the parity of a variable is the mod 2 reduction of its degree.

¹⁸Extensions to manifolds with boundary are considered in [CMR14], while for an approach towards noncompact manifolds we refer to [Rej11; RS21].

The cohomological vector field of our BV extension nicely splits into the Koszul–Tate differential δ_{KT} and the Chevalley–Eilenberg differential γ_{CE} as

$$Q = \delta_{KT} + \check{\gamma}_{CE},$$

where $\check{\gamma}_{CE}$ is the cotangent lift of the Chevalley–Eilenberg cohomological vector field:

$$\begin{split} \gamma_{CE}\varphi^{i} &= c^{a}v_{a}^{i}, \qquad \qquad \delta_{KT}\varphi^{i} = 0, \qquad \qquad \delta_{KT}c^{a} = 0, \\ \gamma_{CE}c^{a} &= \frac{1}{2}[c,c]^{a}, \qquad \qquad \delta_{KT}\varphi_{i}^{\dagger} = \frac{\delta S}{\delta\varphi^{i}}, \qquad \qquad \delta_{KT}c_{a}^{\dagger} = v_{a}^{i}\varphi_{i}^{\dagger}, \end{split}$$

with v_a^i denoting the fundamental vector fields of \mathfrak{g} on \mathcal{F}_{cl} . We define the BV action as

$$S_{BV} \coloneqq S_{cl} + \int_M \left\{ \left\langle \varphi_i^{\dagger}, \gamma_{CE} \varphi^i \right\rangle + \left\langle c_a^{\dagger}, \gamma_{CE} c^a \right\rangle \right\},\$$

and the tuple $(\mathcal{F}_{BV}, \varpi, Q, S_{BV})$ defines a BV theory in the sense of Definition 1.19.

DEFINITION 1.22 (BV Complexes (compare [Sta97, Section 5])) Let \mathfrak{F} be a BV theory with cohomological vector field Q. We define the BV complex of \mathfrak{F} to be the cochain complex $(\mathfrak{BV}^{\bullet} = \Omega^{0}_{\int}(\mathcal{F}), Q)$, where the grading is the internal ghost number. We denote the BV cohomology by $\mathcal{H}^{\bullet}(\mathfrak{BV}^{\bullet})$.

REMARK 1.23 As mentioned, the BV complex provides a cohomological replacement of the moduli space of solutions to the Euler-Lagrange equations of a field theory (modulo their symmetries). This is done by means of a combination of the Koszul–Tate and Chevalley–Eilenberg complexes, so that the BV cohomology in degree zero is isomorphic to the space of functions on the moduli space¹⁹. For an interpretation of the higher cohomology groups see [Sta97, Sections 2 - 5]. Note that the BV complex, as defined above, can be straightforwardly generalised to higher integrated local forms. See [SCS23, p. 2.2.4] and [MSW19].

We can now state a precise definition of classical equivalence between field theories [CCS21b; SCS23]:

DEFINITION 1.24 (Classical BV Equivalences) Let \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 be two BV theories and $\mathfrak{BV}_1^{\bullet}$ and $\mathfrak{BV}_2^{\bullet}$ their respective BV complexes. The theories are said to be classically equivalent if

$$H^0(\mathfrak{BV}_1^{\bullet}) = H^0(\mathfrak{BV}_2^{\bullet}).$$

REMARK 1.25 Note that the above definition, while elegant, requires us to invoke the entire BV package. In practice one can often establish classical equivalence with only the classical field theories at hand using 1.13. In particular we will often encounter the even simpler situation presented in Remark 1.14. This is precisely the approach we will take in Section 2.

 $^{^{19}\}mathrm{Or}$ a replacement thereof, when the moduli space is not smooth.

The BV cohomology beyond degree zero has more accurate information about a given field theory. Hence, it is natural to consider the (*a priori* finer) notion of BV equivalence:

DEFINITION 1.26 (BV Equivalence [SCS23]) Let \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 be two BV theories and $\mathfrak{BV}_1^{\bullet}$ and $\mathfrak{BV}_2^{\bullet}$ their respective BV complexes. The two theories are said to be BV equivalent if there exists a quasi-isomorphism between the two BV complexes. Namely if there exist two maps $f_1: \mathcal{F}_1 \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}_2$ and $f_2: \mathcal{F}_2 \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}_1$ such that their pullbacks define cochain maps, i.e.

$$f_1^*Q_2 = Q_1f_1^*, \qquad f_2^*Q_1 = Q_2f_2^*,$$

which satisfy

 $f_1^*[\varpi_2] = [\varpi_1], \qquad f_2^*[\varpi_1] = [\varpi_2], \qquad f_1^*[\mathcal{S}_2] = [\mathcal{S}_1], \qquad f_2^*[\mathcal{S}_1] = [\mathcal{S}_2],$

i.e. preserve the cohomology class of the respective actions and BV two-forms. Lastly they should be such that $f_1^* \circ f_2^*$ and $f_2^* \circ f_1^*$ are identities in cohomology, i.e. the two maps are quasi-inverse of one another.

REMARK 1.27 It is obvious that we have the implication

BV equivalence \implies Classical BV equivalence.

However, the notion of BV equivalence given in Definition 1.26 is sometimes referred to as "weak" BV equivalence, since it is modelled over that of a weak-equivalence between cochain complexes: quasi-isomorphism. One can thus speak of a "strong" BV equivalence if this quasi-isomorphism is an isomorphism. An interesting non-trivial example is the strong BV equivalence between 3-dimensional BF theory and 3-dimensional triadic General Relativity. Classical equivalence is mostly an indicator that it might be interesting to investigate stronger notions of equivalence. Meanwhile, BV equivalence is a "strong enough" notion to infer parallels about the quantisation of two theories. Since their BV complexes are weakly isomorphic, they contain the same information but can operate on different field content. Practical examples are the first and second order formulations of theories (e.g. Yang-Mills) or the reduction of theories with fields that induce acyclic subcomplexes.

An important tool when establishing BV equivalence between theories is the elimination of *contractible pairs* discussed originally in [Hen90; BBH95; Bra97; BGST05] and more recently in [BG11; Gri11; Rej11; SCS23].

DEFINITION 1.28 (General contractible pairs) Let S_1 be a BV action of the form²⁰

$$\mathcal{S}_1(a, b, c^{\dagger}, d^{\dagger}) = \mathcal{S}_2(a, c^{\dagger}) + \frac{1}{2} \langle b, b \rangle,$$

where $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ is a constant non-degenerate bilinear form on the space V in which the fields v take values, S_2 solves the master equation w.r.t. a, c^{\dagger} and we can split the fields into two

 $^{^{20}}$ Here, for simplicity S can be thought of as a functional on some symplectic vector space.

families (a, c^{\dagger}) and (b, d^{\dagger}) . Let Q_1 denote the cohomological vector field of the BV-theory associated to S_1 . If

$$Q_1 d^{\dagger} = b, \qquad Q_1 b = 0,$$

we call the collection of fields (b, d^{\dagger}) a contractible pair. More generally, let S be a BV action that depends on the collections of fields $a, b, c^{\dagger}, d^{\dagger}$. If Q denotes the Hamiltonian vector field of S, and

$$(Qd^{\dagger})|_{d^{\dagger}=0} = 0,$$

can be uniquely solved for b in terms of the (a, c^{\dagger}) one calls (b, d^{\dagger}) a general contractible pair.

REMARK 1.29 As was shown in [BGST05] contractible pairs are related to the notion of "auxiliary fields", [Hen90; BBH95]: it is always possible to eliminate such fields via suitable gauge fixing conditions without changing the BV cohomology. As mentioned in [BGST05; BG11; SCS23] there exist a more general variant of the procedure of reduction of contractible pairs that allows for a construction similar to the one using usual contractible pairs. This can be interpreted as a "semiclassical" approximation of the BV-pushforward [Mne17; CMR17].

CONSTRUCTION 1.30 The appearance of a general contractible pair (b, d^{\dagger}) reflects the fact that $d^{\dagger} = 0$ is a good (partial) gauge fixing, which allows us to "integrate out" the field b. Define

$$B \coloneqq Qd^{\dagger}, \qquad D^{\dagger} \coloneqq d^{\dagger},$$

and note that the change of variables $(b, d^{\dagger}) \mapsto (B, D^{\dagger})$ is invertible at least near $d^{\dagger} = 0$ by definition of general contractible pairs. One can then define two maps ψ, ϕ establishing a quasi-isomorphism between the theories, which are then BV equivalent (cf. [SCS23, Theorem 3.2.2.]).

The following result is an immediate consequence of the above construction:

PROPOSITION 1.31 Let S_1 be a BV action depending on the collections of fields $a, b, c^{\dagger}, d^{\dagger}$ where (b, d^{\dagger}) defines a general contractible pair. Denote by Φ the coordinate transformation $(b, d^{\dagger}) \longmapsto (B \coloneqq Qd^{\dagger}, D^{\dagger} \coloneqq d^{\dagger})$ and define a map

$$\phi^* a = \widetilde{a}, \qquad \phi^* c^{\dagger} = \widetilde{c}^{\dagger}, \qquad \phi^* B = 0, \qquad \phi^* D^{\dagger} = 0.$$

The BV theory defined by S_1 is BV equivalent to the one defined by $\phi^*(\Phi(S_1))$.

REMARK 1.32 In the case that (b, d^{\dagger}) is a contractible pair on the nose, one can define two maps ψ, ϕ via:

$$\begin{split} \phi^* a &= \widetilde{a}, \qquad \phi^* c^{\dagger} = \widetilde{c}^{\dagger}, \qquad \phi^* B = 0, \qquad \phi^* D^{\dagger} = 0, \\ \psi^* \widetilde{a} &= a, \qquad \psi^* \widetilde{c}^{\dagger} = c^{\dagger}. \end{split}$$

Then $\alpha^* \coloneqq \phi^* \circ \psi^*$ is the identity and $\chi^* \coloneqq \psi^* \circ \phi^*$ is homotopic to the identity acting as

$$\chi^* a = a, \qquad \chi^* c^{\dagger} = c^{\dagger}, \qquad \chi^* B = 0, \qquad \chi^* D^{\dagger} = 0.$$

This special case of Proposition 1.31 is discussed in [SCS23, Lemma 3.2.1 and Theorem 3.2.2.].

2. CLASSICAL QEGR, CLASSICAL EQUIVALENCES AND BOUNDARY ANALYSIS

This section presents a variety of theories and discusses the classical equivalences that can be established among them (Definition 1.24).

In Section 2.1 we introduce deformed, quadratically extended BF (dqBF) theory, restrict it to $\mathfrak{so}(3,1)$ to formulate what we call quadratically extended General Relativity (qeGR), and we show that the latter is classically equivalent to (resp. quadratic) generalised Holst theory (gH) (resp. (qgH)), two classical field theories that we define in Section 2.3. To this end, we employ the strategy outlined in Remark 1.14.

Finally in Section 2.4 we study the (reduced) phase space of qeGR theory, by means of an analysis of the structure of boundary configurations, following Section 1.2.1.

2.1. Deformed, quadratically extended, BF theory. The following is the standard definition of a class of topological field theories that go by the name of BF theory.

DEFINITION 2.1 (*BF* Theory) Let \mathfrak{g} be any finite-dimensional Lie algebra and *G* a Lie group integrating \mathfrak{g} . Let there further be an invariant inner product $\langle\!\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$ on \mathfrak{g} and a principal *G*-bundle $P \xrightarrow{\pi} M$ be defined on over a 4-dimensional manifold *M*. A connection of this principal bundle is locally described by a local 1-form *A* with values in \mathfrak{g} . Four-dimensional *BF* theory (abbr. *BF*) for $\Lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ is given by the data ($\mathcal{F}_{BF}, S_{BF}(\Lambda)$), where

$$\mathcal{F}_{BF} \coloneqq \mathcal{A}_P \times \Omega^2(M; \mathfrak{g}^*) \ni (A, B),$$

and

$$S_{BF}(\Lambda) \coloneqq \int_M \langle\!\langle B, F_A \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} + \frac{\Lambda}{2} \langle\!\langle B, B \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}.$$

If $\Lambda = 0$ we call the theory pure *BF* theory.

REMARK 2.2 One of the many interesting features of BF theories, and a main reason for our investigation, stems from the fact that one can deform the theory to obtain theories of gravity. Two recent reviews on this application of BF theories can be found in [Mik06] as well as [FS12]. We will also review some of these formulations ourselves in Section 4.1 to contextualize the findings of this work. Note that such gravitational theories are commonly used in quantisation schemes like Loop Quantum Gravity (see for example [RS06; DL11]).

DEFINITION 2.3 Let \mathfrak{g} be a finite-dimensional Lie group and $(\mathfrak{d}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}}, \langle\!\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}})$ the trivial standard extension thereof by $(\rho, V, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V)$. Let further an automorphism $T \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{g})$ be given. Then one can define a twisted inner product on \mathfrak{d} via

$$\langle\!\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle\!\rangle_T : (z_1, v_1, \xi_1) \times (z_2, v_2, \xi_2) \longmapsto \langle\!\langle v_1, v_2 \rangle\!\rangle_V + \xi_1(T(z_2)) + \xi_2(T(z_1)).$$

Now we have all the necessary ingredients to formulate the main subject of this work.

Consider the trivial standard quadratic extension $(\mathfrak{d} \coloneqq \mathfrak{g} \oplus V \oplus \mathfrak{g}^*, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}}, \langle\!\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}})$ of a finite-dimensional Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} by an orthogonal \mathfrak{g} -module $(\rho, V, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V)$ and a Lie group D integrating \mathfrak{d} . Let further a principal D-bundle $P \xrightarrow{\pi} M$ be defined on over a 4-dimensional manifold M, and denote by \mathcal{A}_P the associated space of principal connections.

DEFINITION 2.4 (Deformed, quadratically extended BF theory) Given $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ and $T \in Aut(\mathfrak{g})$, we define deformed, quadratically extended, BF theory (abbr. dqBF) to be given by the data ($\mathcal{F}_{dqBF}, S_{dqBF}(T, \beta, \alpha)$), where

$$\mathcal{F}_{dqBF} \coloneqq \mathcal{A}_P \times \Omega^2(M; \mathfrak{d}^*) \ni (\mathbb{A}, \mathbb{B}),$$

and,

$$S_{dqBF}(T,\beta,\alpha) := \int_M \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, F_\mathbb{A} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \frac{\alpha}{2} \big(\langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, \mathbb{B} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \beta \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, \mathbb{B} \rangle\!\rangle_T \big) = S_{BF}(\alpha) + \beta \int_M \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, \mathbb{B} \rangle\!\rangle_T \,.$$

Here $\langle\!\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle\!\rangle_T$ denotes the twisted inner pairing defined in Definition 2.3. We call T the deformation automorphism.

One immediately finds in Definition 2.4 that α controls the deviation from a pure BF theory while β controls the deformation term that sets dqBF apart from BF type theories. The following is an immediate consequence:

COROLLARY 2.5 For $\alpha = 0$, or $\beta = -1$, and T = id, deformed, quadratically extended *BF* theory is a pure *BF* theory for the trivial standard extension \mathfrak{d} . Similarly, for $\beta = 0$, or T = id, it is a *BF*-type theory for the Lie algebra \mathfrak{d} .

REMARK 2.6 (Specialisation) In the following we will set $\alpha = 1$. All results in this paper carry over to any $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, however we found that varying the parameter did not give rise to any sectors that could not be investigated using combinations of T and β . One can indeed set α to 1, unless it is equal to zero, by rescaling the field B. Furthermore, from here on we fix $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{so}(3, 1)$ together with the above identifications. It will be indicated whenever a result does not depend on these choices.

2.2. Quadratically extended General Relativity. Consider an orthogonal $\mathfrak{g} \simeq \mathfrak{so}(3, 1)$ module (ρ, V, η) where $\rho \colon \mathfrak{g} \longrightarrow O(V)$ and η is a Minkowski metric on V. Using the

orthogonal module (ρ, V, η) we construct the trivial standard extension $(\mathfrak{d} := \mathfrak{g} \oplus V \oplus \mathfrak{g}^*, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}}, \langle\!\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}})$ (Definition 1.6) where

$$[V,V]_{\mathfrak{d}} \subset \mathfrak{g}^*, \qquad [\mathfrak{g}^*,\mathfrak{g}^*]_{\mathfrak{d}} = [\mathfrak{g}^*,V]_{\mathfrak{d}} \equiv 0.$$

Using the metric η we can identify $V \simeq V^*$ and $\mathfrak{g} \simeq \bigwedge^2 V$. Moreover, \mathfrak{g}^* is identified (as a vector space) with $\bigwedge^2 \mathcal{V}$ via the Killing form $\mathcal{K}(\cdot, \cdot)$:

$$\mathfrak{g} \simeq \bigwedge^2 \mathcal{V} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}^*, \qquad \chi \longmapsto \mathcal{K}(\chi, \cdot),$$

(This choice is natural since $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{so}(3, 1)$ is semisimple.) Thus, there is a canonical pairing between two elements $(z_1, v_1, \xi_1), (z_2, v_2, \xi_2) \in \mathfrak{d}$ (cf. Definition 1.6), given by

$$\langle\!\langle (z_1, v_1, \xi_1), (z_2, v_2, \xi_2) \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} = \eta(v_1, v_2) + \mathcal{K}(\xi_1, z_2) + \mathcal{K}(\xi_2, z_1) = \eta(v_1, v_2) + \mathcal{K}(\xi_1, z_2) + \mathcal{K}(\xi_2, z_1) ,$$

where, with a slight abuse of notation, $\mathcal{K}(\cdot, \cdot)$ also denotes the natural pairing of \mathfrak{g} and its dual, after the above identification of $\mathfrak{g} \simeq \mathfrak{g}^*$. We can further naturally identify $[V, V]_{\mathfrak{d}} \subset \mathfrak{g}^*$ for $v, w \in V$ as

$$[v,w] = \mathcal{K}(\cdot,v \wedge w).$$

This yields the following relation between the Minkowski metric η and the Killing form for $v, w \in V$ and $\chi \in \mathfrak{g}$:

$$\eta([\chi, v], w) = -\mathcal{K}\left(\chi, [v, w]\right) = -\mathcal{K}\left(\chi, v \wedge w\right).$$

Denote again by D the Lie group integrating \mathfrak{d} , and \mathcal{A}_P the space of connections on a principal D-bundle. A field in $\mathcal{F}_{dqBF} := \mathcal{A}_P \times \Omega^2(M; \mathfrak{d}^*)$, projected onto the factors of \mathfrak{d} , can be expressed as $\mathbb{A} = (A, e, S)$ and $\mathbb{B} = (B, \tau, c)$ where

$$\begin{split} &A \in \Omega^1(M;\mathfrak{g}), \qquad e \in \Omega^1(M;V), \qquad S \in \Omega^1(M;\mathfrak{g}^*), \\ &B \in \Omega^2(M;\mathfrak{g}^*), \qquad \tau \in \Omega^2(M;V^*), \qquad c \in \Omega^2(M;\mathfrak{g}). \end{split}$$

Note that using the identification $V \simeq V^*$ one can naturally read \mathbb{B} as $(c, \tau, B) \in \Omega^2(M; \mathfrak{d})$. In particular we get:

(1)

$$F_{\mathbb{A}} = d\mathbb{A} + \frac{1}{2} [\mathbb{A}, \mathbb{A}]_{\mathfrak{d}} = (dA, de, dS) + \frac{1}{2} [(A, e, S), (A, e, S)]_{\mathfrak{d}}$$

$$= (dA, de, dS) + \frac{1}{2} [(A, e, S), (A, e, S)]$$

$$= (dA, de, dS) + \left(\frac{1}{2} [A, A], [A, e], [A, S] + \frac{1}{2} [e, e]\right)$$

$$= \left(F_{A}, d_{A}e, d_{A}S + \frac{1}{2} [e, e]\right).$$

DEFINITION 2.7 (Quadratically extended GR) We define quadratically extended General Relativity (qeGR), to be deformed, quadratically extended BF theory (Definition 2.4) specialised to the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{d} = \mathfrak{so}(3, 1)^* \oplus V \oplus \mathfrak{so}(3, 1)$.

CALCULATION 2.8 Using the above identifications for $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{so}(3, 1)$, the action of qeGR reads: (2)

$$\begin{split} S_{qeGR}(T,\beta) &:= \int_M \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, F_\mathbb{A} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \frac{1}{2} \big(\langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, \mathbb{B} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \beta \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, \mathbb{B} \rangle\!\rangle_T \big), \\ &= \int_M \mathcal{K} \left(B, F_A \right) + \eta(\tau, d_A e) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T) B + \frac{1}{2} e \wedge e + d_A S \right) + \frac{(1+\beta)}{2} \eta(\tau, \tau), \end{split}$$

and the field equations of quadratically extended General Relativity take the following form:

(3a)
$$F_A + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c = 0, \quad \text{from} \quad \delta B$$

(3b)
$$d_A e + (1+\beta)\tau = 0$$
, from $\delta \tau$

(3c)
$$\eta(d_A\tau, \cdot) + \mathcal{K}(c, e \wedge \cdot) = 0, \quad \text{from} \quad \delta e$$

(3d)
$$(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + d_A S + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e = 0, \quad \text{from} \quad \delta c$$

(3e)
$$\mathcal{K}(d_A B, \cdot) - \mathcal{K}(e \wedge \tau, \cdot) - \mathcal{K}([c, S], \cdot) = 0, \quad \text{from} \quad \delta A$$

(3f)
$$d_A c = 0, \quad \text{from} \quad \delta S.$$

Proof. The stated form of the action functional is simply found by unfolding the definitions. To obtain the field equations, we calculate the variation of S_{qeGR} (see (2)) and set to zero:

$$\begin{split} 0 &\stackrel{!}{=} \delta \int_{M} \mathcal{K} \left(B, F_{A} \right) + \eta(\tau, d_{A}e) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}S \right) + \frac{(1+\beta)}{2}\eta(\tau, \tau) \\ &= \int_{M} \mathcal{K} \left(\delta B, F_{A} + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c \right) - \mathcal{K} \left(B, d_{A}\delta A \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, e \wedge \delta e + [\delta A, S] - d_{A}\delta S \right) \\ &+ \eta(\delta \tau, d_{A}e + (1+\beta)\tau) + \eta(\tau, [\delta A, e] - d_{A}\delta e) + \mathcal{K} \left(\delta c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}S \right) \\ &\simeq \int_{M} \mathcal{K} \left(\delta B, F_{A} + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c \right) + \eta(\delta \tau, d_{A}e + (1+\beta)\tau) + \eta(d_{A}\tau, \delta e) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, e \wedge \delta e \right) \\ &+ \mathcal{K} \left(\delta c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}S \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(d_{A}B, \delta A \right) \\ &+ \eta(\tau, [\delta A, e]) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, [\delta A, S] \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(d_{A}c, \delta S \right) \end{split}$$

Here \simeq denotes equivalence up to boundary terms; in the last step the boundary term $-d\mathcal{K}(A, \delta A) - d\mathcal{K}(c, \delta S) - d\eta(\tau, d_A e)$ was dropped. From the above form of δS_{qeGR} one can immediately infer the claimed field equations.

REMARK 2.9 Since $d_A e$ is the torsion from, Equation (3b) can dynamically identify τ as the torsion form scaled by $-(1 + \beta)$. In particular, one obtains vanishing torsion and no algebraic constraint for τ if and only if $\beta = -1$. From Equation (3a) one can further

infer that having $id +\beta T$ vanish, which holds for $T = -\frac{1}{\beta}$ id when $\beta \neq 0$, yields vanishing curvature but not necessarily vanishing torsion, i.e., except for $\beta \neq -1$.

β	Т	Type of Theory	$d_A e$
0	any	BF with $\Lambda = 1$	- au
any	id	BF with $\Lambda = \beta + 1$	$-(1+\beta)\tau$
-1	$\neq \mathrm{id}$	Torsionless qeGR	0
$\notin \{-1,0\}$	\neq id	Generic qeGR	$-(1+\beta)\tau$

Table 1. Table displaying different choices for β and T, their effect on the type of theory that qeGR produces and the presence of torsion therein. This work will mainly investigate the lower two parameter ranges where one could expect non-topological theories that might be linked to theories of gravity. The last two rows represent the "gravitational sector", while the first two represent the "topological sector". Note that for T = id and $\beta = -1$ the theory is *pure BF* and the torsion vanishes.

REMARK 2.10 In the first two rows of Table 1 we have that $\beta T = \beta$ id always holds true.²¹ As a consequence, in these cases one can completely drop T and write the action of qeGR in the following concise way:

$$S_{qeGR}(\beta) = S_{BF}(1+\beta) = \int_M \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, F_\mathbb{A} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \frac{(1+\beta)}{2} \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, \mathbb{B} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}}.$$

The field equations can be further simplified to

$$F_{\mathbb{A}} + (1+\beta)\mathbb{B} = 0, \qquad d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathbb{B} = 0.$$

In order to investigate the various sectors systematically, we observe the existence of a (generic) simplification of the field equations for certain values of the parameters. Indeed, requiring $\beta T \neq -$ id implies that id $+\beta T$ is invertible, since T is an automorphism. We summarise the various sectors-defining conditions as:

DEFINITION 2.11 We distinguish the following conditions on the parameters $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ and $T \in Aut(\mathfrak{so}(3,1))$ of qeGR:²²

(1) $\beta T = \beta$ id is the topological sector condition.

 $[\]overline{^{21}}$ Note that β cannot be simplified as it may vanish.

 $^{^{22}}$ Notice that an analogous decomposition holds for dqBF for any Lie algebra.

- (2) $\beta T \neq \beta$ id is the gravitational sector condition.
- (3) $\beta T \neq -id$ is the invertibility sector condition.

When the \bullet sector condition holds, we will say that "the parameters (β, T) are in the \bullet sector", or simply "in the \bullet sector".

LEMMA 2.12 We have the following relations between sectors:

- (1) In the topological sector, the invertibility condition is equivalent to $\beta \neq -1$
- (2) In the invertibility sector,
 - $\beta = 0$ implies the topological sector
 - $\beta = -1$ implies the gravitational sector
- (3) In the complement of the invertibility sector, $\beta T = -id$,
 - $\beta T = \beta \operatorname{id} \iff \beta = -1 \ (topological \ sector)$
 - $\beta T \neq \beta$ id $\iff \beta \neq -1$ (gravitational sector)

Proof.

(1) $\beta T = \beta$ id holds in the topological sector. Hence,

$$\beta \operatorname{id} = \beta T \neq -\operatorname{id} \iff \beta \neq -1$$

(2) Assume that $\beta T \neq -id$. It is evident that $\beta = 0$ is compatible with this condition, but $\beta = 0$ also implies $\beta T = \beta id = 0$. On the other hand, if $\beta = -1$ we have

$$\beta^2 T \neq -\beta \operatorname{id} \iff -\beta T \neq -\beta \operatorname{id} \iff \beta T \neq \beta \operatorname{id}.$$

(3) Straightforward. Note that, in particular $\beta \neq 0$.

CALCULATION 2.13 Whenever the invertibility condition $(\beta T \neq -id)$ holds, we can rewrite the field equations (3) as

(5a)
$$c = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A,$$

(5b)
$$B = -(\operatorname{id} + \beta T)^{-1} (d_A S + \frac{1}{2} e \wedge e),$$

(5c) $d_A e = -(1+\beta)\tau,$

(5d)
$$0 = \mathcal{K}(d_A B, \cdot) - \mathcal{K}(e \wedge \tau, \cdot) - \mathcal{K}([c, S], \cdot),$$

(5e)
$$0 = \eta(d_A\tau, \cdot) + \mathcal{K}(c, e \wedge \cdot).$$

If, additionally, $\beta \neq -1$ we can rewrite Equations (5) as

(6a) $c = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A,$

(6b)
$$B = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} (d_A S + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e)$$

(6c) $\tau = -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)}d_A e,$

(6d)
$$0 = \mathcal{K}\left(\frac{1}{(1+\beta)}\operatorname{id} - (\operatorname{id} + \beta T)^{-1}F_A, e \wedge \cdot\right),$$

(6e)
$$0 = \mathcal{K}\left(\left[\frac{1}{(1+\beta)}\operatorname{id} - (\operatorname{id} + \beta T)^{-1}\right](d_A e \wedge e), \cdot\right).$$

REMARK 2.14 When the invertibility condition holds, the set of Equations (5) yields two purely algebraic constraints on the fields B, c which do not influence the equations of A and e. In particular the constraint for B (5b) looks like a deformation of the simplicity constraints that appear naturally in the Hamiltonian analysis of Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory [Pel94; Sá01]. This constraint can be used to describe PCH theory as a constrained BF theory (cf., e.g., [DL11]). We will draw similar parallels in the following. Note that there are no constraints on the dynamics of the field S. This apparent decoupling will be made precise later by eliminating the field using general contractible pairs.

REMARK 2.15 Following Lemma 2.12, the invertibility condition is equivalent to $\beta \neq -1$ in the topological sector ($\beta T = \beta$ id). However, the converse is not true: $\beta \neq -1$ together with the invertibility condition ($\beta T \neq -$ id) does not imply the topological sector condition. In that scenario, we can only conclude that the set of Equations (6) now yields *three* purely algebraic constraints on the fields B, c and τ which comprise \mathbb{B} .

2.3. Classical Equivalences. Before investigating the classical equivalences arising from the field equations of qeGR we will provide a definition of Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory which is a theory of gravity that can be linked to qeGR. (Cf. [CS19, Definition 11].)

DEFINITION 2.16 (Palatini–Cartan–Holst Theory) Let $\mathcal{V} \longrightarrow M$ be a Minkowski bundle, a vector bundle with fibre the Minkowski vector space²³ (V, η) over a 4-dimensional manifold M, and let $P \longrightarrow M$ be the associated principal SO(3,1) bundle. Let further $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$. The *Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory* (abbr. PCH) is specified by the pair $(\mathcal{F}_{PCH}, S_{PCH})$, where

$$\mathcal{F}_{PCH} := \underbrace{\Omega^1(M; \mathcal{V})}_e \times \underbrace{\mathcal{A}_P}_A,$$

and

$$S_{PCH}(\gamma) := \int_M \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr} \left[T_{\gamma}(F_A) \wedge e \wedge e \right],$$

²³With a slight abuse of notation we denote by η also the (constant) "Minkowski metric" defined fibrewise by (V, η) .

where we denoted by T_{γ} the Holst automorphism $\alpha \mapsto \alpha + \frac{1}{\gamma} \star \alpha$. In the limiting case $\gamma \longrightarrow \infty$ one has $T_{\gamma} \longrightarrow$ id and the resulting theory is called Palatini–Cartan theory.²⁴

REMARK 2.17 (Nondegeneracy of coframes) Note that, in order to describe gravity, Palatini–Cartan theory (and all other coframe-based models considered here) needs to be supplemented with the requirement that $e \in \Omega^1(M, \mathcal{V})$ be nondegenerate, meaning that $e: TM \to \mathcal{V}$ is an isomorphism, so that $g = e^* \eta$ is a (Lorentzian) metric on M. All of our calculations and results are valid for the theories defined without the nondegeneracy requirement, and restrict in particular to their physically relevant nondegenerate versions. For this reason, Definition 2.16 is more general than what is usually considered.

The field equations found in Calculation 2.13, given certain restrictions on the allowed values of β and T, provide algebraic solutions for c, B and τ and thus a starting point to investigate tentative classical equivalences between qeGR and classical theories with fewer fields.

DEFINITION 2.18 ((Quadratic) Generalised Holst Theory) Let $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$, and let $T \in Aut(\mathfrak{g})$ be a deformation automorphism such that the invertibility condition $\beta T \neq -id$ holds.

(1) The quadratic generalised Holst theory (qgH) is specified by the pair $(\mathcal{F}_{qgH}, S_{qgH})$, where

$$\mathcal{F}_{qgH} \coloneqq \underbrace{\Omega^1(M; \mathcal{V})}_e \times \underbrace{\mathcal{A}_P}_A \times \underbrace{\Omega^2(M; \mathcal{V})}_{\tau},$$

and

$$S_{qgH}(T,\beta) := \int_M \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{K} \left((\operatorname{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A, e \wedge e \right) - \eta(\tau, d_A e) - \frac{(1+\beta)}{2} \eta(\tau, \tau).$$

(2) Let additionally $\beta \neq -1$. The generalised Holst theory (gH) is specified by the pair $(\mathcal{F}_{gH}, S_{gH})$, where

$$\mathcal{F}_{gH} \coloneqq \underbrace{\Omega^1(M; \mathcal{V})}_e \times \underbrace{\mathcal{A}_P}_A,$$

and

$$S_{gH}(T,\beta) := \int_{M} \frac{1}{2} \left(\mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_{A}, e \wedge e \right) + \frac{1}{(1+\beta)} \eta(d_{A}e, d_{A}e) \right).$$

REMARK 2.19 The identifier "generalised" stems from the fact that qgH and gH theories can be seen as a generalisations of Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory (PCH), which is recovered (up to a boundary term) when $T = \frac{1}{\beta}(\star^{-1} - id)$ (see Proposition 2.22). While certain

 $^{^{24}}$ The nomenclature is somewhat inconsistent across the literature. See [CS18, Nomenclature] and references therein for a review.

choices of T and β yield topological theories,²⁵ we will see that one can indeed model nontopological PCH theory using gH theory.

LEMMA 2.20 The field equations of qgH are:

$$\mathcal{K}\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}F_A, e \wedge \cdot\right) - \eta(d_A\tau, \cdot) = 0, \quad \text{from } \delta e$$
$$\mathcal{K}\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}(d_A e \wedge e), \cdot\right) - \eta(\tau, [\cdot, e]) = 0, \quad \text{from } \delta A$$
$$d_A e + (1 + \beta)\tau = 0, \quad \text{from } \delta\tau.$$

For any T, β satisfying the conditions of Definition 2.18 the field equations of gH are:

$$\mathcal{K}\left(\left((\mathrm{id}+\beta T)^{-1}-\frac{1}{1+\beta}\,\mathrm{id}\right)F_A,e\wedge\cdot\right)=0,\qquad\text{from }\delta e$$
$$\left((\mathrm{id}+\beta T)^{-1}-\frac{1}{1+\beta}\,\mathrm{id}\right)(d_A e\wedge e)=0,\qquad\text{from }\delta A.$$

Proof. This follows directly from the variation of S_{qqH} and S_{qH} .

PROPOSITION 2.21 Consider quadratically extended General Relativity, and assume that the invertibility condition holds $\beta T \neq -id$, then

- (1) quadratically extended General Relativity is classically equivalent to quadratic generalised Holst theory.
- Additionally, whenever $\beta \neq -1$,
 - (2) quadratic generalised Holst theory is classically equivalent to generalised Holst theory.

Proof. Denote the action of qeGR for T, β as assumed, as:

$$S_{qeGR} = \int_M \mathcal{K}\left(B, F_A\right) + \eta(\tau, d_A e) + \mathcal{K}\left(c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_A S\right) + \frac{(1+\beta)}{2}\eta(\tau, \tau).$$

Further, denote the action of qgH as

$$S_{qgH} = \int_{M} \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_{\widetilde{A}}, \widetilde{e} \wedge \widetilde{e} \right) - \eta(\widetilde{\tau}, d_{\widetilde{A}} \widetilde{e}) - \frac{(1+\beta)}{2} \eta(\widetilde{\tau}, \widetilde{\tau}),$$

where $\tilde{e} \in \Omega^1(M; \mathcal{V})$, $\tilde{A} \in \mathcal{A}_P$ and $\tilde{\tau} \in \Omega^2(M; \mathcal{V})$. Recall that $\beta T \neq -$ id implies that $\beta T +$ id is invertible. Define the map

$$\tilde{F}_{1} \colon \Omega^{1}(M; \mathcal{V}) \times \mathcal{A}_{P} \times \Omega^{2}(M; \mathcal{V}) \longrightarrow \Omega^{2}(M; \mathfrak{g}^{*}) \times \Omega^{2}(M; \mathfrak{g}) \times \Omega^{1}(M; \mathfrak{g}^{*})$$
$$(e, A, \tau) \longmapsto (B(e, A, \tau), c(e, A, \tau), S(e, A, \tau)) = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} \left(\frac{1}{2}e \wedge e, F_{A}, 0\right)$$

 $[\]overline{^{25}}$ The sense in which we will talk about topological theories will be rendered clear in Section 2.4.

Then, observing that the domain of \tilde{F}_1 is \mathcal{F}_{qgH} we have the induced map

$$F_1: \mathcal{F}_{qgH} \to \mathcal{F}_{qeGR}; \qquad F_1: (e, A, \tau) \mapsto (e, A, \tau, \tilde{F}_1(e, A, \tau)).$$

(Observe, in passing, that setting $C \doteq \operatorname{graph}(\tilde{F}_1) = \operatorname{im}(F_1) \subset \mathcal{F}_{qeGR}$ we have that $F_1: \mathcal{F}_{qgH} \to C$ is a diffeomorphism.)

Then, we have (note in particular the lack of boundary terms):

$$(F_1^* S_{qeGR}) = \int_M \eta(\tau, d_A e) + \frac{(1+\beta)}{2} \eta(\tau, \tau) - \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A, \frac{1}{2} e \wedge e \right)$$

= $\int_M -\frac{1}{2} \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A, e \wedge e \right) + \eta(\tau, d_A e) + \frac{1}{2} \eta(\tau, \tau)$
= $- \left(\int_M \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A, e \wedge e \right) - \eta(\tau, d_A e) - \frac{(1+\beta)}{2} \eta(\tau, \tau) \right) = -S_{qgH}.$

(Note that this matches with the strategy of Remark 1.14.) Now, let us further assume that $\beta \neq -1$, and denote the action of gH for $\tilde{e} \in \Omega^1(M; \mathcal{V})$, $\tilde{A} \in \mathcal{A}_P$ and T, β as above by

$$S_{gH} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{M} \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_{\widetilde{A}}, \widetilde{e} \wedge \widetilde{e} \right) + \frac{1}{(1+\beta)} \eta(d_{\widetilde{A}} \widetilde{e}, d_{\widetilde{A}} \widetilde{e}).$$

To prove the second claim, define another map

$$\tilde{F}_2: \Omega^1(M; \mathcal{V}) \times \mathcal{A}_P \longrightarrow \Omega^2(M; \mathfrak{g}^*) \times \Omega^2(M; \mathfrak{g}) \times \Omega^1(M; \mathfrak{g}^*) \times \Omega^2(M; \mathcal{V})$$

$$(e,A)\longmapsto (B(e,A),c(e,A),S(e,A),\tau(e,A) = -(\mathrm{id}+\beta T)^{-1}\left(\frac{1}{2}e\wedge e,F_A,0,\frac{(\mathrm{id}+\beta T)}{(1+\beta)}d_Ae\right).$$

Then, observing that the domain of \tilde{F}_2 is \mathcal{F}_{gH} we have

 $F_2 \colon \mathcal{F}_{gH} \to \mathcal{F}_{qeGR}; \qquad F_2 \colon (e, A) \mapsto (e, A, \tau(e, A), F(e, A)),$

a diffeomorphism onto graph(\tilde{F}_2), and similarly to the previous case one obtains:

$$F_{2}^{*}S_{qgH} = \int_{M} \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_{A}, e \wedge e \right) + \frac{1}{2(1+\beta)} \eta(d_{A}e, d_{A}e) \\ = \frac{1}{2} \int_{M} \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_{A}, e \wedge e \right) + \frac{1}{(1+\beta)} \eta(d_{A}e, d_{A}e) = S_{gH}.$$

Using the relations between the Killing form, the trace and η one can prove the following relation between gH and Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory:

PROPOSITION 2.22 Whenever $\beta \notin \{-1, 0\}$, generalised Holst theory with $T = \frac{1}{\beta} (\star^{-1} - id)$ takes the following form:

$$S_{gH}\left(\frac{1}{\beta}(\star^{-1} - \mathrm{id}), \beta\right) = \frac{1}{2} \int_M \mathrm{Tr}[T_\gamma(F_A) \wedge e \wedge e] + \frac{1}{\gamma} d\eta(d_A e, e).$$

Where we denoted $T_{\gamma} = 1 + \frac{1}{\gamma} \star$ the Holst automorphism (Definition 2.16) and $\gamma \coloneqq 1 + \beta$. Hence, up to a boundary term and scaling, gH theory for the chosen parameters coincides with Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory.

Proof. For the above choices of β and T we know that the action of generalised Holst theory is:

$$S_{gH}\left(\frac{1}{\beta}(\star^{-1} - \mathrm{id}), \beta\right) = \frac{1}{2} \int_M \mathrm{Tr}[F_A \wedge e \wedge e] + \frac{1}{\gamma} \eta(d_A e, d_A e).$$

One can rewrite the term $\eta(d_A e, d_A e)$ as:

$$\eta(d_A e, d_A e) = d\eta(d_A e, e) - \eta([F_A, e], e) = d\eta(d_A e, e) + \mathcal{K}(F_A, e \wedge e)$$
$$= d\eta(d_A e, e) + \mathrm{Tr}[\star F_A \wedge e \wedge e].$$

Thus one can rewrite the action as

$$S_{gH}\left(\frac{1}{\beta}(\star^{-1} - \mathrm{id}), \beta\right) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{M} \mathrm{Tr}[F_A \wedge e \wedge e] + \frac{1}{\gamma} \left(d\eta(d_A e, e) + \mathrm{Tr}[\star F_A \wedge e \wedge e]\right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \int_{M} \mathrm{Tr}\left[\left(F_A + \frac{1}{\gamma} \star F_A\right) \wedge e \wedge e\right] + \frac{1}{\gamma} d\eta(d_A e, e)$$

This proves the claim.

REMARK 2.23 (On "quadratic" theories) Note that in passing from quadratic generalised Holst theory and generalised Holst theory (Definitions 2.18 and 2.18) we have dropped the identifier "quadratic". The action of qgH has a term proportional to $\eta(\tau, \tau)$ which justifies its name. Looking at Definition 2.18 we see that gH features the term $\eta(d_A e, d_A e)$, which one could think of as a "quadratic torsion" term as well. However, the identity (cf. Proposition 2.22)

$$\eta(d_A e, d_A e) = d\eta(d_A e, e) - \eta([F_A, e], e) = d\eta(d_A e, e) + \mathcal{K}(F_A, e \wedge e),$$

shows that $\eta(d_A e, d_A e)$ contributes only with a topological and a boundary term. Hence it makes sense to consider generalised Holst theory as no longer characterised by "quadratic torsion", and the terminology we used reflects that.

REMARK 2.24 (Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory from qeGR theory) Proposition 2.22 has several interesting consequences. First of all, note that the chosen parameters belong to the intersection of the gravitational sector ($\beta T \neq \beta$ id) of qeGR and the invertibility sector ($\beta T \neq -$ id). Linking this with Proposition 2.21 we can relate the action functional of

qeGR and that of Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory (Definition 2.16), up to a boundary term, via classical equivalence:

$$S_{qeGR}\left(\frac{1}{\beta}(\star^{-1} - \mathrm{id}), \beta\right)\Big|_{C} = -\frac{1}{2}\int_{M} \underbrace{\operatorname{Tr}\left[T_{\gamma}(F_{A}) \wedge e \wedge e\right]}_{\text{Palatini-Cartan-Holst}} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{\gamma}d\eta(d_{A}e, e)}_{\text{boundary term}},$$

where C is defined as

$$C := \left\{ (\mathbb{A}, \mathbb{B}) \in \mathcal{F}_{qeGR} \middle| c = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A, \tau = -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)} d_A e \right\}.$$

Observe that the boundary term corresponds to the Nieh–Yan class; this, among other topological contributions, is discussed in [RP09, eq. 2, 3].

The following diagram summarises the *classical* equivalence results obtained so far:

Figure 1. Diagram of classically equivalent theories displaying the results of Proposition 2.21. The classical equivalence between qeGR and gH is obtained via composition.

2.4. Classical boundary/Hamiltonian picture. In the following we review the classical boundary structure of qeGR. This is instrumental to obtaining a Hamiltonian version of the Lagrangian field theories we studied so far, and will give us direct information on the (local) degrees of freedom of the various models we consider and their symmetries, the study of which will be perfected in Section 3.1.

The basis of the procedure adopted in the following section is the Kijowksi–Tulczijew construction [KT79] reviewed in Section 1.2.1. It outputs a symplectic space of (boundary) fields (Definition 1.17), and a submanifold of "Cauchy data", defined by the field equations, which in turn defines the *reduced phase space* (Definition 1.18) of the theory. If the theory has a well-defined Cauchy problem, the submanifold is coisotropic, and is possibly specified by a first-class constraint set. In certain cases, however, the restriction of the field equations to the boundary yield a constraint set that is not first-class. In that case, the reduced phase space cannot be obtained by means of coisotropic reduction alone, and the procedure is more involved.

In Definition 2.4, qeGR theory was defined as a family of theories that depend on the choice of deformation automorphism T and a real parameters β . In this section we want to understand how these choices influence the properties of qeGR by looking at the constraint algebra, through which we will infer the structure of the reduced phase space and learn about the (residual, local) degrees of freedom therein. For an application of these methods to gravity, see [CS18; CCS21a; CCT21].

In particular we want to find out how these properties link to known theories of gravity. Thus at each step we will highlight what restrictions we impose on T and β . In this investigation, the gravitational sector (see 2.11) will be of particular interest.

Recall that the classical space of fields of qeGR on a manifold M is $\mathcal{F}_{qeGR} \coloneqq \mathcal{A}_P \times \Omega^2(M;\mathfrak{d}^*)$, where $P \longrightarrow M$ is a D-bundle with D integrating \mathfrak{d} , which in all our examples is the trivial standard extension of $\mathfrak{g} \simeq \mathfrak{so}(3,1)$ by an orthogonal module. When $\partial M \neq \emptyset$, the boundary inclusion map $\imath_{\partial} \colon \partial M \longrightarrow M$ induce the (boundary) principal bundle $P^{\partial} \coloneqq \imath_{\partial}^* P \to \partial M$.

PROPOSITION 2.25 For every $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ and $T \in Aut(\mathfrak{so}(3,1))$, the geometric phase space of quadratically extended General Relativity is given by the symplectic manifold

$$\mathcal{F}^{\partial}_{qeGR} \coloneqq \mathcal{A}_{P^{\partial}} \times \Omega^2(\partial M; \mathfrak{d}),$$

with the exact symplectic form

$$\varpi^{\partial}_{qeGR} \coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K}\left(\delta B, \delta A\right) + \eta(\delta \tau, \delta e) + \mathcal{K}\left(\delta c, \delta S\right).$$

Proof. The space of pre-boundary fields $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{qeGR}$ is²⁶

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{qeGR} = \mathcal{A}_{P^{\partial}} \times \Omega^2(\partial M, \mathfrak{d}^*).$$

Denote the restricted fields in $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{qeGR}$ with the same symbols as in \mathcal{F}_{qeGR} . The variation of S_{qeGR} (compare Calculation 2.8) splits into a bulk term and a boundary term which can be seen as a 1-form on $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{qeGR}$. This 1-form takes the following form:

$$\widetilde{\alpha}_{qeGR} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(B, \delta A \right) + \eta(\tau, \delta e) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, \delta S \right).$$

From $\widetilde{\alpha}_{qeGR}$ we deduce a pre-symplectic 2-form on the pre-boundary fields $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{qeGR}$ via

$$\widetilde{\varpi}_{qeGR} \coloneqq \delta \widetilde{\alpha}_{qeGR} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(\delta B, \delta A \right) + \eta \left(\delta \tau, \delta e \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(\delta c, \delta S \right).$$

One immediately sees that the kernel of the map $\widetilde{\varpi}_{qeGR}^{\sharp}: T\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{qeGR} \to T^*\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{qeGR}$, denoted for simplicity ker $(\widetilde{\varpi}_{qeGR})$, is empty. Hence, the geometric phase space is the quotient

²⁶In principle one should consider higher transverse jets of fields, but they drop out trivially.

 $\mathcal{F}^{\partial}_{qeGR} \coloneqq \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{qeGR}/\ker(\widetilde{\omega}_{qeGR})$, the quotient map $\pi \colon \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{qeGR} \to \mathcal{F}^{\partial}_{qeGR}$ is the identity, and the boundary 1- and 2-forms are simply

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha_{qeGR}^{\partial} &= \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(B, \delta A \right) + \eta(\tau, \delta e) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, \delta S \right), \\ \varpi_{qeGR}^{\partial} &= \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(\delta B, \delta A \right) + \eta(\delta \tau, \delta e) + \mathcal{K} \left(\delta c, \delta S \right). \end{aligned}$$

REMARK 2.26 It should be stressed again that the above result is completely independent of T and β . Thus both the gravitational and topological sector have the same (exact) symplectic space of (classical) boundary fields

$$\mathcal{F}^{\partial}_{qeGR} = \mathcal{A}_{P^{\partial}} \times \Omega^{2}(\partial M; \mathfrak{d}); \qquad \varpi^{\partial}_{qeGR} = \delta \alpha^{\partial}_{qeGR}$$

with α_{qeGR}^{∂} and ϖ_{qeGR}^{∂} as in Equation (11).

Let us now inspect the constraints imposed on the boundary data of qeGR which let us define the reduced phase space of Definition 1.18. By restricting the field equations (3) to the boundary, one can implement six constraints using the Lagrange multipliers $\mathfrak{o} = (\theta, \varepsilon, \sigma) \in \Omega^0(\partial M; \mathfrak{d})$ and $\mathbb{H} = (\alpha, \rho, \zeta) \in \Omega^1(\partial M; \mathfrak{d})$ as

$$\begin{split} H_{\theta} &\coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(d_{A}B - e \wedge \tau - [c, S], \theta \right), \qquad K_{\alpha} \coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + d_{A}S + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e, \alpha \right), \\ I_{\varepsilon} &\coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \eta (d_{A}\tau, \varepsilon) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, e \wedge \varepsilon \right), \qquad L_{\rho} \coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \eta (d_{A}e + (1 + \beta)\tau, \rho), \\ J_{\sigma} &\coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(d_{A}c, \sigma \right), \qquad M_{\zeta} \coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(F_{A} + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c, \zeta \right). \end{split}$$

These are local functionals on the symplectic space $\mathcal{F}^{\partial}_{qeGR}$. We will determine their mutual dependence, and compute their Poisson brackets to establish which of them are first class²⁷ and how the choices for T and β influence the outcome.

CALCULATION 2.27 Whenever the invertibility condition $\beta T \neq -id$ holds, the constraint functions J_{σ} and M_{ζ} are dependent, upon choosing $\zeta = -d_A \left((id + \beta T)^{-1} \sigma \right)$.

 $^{^{27}}$ Recall that every first class constraint eliminates *two* local degrees of freedom [Dir58; HT92]. This is because the underlying procedure is symplectic reduction, which is a combination of a restriction to a coisotropic submanifold and a quotient by its characteristic foliation.

Proof. Let us set $\zeta = -d_A \left((\operatorname{id} + \beta T)^{-1} \sigma \right)$ and keep in mind that $d_A F_A = 0$:

$$\begin{split} M_{-d_A((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}\sigma)} &= \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(F_A + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c, -d_A \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}\sigma \right) \right) \\ &= \int_{\partial M} -d \, \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}F_A + c, \sigma \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(d_A c, \sigma \right) \\ &\simeq \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(d_A c, \sigma \right) = J_{\sigma}. \end{split}$$

In the last line we dropped the boundary term by using that $\partial M = \emptyset$ and used the commutation of d_A with automorphisms. \square

DEFINITION 2.28 Let $c_1, c_2 \in \mathbb{N}$ respectively denote the number of independent local first- and second-class constraints, and let d be the number of local degrees of freedom in \mathcal{F}^{∂} . A theory is said to be topological if $d = 2c_1 + c_2$.

THEOREM 2.29 In the invertibility sector the Poisson brackets of the constraint functions $H_{\theta}, I_{\varepsilon}, K_{\alpha}, L_{\rho}, M_{\zeta}$ are given by:

$$\begin{split} \{K_{\alpha}, K_{\overline{\alpha}}\} &= 0, \qquad \{K_{\alpha}, L_{\rho}\} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(\beta(\operatorname{id} - T)\alpha, e \wedge \rho\right), \qquad \{K_{\alpha}, M_{\zeta}\} = 0, \\ \{K_{\alpha}, H_{\theta}\} &= K_{[\theta, \alpha]}, \quad \{K_{\alpha}, I_{\varepsilon}\} = L_{[\alpha, \varepsilon]} + \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(\beta(T - \operatorname{id})\alpha, (\tau \wedge \varepsilon)\right), \\ \{L_{\rho}, L_{\overline{\rho}}\} &= 0, \qquad \{L_{\rho}, M_{\zeta}\} = 0, \\ \{L_{\rho}, H_{\theta}\} &= L_{[\theta, \rho]}, \quad \{L_{\rho}, I_{\varepsilon}\} = M_{\rho \wedge \varepsilon} + \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(\beta(\operatorname{id} - T)c, \rho \wedge \varepsilon\right), \\ \{M_{\zeta}, M_{\overline{\zeta}}\} &= 0, \qquad \{M_{\zeta}, H_{\theta}\} = M_{[\theta, \zeta]}, \qquad \{M_{\zeta}, I_{\varepsilon}\} = 0, \\ \{H_{\theta}, H_{\overline{\theta}}\} &= H_{[\theta, \overline{\theta}]}, \quad \{H_{\theta}, I_{\varepsilon}\} = I_{[\theta, \varepsilon]}, \qquad \Pi_{\varepsilon} = 0. \end{split}$$

Proof. See Appendix A.

REMARK 2.30 (On first and second class constraint sets) One can immediately see that the above relations do not define a Poisson subalgebra for all choices of T and β due to the functional form of $\{K_{\alpha}, L_{\rho}\}, \{K_{\alpha}, I_{\varepsilon}\}$ and $\{L_{\rho}, I_{\varepsilon}\}$ for arbitrary T, which means they are not all first-class. The failure of being involutive of some of these constraints (i.e. their second-class nature) is controlled by $\beta(\mathrm{id} - T) \in \mathrm{Aut}(\mathfrak{g})$. Hence, the constraint set is first class iff T and β are in the topological sector ($\beta T = \beta$ id), in which case the theory reduces to a BF theory (cf. Definition 2.1).

A theory whose constraint subalgebra is not first class cannot have a well-posed Cauchy problem.²⁸ This is because existence and uniqueness of solutions corresponds to the projection of the EL locus to the boundary being Lagrangian. Since by construction such

²⁸Our construction—following Kijowski–Tulczyjew—aims at constructing coisotropic submanifolds of the (symplectic) space of boundary fields. These are often given by first-class constraint sets therein. Dirac's

projection lies in the constrained set, it being not coisotropic means that it cannot contain any Lagrangian submanifold, and thus in particular the Cauchy problem is not well defined. An example of this scenario within gravitational theories is given by Palatini–Cartan theory with a null boundary [CCT21].

Another way of thinking about this is as follows. Let $M = \Sigma \times [0, 1]$, so that $\mathcal{F}^{\partial} = \overline{\mathcal{F}}_{\Sigma \times \{0\}} \times \mathcal{F}_{\Sigma \times \{1\}}$, where the overline indicates the symplectic manifold with opposite simplectic structure. Denote by $L_M \doteq \pi(EL)$ the projection to the space of boundary fields of the set of solutions to the field equations, as above. (In regular Hamiltonian theories, this is the graph of the Hamiltonian evolution at finite time.) If L_M is Lagrangian (in the sense that its tangent spaces are isotropic with isotropic complement), then $\pi_1(L_M) \subset \overline{\mathcal{F}}_{\Sigma \times \{0\}}$ must be coisotropic [CMW22, Lemma A.16] (see [CMR12] for more details).

As we will see later on, this problem is resolved "effectively", in the sense that elimination of auxiliary fields (BV pushforward or classical equivalence) takes us to theories with betterbehaved evolution equations. Indeed, we can further distinguish two classes of examples within the invertibility sector:

- (1) For $\beta \neq -1$ qeGR theories are (BV-)equivalent to generalised Holst theories (Proposition 3.19), which have a well defined Cauchy problem. Such equivalence goes through by enforcing the equations of motion for only a part of the fields (specifically for B, c and τ). If one restricts the constraint functions to solutions of said partial EoM's, most of the constraint functions vanish, and the remaining two (namely I_{ε} and H_{θ}), coincide with those reported in Equations (12) (cf. with [CS18]).
- (2) For $\beta = -1$ the above procedure fails because τ is eliminated from the constraint function L_{ρ} , which is therefore not automatically satisfied, even if we enforced EoM's for c and B. In this case three constraint functions remain (namely I_{ε} , H_{θ} and L_{ρ}), and the theory reduces to "half-shell" Palatini Cartan Holst theory (cf. Proposition 2.34).

Ultimately this suggests that neither classical equivalence nor BV pushforward necessarily preserve the boundary structure of a field theory, an observation that is consistent with [SCS23]. Field theories are realisations of "a cohomology" of physical data. Some realisations may be better suited for certain applications, such as solving field equations, and others for different applications, such as quantisation.

The Lagrange multiplier $\mathfrak{a} = (\theta, \varepsilon, \sigma) \in \Omega^0(\partial M; \mathfrak{d})$ has 6 + 4 + 6 = 16 local degrees of freedom, while the field $\mathbb{H} = (\alpha, \rho, \zeta) \in \Omega^1(\partial M; \mathfrak{d})$ has 18 + 12 + 18 = 48. The following is a direct consequence, which justifies the nomenclature:

THEOREM 2.31 In the topological sector, qeGR is topological.

classical construction [Dir58] instead defines constraints in a different ambient space, so also second class constraints are allowed in systems with well-posed Cauchy problems.

Proof. We begin with $\beta = -1$ and T = id. In this case the generators can be written as

$$J_{\mathbf{D}} \coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \langle\!\langle d_{\mathbb{A}} \mathbb{B}, \mathbf{D} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathbf{D}}, \qquad L_{\mathbb{H}} \coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \langle\!\langle F_{\mathbb{A}}, \mathbb{H} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathbf{D}}.$$

Those are just the generators for a BF theory. We move on to choices of T, β for which $\beta T = \beta$ id. This holds for $\beta = 0$ and T = id respectively. In this case the generators are

$$J_{\mathbf{0}} \coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \langle\!\langle d_{\mathbb{A}} \mathbb{B}, \mathbf{0} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathbf{0}} \,, \qquad L_{\mathbb{H}} \coloneqq \int_{\partial M} \langle\!\langle F_{\mathbb{A}} + (1+\beta) \mathbb{B}, \mathbb{H} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathbf{0}} \,,$$

which are the generators for a $BF + (1 + \beta)BB$ theory. Since $(1 + \beta) \neq 0$ one can further see that $J_{\mathfrak{a}}$ and $L_{\mathbb{H}}$ are dependent upon choosing $\mathbb{H} = -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)}d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathfrak{a}$. Hence, \mathbb{H} and \mathfrak{a} have 54 collective local degrees of freedom, but 16 of those generate redundant first-class constraints. Thus, the number of independent constraints is 48 and qeGR is topological.

Theorem 2.31 is not surprising, since we already knew that in the topological sector qeGR theory reduces to a $BF + \Lambda BB$ (topological) theory. This tells us that qeGR theory cannot directly be taken as a model for gravity, as it should instead have two local degrees of freedom. The classical equivalences of Proposition 2.21, together with 2.22 prompt us to study qeGR theory in the gravitational sector.

Note that results derived in Section 2.3 (see Figure 1) always required the invertibility condition $\beta T \neq -$ id. This rules out the special case $\beta \neq 0$, $T = -\frac{1}{\beta}$ id (the complement of the invertibility sector), which yields a *BF* theory with an additional β -dependent deformation term (see Proposition 2.32, below). From Lemma 2.12 $\beta = -1$ differentiates the topological from the gravitational sector *within* the invertibility sector and, indeed, from Theorem 2.29 one can directly infer that the constraint algebra for this special case differs from that of for pure *BF* theory only by the constraint L_{ρ} , which is sensitive to $\beta = -1$. To sum up the above, one has the following special choice of parameters for qeGR:

PROPOSITION 2.32 (Non-invertible qeGR theory) In the complement of the invertibility sector, $\beta T = -id$, we have

$$\begin{split} S_{qeGR}\left[-\frac{1}{\beta}\operatorname{id},\beta\right] &= \int_{M} \mathcal{K}\left(B,F_{A}\right) + \eta(\tau,d_{A}e) + \mathcal{K}\left(c,\frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}S\right) + \frac{(1+\beta)}{2}\eta(\tau,\tau) \\ &= \int_{M} \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B},F_{\mathbb{A}} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \frac{(1+\beta)}{2}\eta(\tau,\tau). \end{split}$$

The resulting theory lies in the topological sector whenever $\beta = -1$, and in the gravitational sector otherwise.

Following Remark 2.30, the constraint set is bound to be only second-class in the gravitational sector of qeGR.

REMARK 2.33 (Equivalent boundary analysis) In the following we will not tackle a direct analysis of qeGR in the gravitational sector, but we will analyse the boundary structure of

gH and qgH theories instead, which are both classically equivalent²⁹ to qeGR in virtue of Proposition 2.21.

Note that Proposition (2.32) covers all combinations of β and T in the gravitational sector that are not in the parameter ranges of Proposition 2.21 (which instead assumed the invertibility sector, i.e. $\beta T \neq -id$). Thus, from now on, we restrict ourselves to the invertible gravitational sector by fixing $\beta T \neq -id$ and requiring $\beta T \neq \beta$ id, which lets us use said classical equivalences. If $\beta = -1$ one *needs* to use qgH as the equivalent model, while for $\beta \neq -1$ one can use the simpler gH theory by rule of Proposition 2.21.

We have:

PROPOSITION 2.34 For $T \neq id - \star^{-1}$ and $\beta = -1$, qgH reduces to so-called "half-shell Palatini–Cartan theory"

$$S_{qgH}\left[T = \mathrm{id} - \star^{-1}, \beta = -1\right] = \int_{M} \underbrace{\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[F_A \wedge e \wedge e]}_{\text{Palatini-Cartan}} \underbrace{-\eta(\tau, d_A e)}_{\text{zero torsion}}.$$

Moreover, for any $T \neq id$ and $\beta = -1$, the space of classical boundary fields as well as the degrees of freedom of quadratic generalised Holst are the same as that of half-shell Palatini–Cartan theory.

Proof. Note that for any $T \neq id$ and $\beta = -1$ the action of qgH looks as follows:

$$S_{qgH}(T,-1) := \int_M \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{K} \left((\operatorname{id} - T)^{-1} F_A, e \wedge e \right) - \eta(\tau, d_A e).$$

Denoting the invertible automorphism $(id - T)^{-1}$ by \widetilde{T} this yields the following pre-boundary two-form:

$$\widetilde{\varpi}^{\partial}_{qgH} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K}\left(\widetilde{T}[\delta A], \delta e \wedge e\right) - \eta(\delta \tau, \delta e)$$

Its kernel is given by

$$(X_{\tau}) = \star \left[(X_{\widetilde{T}[A]}) \wedge e \right],$$

$$(X_e) = 0.$$

Thus one can fix A using the following vertical vector field:

$$\mathbb{X} = (X_{\widetilde{T}[A]}) \frac{\delta}{\delta \widetilde{T}[A]} + \star \left[(X_{\widetilde{T}[A]}) \wedge e \right] \frac{\delta}{\delta \tau}$$

 $^{^{29}}$ While this strongly suggests that our results should hold for qeGR, in principle one needs to check if the classical equivalence preserves the boundary structure. A stronger hint of this will be provided by the discovery that the classical equivalence can actually be promoted to a full BV equivalence, see Section 3.2.

Flowing along X we can choose a background connection <u>A</u> to obtain an explicit map to the space of boundary fields:

$$\pi_M \colon \begin{cases} \mathbf{t} = \tau + \star \left[\widetilde{T}[\underline{A} - A] \wedge e \right], \\ \mathbf{e} = e. \end{cases}$$

From here on one can follow the proofs of [CS18, Theorem 4.28] and [CS18, Proposition 4.29] mostly verbatim while carrying in mind that τ is an element of $\Omega^2(M; \mathcal{V})$ in our case, and hence the internal Hodge star \star in the above formulas is required.

REMARK 2.35 Half-shell PC theory has been investigated in [CS18, Section 4.3]. It is however somewhat pathological in that the projection to the boundary of the space of solutions of the Euler–Lagrange field equations is not Lagrangian (which is compatible with the observation that the constraint set is not coisotropic).

We now look at the invertible, gravitational sector where additionally $\beta \neq -1$. Note that, in this sector qeGR is classically equivalent to generalised Holst theory (Proposition 2.21). As anticipated in Remark 2.33, we directly analyse qgH theory. The proof of the following Proposition is analogous to the proof of [CS18, Theorem 4.6] with minor modifications due to β and T.

PROPOSITION 2.36 (See [CS18, Theorem 4.6, Corollary 4.23 and Remark 4.27]) The geometric phase space of generalised Holst theory in the invertible, gravitational sector with $\beta \neq -1$ is the symplectic manifold given by the fibre bundle

$$\mathcal{F}^{\partial}_{gH} \longrightarrow \Omega^1_{nd}(\partial M; \mathcal{V}^{\partial}),$$

where $\mathcal{V}^{\partial} \coloneqq i^* \mathcal{V}$ denotes the induced vector bundle on ∂M , and the generic fibre over $e \in \Omega^1_{nd}(\partial M; \mathcal{V}^{\partial})$ is given by the reduced space of connections $\mathcal{A}^{red}_{P\partial} \coloneqq \mathcal{A}_{P\partial}/_{\sim}$ with respect to the equivalence relation

$$A \sim A' \quad \Longleftrightarrow \quad A - A' \in \ker(e \wedge \cdot), \qquad e \wedge \cdot : \Omega^1(\partial M; \bigwedge^2 \mathcal{V}^\partial) \longrightarrow \Omega^2(\partial M; \bigwedge^3 \mathcal{V}^\partial).$$

We denote equivalence classes by $[A]_e \in \mathcal{A}_{P\partial}^{red}$. The symplectic form is given by

$$\varpi_{gH}^{\partial} = \int_{\partial M} 2\mathcal{K}\left(\left[\frac{1}{1+\beta}\operatorname{id} + (\operatorname{id} + \beta T)^{-1}\right]\delta\overline{A}, \overline{e} \wedge \delta\overline{e}\right)$$

The surjective submersion $\pi_{gH} \colon \mathcal{F}_{gH} \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}_{qH}^{\partial}$ has the explicit form:

$$\pi_{gH} \colon \begin{cases} \overline{e} = e, \\ \overline{A} = [A]_e, \end{cases}$$

where $\overline{e} \in \Omega^1_{nd}(\partial M; \mathcal{V}^{\partial})$ and $[A]_e \in \mathcal{A}_{P\partial}^{red}$. Moreover, the field equations of generalised Holst theory define the following constraints on the space of pre-boundary fields, basic w.r.t. π_{gH}

and first-class:

(12a)
$$\widetilde{L}_{\alpha} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K}\left(\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} - \frac{1}{1+\beta} \mathrm{id}\right)\alpha, e \wedge d_{\widetilde{A}}e\right),$$

(12b)
$$\widetilde{J}_{\mu} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K}\left(\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} - \frac{1}{1+\beta} \mathrm{id}\right) F_A, e \wedge \mu\right),$$

where $\alpha \in \Omega^0(\partial M; \bigwedge^2 \mathcal{V}^\partial)$, $\mu \in \Omega^0(\partial M; \mathcal{V}^\partial)$ and \widetilde{A} is defined as in [CS18, Lemma 4.12].

REMARK 2.37 In the invertible gravitational sector with $\beta \neq -1$, the constraints (12) define a coisotropic submanifold in $(\mathcal{F}_{gH}^{\partial}, \varpi_{gH}^{\partial})$. Their projection to $\mathcal{F}_{gH}^{\partial}$ are first class constraints eliminating 10 local degrees of freedom. Consequently the reduced classical phase space of generalised Holst theory in this sector has exactly 2 local degrees of freedom. Indeed, this constraint algebra can be linked to that of four-dimensional diffeomorphisms³⁰.

3. BV Equivalences

The goal of this section is to formulate the BV extensions of qeGR for both the topological and the gravitational sector as well as the BV extensions of (quadratic) generalised Holst theory. We will look for general contractible pairs (Definition 1.28) such that, for suitable parameters T and β , we can prove that qeGR and (the BV extensions of) qgH and gH are BV equivalent. This clarifies the relation between qeGR and known theories of gravity, extending Proposition 2.22 to the BV framework.

In Section 3.1 we will investigate the symmetries of qeGR in both the topological and gravitational sector. We will find that in the topological sector some symmetries are either reducible or entirely redundant. The first case can be dealt with, in the BV formalism, by introducing higher-order ghost fields to the BV extension of a classical theory. The second case indicates that a symmetry can be fully represented by other symmetries (at least) on-shell.

We use these findings in Section 3.1 where we formulate the BV extension of qeGR in the topological and gravitational sector, basing our constructions on the classical analysis from Section 2. We then move on to identify general contractible pairs in Section 3.2.1. In Section 3.2.2 these pairs will be eliminated in order to prove several BV equivalences. By doing so, we also draw direct parallels between the gravitational sector of qeGR and known theories of gravity.

3.1. **Symmetries.** Quadratically extended GR can be endowed with a variety of local symmetries, as we explain now.

³⁰See [CS18, Remark 4.24] where this is explicitly discussed for the Palatini–Cartan–Holst action which corresponds to $T = \frac{1}{\beta} (\star^{-1} - id)$

CALCULATION 3.1 For any choice of T, β , the action of quadratically extended GR given in (2) is preserved (up to boundary terms³¹) under the following tangent distributions, for every $\zeta \in \Omega^1[1](M; \mathfrak{g}^*), \sigma \in \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{g}^*), \theta \in \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{g})$ and $\xi \in \Gamma[1](TM)$:

• Two gauge symmetries generated by θ and σ :

$$(\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{A})_{\theta} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}A)_{\theta} = d_{A}\theta \\ (\mathbb{Q}e)_{\theta} = [\theta, e] \\ (\mathbb{Q}S)_{\theta} = [\theta, S] \end{cases} , \qquad (\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{B})_{\theta} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}B)_{\theta} = [\theta, B] \\ (\mathbb{Q}\tau)_{\theta} = [\theta, \tau] \\ (\mathbb{Q}c)_{\theta} = [\theta, c] \end{cases} , \\ (\mathbb{Q}c)_{\theta} = [\theta, c] \end{cases} ,$$

$$(\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{A})_{\sigma} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}A)_{\sigma} = 0 \\ (\mathbb{Q}e)_{\sigma} = 0 \\ (\mathbb{Q}S)_{\sigma} = d_{A}\sigma \end{cases} , \qquad (\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{B})_{\sigma} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}B)_{\sigma} = [c, \sigma] \\ (\mathbb{Q}\tau)_{\sigma} = 0 \\ (\mathbb{Q}c)_{\sigma} = 0 \end{cases} .$$

• One shift symmetry generated by ζ :

$$(\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{A})_{\zeta} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}A)_{\zeta} = 0\\ (\mathbb{Q}e)_{\zeta} = 0\\ (\mathbb{Q}S)_{\zeta} = (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\zeta \end{cases} \quad and \quad (\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{B})_{\zeta} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}B)_{\zeta} = d_A\zeta\\ (\mathbb{Q}\tau)_{\zeta} = 0\\ (\mathbb{Q}c)_{\zeta} = 0 \end{cases}$$

• One diffeomorphism symmetry generated by ξ :

$$(\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{A})_{\xi} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}A)_{\zeta} = \imath_{\xi}F_{A} \\ (\mathbb{Q}e)_{\zeta} = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}e \\ (\mathbb{Q}S)_{\zeta} = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}S \end{cases} \quad \text{and} \quad (\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{B})_{\xi} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}B)_{\zeta} = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}B \\ (\mathbb{Q}\tau)_{\zeta} = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\tau \\ (\mathbb{Q}c)_{\zeta} = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}c \end{cases}$$

REMARK 3.2 Here we denote, e.g., $(\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{A})_{\theta}$ to indicate the component of the vector field \mathbb{Q} in the direction of a the field \mathbb{A} , generated by θ seen as the element $(\theta, 0, 0)$ in $\Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{g}^*) \times \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{g}) \times \Gamma[1](TM)$ (which can be easily seen is a Lie algebra action). We will also use the notation \mathbb{Q}_{θ} for the image of $(\theta, 0, 0)$ under the Lie algebra action, and $(\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{A})_{\theta} \equiv \mathbb{Q}_{\theta}(\mathbb{A})$. In the physics literature, this is often denoted as $\delta_{\theta}\mathbb{A}$.

Proof. First note that the action of a general symmetry vector field \mathbb{Q} on the action of qeGR yields $\mathcal{L}_{\mathbb{Q}}S_{qeGR}(T,\beta) = \imath_{\mathbb{Q}}\delta S_{qeGR}(T,\beta)$, thus

$$\begin{split} & \iota_{\mathbb{Q}} \int_{M} \mathcal{K} \left(\delta B, F_{A} \right) - \mathcal{K} \left(B, d_{A} \delta A \right) + \eta \left(\delta \tau, d_{A} e \right) + \eta \left(\tau, \left[\delta A, e \right] - d_{A} \delta e \right) + (1 + \beta) \eta \left(\delta \tau, \tau \right) \\ & + \mathcal{K} \left(\delta c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T) B + \frac{1}{2} e \wedge e + d_{A} S \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, \delta e \wedge e + \left[\delta A, S \right] - d_{A} \delta S \right) + \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T) c, \delta B \right) \end{split}$$

³¹The contraction $\iota_{\mathbb{Q}}\delta S$ vanishes modulo boundary terms. This is Noether's definition of local symmetries.

Starting with the first gauge symmetry \mathbb{Q}_{θ} yields:

$$\int_{M} \mathcal{K}\left([\theta, B], F_{A}\right) - \mathcal{K}\left(B, [F_{A}, \theta]\right) + \eta([\theta, \tau], d_{A}e) + \eta(\tau, [\theta, d_{A}e]) + (1 + \beta)\eta([\theta, \tau], \tau)$$

$$+ \mathcal{K}\left([\theta, c], (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_AS\right) + \mathcal{K}\left(c, [\theta, e] \wedge e + [\theta, d_AS]\right) + \mathcal{K}\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c, [\theta, B]\right).$$

By invariance of η and $\mathcal{K}(\cdot, \cdot)$ this vanishes identically. For \mathbb{Q}_{σ} one obtains:

$$\int_{M} \mathcal{K}\left([c,\sigma], F_{A}\right) - \mathcal{K}\left(c, [F_{A},\sigma]\right) + \mathcal{K}\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c, [c,\sigma]\right) \equiv 0.$$

Again the invariance of the pairing was used. For the shift symmetry \mathbb{Q}_{ζ} one obtains

$$\int_{M} \mathcal{K} \left(d_A \zeta, F_A \right) - \mathcal{K} \left(c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T) d_A \zeta \right) + \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T) c, d_A \zeta \right) \simeq 0.$$

In the last equation $d_A F_A = 0$ was used and the boundary term $d\mathcal{K}(F_A, \zeta)$ was dropped. The last symmetry is the diffeomorphism symmetry \mathbb{Q}_{ξ} :

$$\int_{M} \mathcal{K} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A} B, F_{A} \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(B, \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A} F_{A} \right) + \eta(\mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A} \tau, d_{A} e) + \eta(\tau, \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A} d_{A} e) + (1 + \beta)\eta(\mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A} \tau, \tau)$$
$$+ \mathcal{K} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A} c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2} e \wedge e + d_{A} S \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A} e \wedge e + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A} d_{A} S \right) + \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c, \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A} B \right)$$

$$= \int_{M} \mathcal{L}_{\xi} \left(\mathcal{K}(B, F_A) + \eta(\tau, d_A e) + \frac{(1+\beta)}{2} \eta(\tau, \tau) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2} e \wedge e + d_A S \right) \right) \simeq 0.$$

Since $\mathcal{L}_{\xi} L_{qeGR} = d \circ \imath_{\xi} L_{qeGR}$, it contributes only boundary terms. \Box

REMARK 3.3 The ghost fields $\zeta \in \Omega^1[1](M; \mathfrak{g}^*), \sigma \in \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{g}^*)$ are themselves subject to a local symmetry, which is a consequence of the (Lie algebra) gauge action having stabilisers. (Another way of saying this is that the symmetry is reducible.) Within the BV framework, this can be dealt with by introducing a second order ghost $\nu \in \Omega^0[2](M; \mathfrak{g}^*)$ (of ghost degree two) and extending the symmetry vector field \mathbb{Q} by $(\mathbb{Q}\sigma)_{\nu} = (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\nu$ and $(\mathbb{Q}\zeta)_{\nu} = d_A\nu$.

In Proposition (2.36) we observed that, for T, β in the gravitational sector, qeGR is not a topological theory. Meanwhile in the topological sector (see Table 1) there exist additional symmetries known from BF (Definition 2.1) type theories:

LEMMA 3.4 In the topological sector quadratically extended GR enjoys the following additional symmetries, where $\varepsilon \in \Omega^0[1](M; \mathcal{V})$, $\rho \in \Omega^1[1](M; \mathcal{V})$ and $\alpha \in \Omega^1[1](M; \mathfrak{g})$

• Two shift symmetries generated by ρ and α :

$$(\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{A})_{\rho} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}A)_{\rho} = 0\\ (\mathbb{Q}e)_{\rho} = (1+\beta)\rho &, \\ (\mathbb{Q}S)_{\rho} = 0 \end{cases} , \qquad (\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{B})_{\rho} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}B)_{\rho} = -\rho \wedge e\\ (\mathbb{Q}\tau)_{\rho} = d_{A}\rho &, \\ (\mathbb{Q}c)_{\rho} = 0 \end{cases} , \qquad (\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{B})_{\alpha} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}A)_{\alpha} = (1+\beta)\alpha &\\ (\mathbb{Q}e)_{\alpha} = 0 &, \\ (\mathbb{Q}S)_{\alpha} = 0 & \end{cases} , \qquad (\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{B})_{\alpha} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}B)_{\alpha} = -[\alpha, S] \\ (\mathbb{Q}\tau)_{\alpha} = -[\alpha, e] &, \\ (\mathbb{Q}c)_{\alpha} = d_{A}\alpha & \end{cases} .$$

• One gauge symmetry generated by ε :

$$(\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{A})_{\varepsilon} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}A)_{\varepsilon} = 0\\ (\mathbb{Q}e)_{\varepsilon} = d_{A}\varepsilon & and \\ (\mathbb{Q}S)_{\varepsilon} = e \wedge \varepsilon \end{cases} \quad and \quad (\mathbb{Q}\mathbb{B})_{\varepsilon} : \begin{cases} (\mathbb{Q}B)_{\varepsilon} = -\tau \wedge \varepsilon\\ (\mathbb{Q}\tau)_{\varepsilon} = [c,\varepsilon]\\ (\mathbb{Q}c)_{\varepsilon} = 0 \end{cases}$$

Proof. First note that in the topological sector $(id + \beta T) = (1+\beta)$ id always holds. Applying a general symmetry vector field \mathbb{Q} to the action of qeGR returns:

$$\begin{split} \imath_{\mathbb{Q}} \int_{M} \mathcal{K} \left(\delta B, F_{A} \right) &- \mathcal{K} \left(B, d_{A} \delta A \right) + \eta (\delta \tau, d_{A} e) + \eta (\tau, [\delta A, e] - d_{A} \delta e) + (1 + \beta) \eta (\delta \tau, \tau) \\ &+ \mathcal{K} \left(\delta c, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T) B + \frac{1}{2} e \wedge e + d_{A} S \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, \delta e \wedge e + [\delta A, S] - d_{A} \delta S \right) + \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T) c, \delta B \right). \end{split}$$
Start by verifying the shift symmetry \mathbb{Q}_{ρ} :

$$\int_{M} -\mathcal{K}\left(\rho \wedge e, F_{A}\right) + \eta(d_{A}\rho, d_{A}e) - (1+\beta)\eta(\tau, d_{A}\rho) \\ + \mathcal{K}\left(c, -(\mathrm{id} +\beta T)(\rho \wedge e) + (\mathrm{id} +\beta T)(\rho \wedge e)\right) + (1+\beta)\eta(d_{A}\rho, \tau) \\ = \int_{M} -\mathcal{K}\left(\rho \wedge e, F_{A}\right) + \eta(d_{A}\rho, d_{A}e) \simeq \int_{M} -\mathcal{K}\left(\rho \wedge e, F_{A}\right) - \eta([F_{A}, \rho], e) = 0.$$

In the last equality one uses $\eta([F_A, \rho], e) = -\mathcal{K}(F_A, \rho \wedge e)$. For the second shift symmetry \mathbb{Q}_{α} one obtains:

$$\int_{M} \mathcal{K}\left(-[\alpha, S], F_{A}\right) - \mathcal{K}\left(B, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)d_{A}\alpha\right) + \eta\left(-[\alpha, e], d_{A}e\right) + \eta\left(\tau, [(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\alpha, e]\right)$$
$$- (1 + \beta)\eta([\alpha, e], \tau) + \mathcal{K}\left(d_{A}\alpha, (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}S\right) + \mathcal{K}\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c, -[\alpha, S] + [\alpha, S]\right)$$

•

$$= \int_{M} \mathcal{K}\left(-[\alpha, S], F_{A}\right) + \eta\left(-[\alpha, e], d_{A}e\right) + \mathcal{K}\left(d_{A}\alpha, \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}S\right)$$
$$\simeq \int_{M} -\mathcal{K}\left([\alpha, S], F_{A}\right) + \mathcal{K}\left(\alpha, e \wedge d_{A}e\right) - \mathcal{K}\left(\alpha, e \wedge d_{A}e + [F_{A}, S]\right) = 0.$$

At last verify the gauge symmetry \mathbb{Q}_{ε} for which one needs to keep in mind that it is represented by a 0-form:

$$\int_{M} -\mathcal{K}\left(\tau \wedge \varepsilon, F_{A}\right) + \eta([c,\varepsilon], d_{A}e) - \eta(\tau, [F_{A},\varepsilon]) + \mathcal{K}\left(c, -(1+\beta)(\tau \wedge \varepsilon) + d_{A}\varepsilon \wedge e - d_{A}(e \wedge \varepsilon)\right) + (1+\beta)\eta([c,\varepsilon],\tau) = 0.$$

The above terms all vanish due to the relation of the Minkowski metric and the Killing form. $\hfill \Box$

REMARK 3.5 In the topological sector, the ghosts ε and ρ are subject to an additional symmetry, which can be similarly taken care of by adding a degree 2 field, $\gamma \in \Omega^0[2](M; \mathcal{V})$. The symmetry vector field is then extended as $(\mathbb{Q}\varepsilon)_{\gamma} = (1 + \beta)\gamma$ and $(\mathbb{Q}\rho)_{\gamma} = d_A\gamma$. Furthermore, the ghost fields θ and α are also subject to a symmetry, which can be encoded by second-degree ghost field $f \in \Omega^0[2](M; \mathfrak{g})$. The cohomological vector field \mathbb{Q} can be extended by $(\mathbb{Q}\theta)_f = (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)f$ and $(\mathbb{Q}\alpha)_f = d_A f$. (Note that this redundancy is expected since we have seen that all three generators H_{θ} , I_{ε} and J_{σ} are redundant in that scenario (cf. Theorem 2.31).)

The following result will allow us to disregard the component \mathbb{Q}_{ξ} of \mathbb{Q} under certain conditions:

LEMMA 3.6 Whenever T, β are in the topological sector the component \mathbb{Q}_{ξ} of \mathbb{Q} can be represented as a combination of $\mathbb{Q}_{\alpha}, \mathbb{Q}_{\rho}, \mathbb{Q}_{\zeta}, \mathbb{Q}_{\sigma}, \mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}$ and a symmetry vector field that vanishes identically on-shell. Thus \mathbb{Q}_{ξ} is redundant.

Proof. We choose $\alpha = -i_{\xi}c$, $\rho = -i_{\xi}\tau$, $\zeta = -i_{\xi}B$ as well as $\sigma = -i_{\xi}S$ and $\varepsilon = -i_{\xi}e$. Let for the following $\overline{\mathbb{Q}} := \mathbb{Q}_{\alpha} + \mathbb{Q}_{\rho} + \mathbb{Q}_{\zeta} + \mathbb{Q}_{\sigma} + \mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}$. The given choices yield

(13a)
$$\overline{\mathbb{Q}}A = \imath_{\xi}F_A - \imath_{\xi}(F_A + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c),$$

(13b)
$$\mathbb{Q}e = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}e - \imath_{\xi}(d_{A}e + (1+\beta)\tau),$$

(13c)
$$\overline{\mathbb{Q}}S = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}S - \imath_{\xi}((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + d_{A}S + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e),$$

(13d)
$$\overline{\mathbb{Q}}B = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}B - \imath_{\xi}(d_{A}B - e \wedge \tau - [c, S]),$$

(13e)
$$\overline{\mathbb{Q}}\tau = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\tau - \imath_{\xi}(d_{A}\tau - [c, e]),$$

(13f) $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}c = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}c - \imath_{\xi}(d_{A}c).$

The additional terms that do not belong to \mathbb{Q}_{ξ} are directly dependent on the field equations (compare Calculation 2.8). Thus define a new symmetry vector field \mathbb{Q}_{χ} , for $\chi \in \Gamma[1](TM)$, acting as

$$\begin{split} (\mathbb{Q}A)_{\chi} &= \imath_{\chi}(F_A + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c), & (\mathbb{Q}e)_{\chi} &= \imath_{\chi}(d_A e + (1 + \beta)\tau), \\ (\mathbb{Q}c)_{\chi} &= \imath_{\chi}(d_A c), & (\mathbb{Q}\tau)_{\chi} &= \imath_{\chi}(d_A \tau - [c, e]), \\ (\mathbb{Q}S)_{\chi} &= \imath_{\chi}((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + d_A S + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e), & (\mathbb{Q}B)_{\chi} &= \imath_{\chi}(d_A B - e \wedge \tau - [c, S]). \end{split}$$

The vector field \mathbb{Q}_{χ} is a symmetry of S_{qeGR} since it can be represented as a combination of \mathbb{Q}_{ξ} and the other symmetries as seen in Equations (13). However, due to the field equations (2.8), all components of \mathbb{Q}_{χ} vanish *identically* on-shell, making it a trivial symmetry (cf. Remark 1.12). But we have seen in (13) that one can represent \mathbb{Q}_{ξ} as $\overline{\mathbb{Q}} - \mathbb{Q}_{\chi}$ by choosing $\chi = \xi$. Since \mathbb{Q}_{ξ} can be represented as a combination of $\mathbb{Q}_{\alpha}, \mathbb{Q}_{\rho}, \mathbb{Q}_{\zeta}, \mathbb{Q}_{\sigma}, \mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}$ and the trivial symmetry \mathbb{Q}_{χ} it is redundant.

3.1.1. BV extension of qeGR in the topological sector. In the following pages we provide the BV extension of qeGR in the topological sector. To this end we first show that not only the action, as shown in Remark 2.10, but also the symmetries of topological qeGR allow for a compact writing which significantly compresses the form of the BV extension.

REMARK 3.7 Lemma 3.6 shows that $\xi \in \Gamma[1](TM)$ generates a redundant symmetry in the topological sector. This result does not extend to the gravitational sector since two of the symmetries, generated by ρ and α , do not exist here and thus the component \mathbb{Q}_{ξ} cannot be recovered by means of other symmetries as it was done in Lemma 3.6.

REMARK 3.8 Following the concise writing of S_{qeGR} in the topological sector (see Remark 2.10) one might expect that a similar rewriting can be done for the symmetries.³² Thus define $(\theta, \varepsilon, \sigma) =: \mathfrak{o} \in \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{d})$ and $(\alpha, \rho, \zeta) =: \mathbb{H} \in \Omega^1[1](M; \mathfrak{d})$ and express their symmetry vector fields as:

• The shift symmetry:

 $\mathbb{Q}_{\mathbb{H}}\mathbb{A} = (1+\beta)\mathbb{H}, \qquad \mathbb{Q}_{\mathbb{H}}\mathbb{B} = d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathbb{H}.$

• The gauge symmetry:

$$\mathbb{Q}_{\mathfrak{a}}\mathbb{A} = d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathfrak{a}, \qquad \mathbb{Q}_{\mathfrak{a}}\mathbb{B} = [\mathfrak{a}, \mathbb{B}].$$

One can easily check that this aligns with the definitions of the individual symmetries from Calculation 3.1 and Calculation 3.4. It further allows for a formulation of the BV extension of topological qeGR using superfields similar to the results of [CR01, Section 5], and inspired by the seminal work of [AKSZ97].

Following Calculation 3.4 we inferred in Remark 3.8 that not only the action (see Remark 2.10) but also the symmetries of qeGR in the topological sector can be written in a very

 $^{^{32}}$ Note that this is obvious once one realises that topological qeGR returns a BF theory.

compact form. This allows for the following simple BV extension which is just the known extension of BF theory (see 2.1) and is stated here mainly for completeness:

DEFINITION 3.9 (Topological qeGR) For T, β within the topological invertible sector³³ we call standard BV theory for topological qeGR a 4-dimensional manifold M, or simply topological qeGR, the BV theory

$$\mathfrak{F}_{qeGR}^{\beta} \coloneqq (\mathcal{F}_{qeGR}, \Omega_{qeGR} \coloneqq \delta \alpha_{qeGR}, Q_{qeGR}^{\beta}, S_{qeGR}^{\beta})$$

where

$$\mathcal{F}_{qeGR} = T^*[-1] \left(\mathcal{A}_P \times \Omega^2(M; \mathfrak{d}^*) \times \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{d}) \times \Omega^1[1](M; \mathfrak{d}) \times \Omega^0[2](M; \mathfrak{d}^*) \right).$$

We denote the additional fields by

$$\begin{aligned} (f,\gamma,\nu) &= \mathbb{f} \in \Omega^0[2](M;\mathfrak{d}), \quad \mathbb{A}^{\dagger} \in \Omega^3[-1](M;\mathfrak{d}^*), \quad \mathbb{B}^{\dagger} \in \Omega^2[-1](M;\mathfrak{d}), \\ & \mathfrak{o}^{\dagger} \in \Omega^4[-2](M;\mathfrak{d}^*), \quad \mathbb{H}^{\dagger} \in \Omega^3[-2](M;\mathfrak{d}^*), \quad \mathbb{f}^{\dagger} \in \Omega^0[-3](M;\mathfrak{d}), \end{aligned}$$

where the superscript † indicates the corresponding fields in the cotangent fibre. Using this notation the symplectic BV 2-form is given by

$$\Omega_{qeGR} \coloneqq \int_{M} \left\langle\!\!\left\langle \delta \mathbb{A}, \delta \mathbb{A}^{\dagger} \right\rangle\!\!\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \left\langle\!\!\left\langle \delta \mathbb{B}, \delta \mathbb{B}^{\dagger} \right\rangle\!\!\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \left\langle\!\!\left\langle \delta \mathfrak{a}, \delta \mathfrak{a}^{\dagger} \right\rangle\!\!\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \left\langle\!\!\left\langle \delta \mathbb{H}, \delta \mathbb{H}^{\dagger} \right\rangle\!\!\right)$$

the BV action is given by

$$\begin{split} S^{\beta}_{qeGR} \coloneqq & \int_{M} \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, F_{\mathbb{A}} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \frac{(1+\beta)}{2} \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}, \mathbb{B} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \langle\!\langle \mathbb{B}^{\dagger}, [\mathfrak{o}, \mathbb{B}] + d_{\mathbb{A}} \mathbb{H} - [\mathbb{f}, \mathbb{B}^{\dagger}] \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} \\ & + \langle\!\langle \mathbb{A}^{\dagger}, d_{\mathbb{A}} \mathfrak{o} + (1+\beta) \mathbb{H} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \langle\!\langle \mathbb{H}^{\dagger}, [\mathfrak{o}, \mathbb{H}] + d_{\mathbb{A}} \mathbb{f} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} \\ & + \left\langle\!\langle \mathfrak{o}^{\dagger}, \frac{1}{2} [\mathfrak{o}, \mathfrak{o}] + (1+\beta) \mathbb{f} \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \left\langle\!\langle \mathbb{f}^{\dagger}, [\mathfrak{o}, \mathbb{f}] \rangle\!\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} , \end{split}$$

and the cohomological BV vector field Q_{qeGR}^{β} defined by $i_{Q_{qeGR}^{\beta}}\Omega_{qeGR} = \delta S_{qeGR}^{\beta}$ can be represented by its components as

$$\begin{split} Q^{\beta}_{qeGR} \mathbb{B} &= [\mathfrak{o}, \mathbb{B}] + d_{\mathbb{A}} \mathbb{H} - [\mathbb{f}, \mathbb{B}^{\dagger}], \\ Q^{\beta}_{qeGR} \mathbb{B}^{\dagger} &= F_{\mathbb{A}} + (1+\beta)\mathbb{B} + [\mathfrak{o}, \mathbb{B}^{\dagger}], \\ Q^{\beta}_{qeGR} \mathbb{A} &= d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathfrak{o} + (1+\beta)\mathbb{H}, \\ Q^{\beta}_{qeGR} \mathbb{A}^{\dagger} &= d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathbb{B} + [\mathbb{B}^{\dagger}, \mathbb{H}] + [\mathfrak{o}, \mathbb{A}^{\dagger}] - [\mathbb{f}, \mathbb{H}^{\dagger}], \\ Q^{\beta}_{qeGR} \mathfrak{o} &= \frac{1}{2}[\mathfrak{o}, \mathfrak{o}] + (1+\beta)\mathbb{f}, \\ Q^{\beta}_{qeGR} \mathfrak{o}^{\dagger} &= d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathbb{A}^{\dagger} + [\mathbb{B}^{\dagger}, \mathbb{B}] + [\mathbb{H}^{\dagger}, \mathbb{H}] + [\mathfrak{o}, \mathfrak{o}^{\dagger}] + [\mathbb{f}^{\dagger}, \mathbb{f}], \\ Q^{\beta}_{qeGR} \mathbb{H} &= [\mathfrak{o}, \mathbb{H}] + d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathbb{f}, \end{split}$$

 $^{^{33}}$ By this we mean the intersection of the two.

$$\begin{split} &Q_{qeGR}^{\beta}\mathbb{H}^{\dagger} = d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathbb{B}^{\dagger} + (1+\beta)\mathbb{A}^{\dagger} + [\mathfrak{a}, \mathbb{H}^{\dagger}], \\ &Q_{qeGR}^{\beta}\mathbb{I} = [\mathfrak{a}, \mathbb{f}], \\ &Q_{qeGR}^{\beta}\mathbb{I}^{\dagger} = d_{\mathbb{A}}\mathbb{H}^{\dagger} + [\mathfrak{a}, \mathbb{I}^{\dagger}] + (1+\beta)\mathfrak{a}^{\dagger} + \frac{1}{2}[\mathbb{B}^{\dagger}, \mathbb{B}^{\dagger}] \end{split}$$

Notice again that such theories have been shown to allow an even more concise formulation in terms of superfields (see [CR01, Section 5]). Since this work aims to investigate the relation of qeGR to theories of gravity, we will not focus on the topological sector any further.

3.1.2. BV extension of qeGR in the gravitational sector. In Calculation 3.1 it was shown that in the gravitational sector there exist four symmetries that are not redundant. This allows for the formulation of the BV extension of qeGR in the gravitational sector.

DEFINITION 3.10 (Gravitational qeGR) For T, β within the invertible gravitational sector, we call standard BV theory for gravitational qeGR on a 4-dimensional manifold M, or simply gravitational qeGR, the BV theory

$$\mathfrak{F}_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} \coloneqq (\mathcal{F}_{qeGR}, \Omega_{qeGR} \coloneqq \delta \alpha_{qeGR}, Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}, S_{qeGR}^{T,\beta})$$

where

$$\mathcal{F}_{qeGR} \coloneqq T^*[-1] \Big(\mathcal{A}_P \times \Omega^2(M; \mathfrak{d}^*) \times \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{g}) \times \Omega^1[1](M; \mathfrak{g}^*) \\ \times \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{g}^*) \times \Gamma[1](TM) \times \Omega^0[2](M; \mathfrak{g}^*) \Big),$$

with the fields in the base denoted by $(A, e, S, B, \tau, c, a, \zeta, \sigma, \xi, \nu)$ and their correspondents in the cotangent fibre by

$$\begin{split} (A^{\dagger}, e^{\dagger}, S^{\dagger}) &\in \Omega^{3}[-1](M; \mathfrak{d}^{*}), \qquad (B^{\dagger}, \tau^{\dagger}, c^{\dagger}) \in \Omega^{2}[-1](M; \mathfrak{d}), \qquad a^{\dagger} \in \Omega^{4}[-2](M; \mathfrak{g}^{*}), \\ \zeta^{\dagger} &\in \Omega^{3}[-2](M; \mathfrak{g}), \qquad \sigma^{\dagger} \in \Omega^{4}[-2](M; \mathfrak{g}), \qquad \xi^{\dagger} \in \Omega^{4}[-2](M; T^{*}M), \\ \nu^{\dagger} &\in \Omega^{4}[-3](M; \mathfrak{g}). \end{split}$$

And further

$$\Omega_{qeGR} \coloneqq \int_{M} \left\langle\!\!\left\langle \delta \mathbb{A}, \delta \mathbb{A}^{\dagger} \right\rangle\!\!\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \left\langle\!\!\left\langle \delta \mathbb{B}, \delta \mathbb{B}^{\dagger} \right\rangle\!\!\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} + \mathcal{K} \left(\delta a, \delta a^{\dagger} \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(\delta \zeta, \delta \zeta^{\dagger} \right) \\ + \mathcal{K} \left(\delta \sigma, \delta \sigma^{\dagger} \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(\delta \nu, \delta \nu^{\dagger} \right) + \operatorname{Tr}[\imath_{\delta \delta \xi} \xi^{\dagger}],$$

$$\begin{split} S_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} &\coloneqq \int_{M} \mathcal{K}\left(B,F_{A}\right) + \mathcal{K}\left(c,(\mathrm{id}+\beta T)B + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}S\right) + \eta(\tau,d_{A}e) \\ &+ \frac{(1+\beta)}{2}\eta(\tau,\tau) + \mathcal{K}\left(A^{\dagger},d_{A}a + \imath_{\xi}F_{A}\right) + \eta(e^{\dagger},[a,e] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}e) \\ &+ \mathcal{K}\left(c^{\dagger},[a,c] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}c\right) + \mathcal{K}\left(S^{\dagger},d_{A}\sigma + [a,S] + (\mathrm{id}+\beta T)\zeta + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}S\right) \end{split}$$

ALBERTO S. CATTANEO, LEON MENGER, AND MICHELE SCHIAVINA

$$+ \eta(\tau^{\dagger}, [a, \tau] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\tau) + \mathcal{K}\left(B^{\dagger}, [a, B] + [c, \sigma] + d_{A}\zeta + [B^{\dagger}, \nu] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}B\right) + \mathcal{K}\left(\zeta^{\dagger}, [a, \zeta] + d_{A}\nu + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\zeta\right) + \mathcal{K}\left(a^{\dagger}, \frac{1}{2}[a, a] - \frac{1}{2}\imath_{\xi}^{2}F_{A}\right) + \mathcal{K}\left(\sigma^{\dagger}, [a, \sigma] + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\nu + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\sigma\right) + \mathcal{K}\left(\nu^{\dagger}, [a, \nu] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\nu\right) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Tr}[\imath_{[\xi,\xi]}\xi^{\dagger}].$$

The cohomological BV vector field $Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}$ defined by $i_{Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}}\Omega_{qeGR} = \delta S_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}$ can be explicitly expressed as:

$$\begin{split} Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} A &= d_A a + \imath_{\xi} F_A, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} A^{\dagger} &= d_A B - [c,S] - e \wedge \tau + [\zeta, B^{\dagger}] + [a,A^{\dagger}] + [\sigma,S^{\dagger}] + [\nu,\zeta^{\dagger}] - \imath_{\xi}(e^{\dagger} \wedge e) - d_A \imath_{\xi} A^{\dagger} \\ &- \imath_{\xi} (\tau^{\dagger} \wedge \tau + [c^{\dagger},c] + [S^{\dagger},S] + [B^{\dagger},B] + [\zeta^{\dagger},\zeta]) - \frac{1}{2} d_A \imath_{\xi}^2 a^{\dagger} - \imath_{\xi} [\sigma^{\dagger},\sigma] - \imath_{\xi} [\nu^{\dagger},\nu], \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} e^{\dagger} &= d_A \tau - [c,e] + [a,e^{\dagger}] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A e^{\dagger}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} S &= d_A \sigma + [a,S] + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\zeta + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A S, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} S^{\dagger} &= d_A c + [a,S^{\dagger}] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A S^{\dagger}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} B &= [a,B] + [c,\sigma] + d_A \zeta + [B^{\dagger},\nu] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A B, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} R^{\dagger} &= F_A + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c + [a,B^{\dagger}] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A B^{\dagger}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} \tau^{\dagger} &= (a,e) + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A \tau, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} \tau^{\dagger} &= (a,e) + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A \tau, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} c &= [a,c] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A c, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} c &= [a,c] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A c, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} c^{\dagger} &= (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2} e \wedge e + d_A S + [a,c^{\dagger}] + [B^{\dagger},\sigma] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A c^{\dagger}, \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}a &= \frac{1}{2}[a,a] - \frac{1}{2}t_{\xi}^{2}F_{A}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}a^{\dagger} &= [c,c^{\dagger}] + [B,B^{\dagger}] + d_{A}A^{\dagger} - [S,S^{\dagger}] + [\zeta,\zeta^{\dagger}] - [a^{\dagger},a] + [\sigma^{\dagger},\sigma] + \tau^{\dagger} \wedge \tau + e^{\dagger} \wedge e + [\nu,\nu^{\dagger}], \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}a &= [a,\sigma] + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\nu + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\sigma, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\sigma^{\dagger} &= [c,B^{\dagger}] + d_{A}S^{\dagger} + [a,\sigma^{\dagger}] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\sigma^{\dagger}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\sigma^{\dagger} &= [c,A] + d_{A}\nu + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\zeta, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\zeta^{\dagger} &= d_{A}B^{\dagger} + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)S^{\dagger} + [a,\zeta^{\dagger}] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\zeta^{\dagger}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\xi^{\bullet} &= -e^{\bullet}_{\bullet} \wedge d_{A}e - d_{A}e^{\dagger} \wedge e_{\bullet} - A^{\bullet}_{\bullet}F_{A} - i_{\xi}a^{\dagger}_{\bullet} \wedge F_{A} - c^{\dagger}_{\bullet} \wedge d_{A}c - d_{A}c^{\dagger} \wedge c_{\bullet} - S^{\bullet}_{\bullet} \wedge d_{A}S \\ &\quad - d_{A}S^{\dagger} \wedge S_{\bullet} - \tau^{\dagger}_{\bullet} \wedge d_{A}\tau - d_{A}\tau^{\dagger} \wedge \tau_{\bullet} - B^{\bullet}_{\bullet} \wedge d_{A}B - d_{A}B^{\dagger} \wedge B_{\bullet} - \zeta^{\dagger}_{\bullet} \wedge d_{A}\zeta \\ &\quad - d_{A}\zeta^{\dagger} \wedge \zeta_{\bullet} - \sigma^{\dagger}_{\bullet} \wedge d_{A}\sigma - d_{A}\sigma^{\dagger} \wedge \sigma_{\bullet} - \nu^{\dagger}_{\bullet} \wedge d_{A}\nu - d_{A}\nu^{\dagger} \wedge \nu_{\bullet} + \partial_{\bullet}\xi^{a}\xi^{\dagger}_{a} + \partial_{a}\xi^{a}\xi^{\bullet}_{\bullet}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\nu &= [a,\nu] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\nu, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\nu^{\dagger} &= d_{A}\zeta^{\dagger} + [a,\nu^{\dagger}] + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\sigma^{\dagger} + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}\nu^{\dagger}. \end{split}$$

In $Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\xi_{\bullet}^{\dagger}$ the index \bullet is used to highlight that ξ^{\dagger} is a 1-form with values in densities.

3.1.3. BV extension of gravitational generalised Holst theory. We state here the BV extension of gravitational generalised Holst theory since it will be pivotal in linking gravitational qeGR to known theories of gravity. Note that qgH as well as the topological sector of gH will not receive the same treatment since they are of minor interest at this point.

DEFINITION 3.11 (Gravitational Generalised Holst Theory) For T, β within the gravitational sector and M a 4-dimensional manifold we call standard BV theory for gravitational gH the data

$$\mathfrak{F}_{gH}^{T,\beta} \coloneqq (\mathcal{F}_{gH}, \Omega_{gH} \coloneqq \delta \alpha_{gH}, Q_{gH}^{T,\beta}, S_{gH}^{T,\beta}),$$

where

$$\mathcal{F}_{gH} \coloneqq T^*[-1] \bigg(\Omega^1(M; \mathcal{V}) \times \mathcal{A}(M) \times \Omega^0[1](M; \mathfrak{g}) \times \Gamma[1](TM) \bigg),$$

with the fields in the base denoted by (A, e, a, ξ) and their correspondents in the cotangent fibre by

$$\begin{split} A^{\dagger} &\in \Omega^{3}[-1](M;\mathfrak{g}), \qquad e^{\dagger} \in \Omega^{3}[-1](M;\mathcal{V}), \qquad a^{\dagger} \in \Omega^{4}[-2](M;\mathfrak{g}^{*}), \qquad \xi^{\dagger} \in \Omega^{4}[-2](M;T^{*}M). \end{split}$$
 The BV two-form is given by

$$\Omega_{gH} \coloneqq \int_{M} \mathcal{K}\left(\delta A, \delta A^{\dagger}\right) + \eta(\delta e, \delta e^{\dagger}) + \mathcal{K}\left(\delta a, \delta a^{\dagger}\right) + \operatorname{Tr}[\imath_{\delta\xi}\xi^{\dagger}],$$

and BV action of $\mathfrak{F}_{gH}^{T,\beta}$ by

$$S_{gH}^{T,\beta} \coloneqq \int_{M} \frac{1}{2} \left(\mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_{A}, e \wedge e \right) + \frac{1}{(1+\beta)} \eta(d_{A}e, d_{A}e) \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(A^{\dagger}, d_{A}a + \imath_{\xi} F_{A} \right) \\ + \eta(e^{\dagger}, [a, e] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}e) + \mathcal{K} \left(a^{\dagger}, \frac{1}{2}[a, a] - \frac{1}{2}\imath_{\xi}^{2}F_{A} \right) + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[\imath_{[\xi, \xi]} \xi^{\dagger}],$$

The cohomological BV vector field $Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}$ defined by $i_{Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}}\Omega_{qeGR} = \delta S_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}$ can be explicitly expressed as:

$$\begin{split} Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}A &= d_A a + \imath_{\xi} F_A, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}A^{\dagger} &= \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} - \frac{1}{1+\beta} \, \mathrm{id} \right) (d_A e \wedge e) + [a, A^{\dagger}] - d_A \circ \imath_{\xi} A^{\dagger} - \imath_{\xi} [e^{\dagger}, e] - \frac{1}{2} d_A \circ \imath_{\xi}^2 a^{\dagger}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}e^{} &= [a, e] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A e, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}e^{} &= \left(\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} - \frac{1}{1+\beta} \, \mathrm{id} \right) F_A \right) \wedge e + [a, e^{\dagger}] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A e^{\dagger}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}a^{} &= \frac{1}{2} [a, a] - \frac{1}{2} \imath_{\xi}^2 F_A, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}a^{\dagger} &= d_A A^{\dagger} - [a^{\dagger}, a] + [e^{\dagger}, e], \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\xi &= \frac{1}{2} [\xi, \xi], \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\xi^{} &= -e^{\dagger} \wedge d_A e - d_A e^{\dagger} \wedge e_{\bullet} - A^{\dagger}_{\bullet}F_A - \imath_{\xi}a^{\dagger} \wedge F_A + \partial_{\bullet}\xi^a\xi^{\dagger}_a + \partial_a\xi^a\xi^{\dagger}_{\bullet}. \end{split}$$

In $Q_{aH}^{T,\beta}\xi^{\dagger}_{\bullet}$ the index • is used to highlight that ξ^{\dagger} is a 1-form with values in densities.

REMARK 3.12 (Topological Generalised Holst Theory) As discussed, we will not state the full data for the standard BV theory for topological generalised Holst theory and instead restrict to stating the BV action:

$$\begin{split} S_{gH}^{\beta} &\coloneqq \int_{M} \frac{1}{2(1+\beta)} \left(\mathcal{K} \left(F_{A}, e \wedge e \right) + \eta(d_{A}e, d_{A}e) \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(A^{\dagger}, d_{A}a + \alpha \right) \\ &+ \eta(e^{\dagger}, d_{A}\varepsilon + [a, e] + (1+\beta)\rho) + \mathcal{K} \left(\alpha^{\dagger}, [a, \alpha] + d_{A}f \right) \\ &+ \eta(\rho^{\dagger}, [a, \rho] + [\alpha, \varepsilon] + d_{A}\gamma - [f, e]) + \mathcal{K} \left(a^{\dagger}, \frac{1}{2}[a, a] + (1+\beta)f \right) \\ &+ \eta(\varepsilon^{\dagger}, [a, \varepsilon] + \gamma) + \mathcal{K} \left(f^{\dagger}, [a, f] \right) + \eta(\gamma^{\dagger}, [a, \gamma] + [f, \varepsilon]). \end{split}$$

3.2. **BV equivalence: Main results.** Over the following pages we will state the core results of this work. We first identify general contractible pairs among the fields of the BV extensions of topological and gravitational qeGR in Section 3.2.1. We then provide two possible paths for BV equivalences, based opn their elimination. This is carried out in Section 3.2.2 where we finally link (under certain parameter choices) gravitational qeGR to Palatini–Cartan–Holst gravity.

3.2.1. General Contractible Pairs. In this section we will identify general contractible pairs within the BV extensions of both topological and gravitational qeGR. Since these fields contribute trivially to the cohomology, they can be eliminated to give rise to simpler theories, described with different but quasi-isomorphic cochain complexes within the BV setting.

Note ahead that for topological qeGR the goal is not to identify *every* general contractible pair, since some of them are not pertinent for our investigation, which instead aims to relate qeGR to known theories of gravity.

The first result will clarify what has already been foreshadowed by the lack of field equations for the field S (compare Equation (3)):

LEMMA 3.13 In the invertibility sector $(\beta T \neq id)$, $(\{B, c, S^{\dagger}, \zeta, \sigma^{\dagger}, \nu\}, \{c^{\dagger}, B^{\dagger}, \zeta^{\dagger}, S, \nu^{\dagger}, \sigma\})$ is a general contractible pair.

Proof. Starting with the topological sector of qeGR, where one can set T = id without loss of generality (see Remark 2.10), the chosen pairs yield:

$$\begin{aligned} Q^{\beta}_{qeGR}c^{\dagger}|_{c^{\dagger}=0} &= (1+\beta)B + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}S + [B^{\dagger},\sigma] + \varepsilon \wedge \tau^{\dagger}, \\ Q^{\beta}_{qeGR}B^{\dagger}|_{B^{\dagger}=0} &= F_{A} + (1+\beta)c, \\ Q^{\beta}_{qeGR}\zeta^{\dagger}|_{\zeta^{\dagger}=0} &= d_{A}B^{\dagger} + (1+\beta)S^{\dagger}, \\ Q^{\beta}_{qeGR}S|_{S=0} &= d_{A}\sigma + e \wedge \varepsilon + (1+\beta)\zeta, \end{aligned}$$

$$Q_{qeGR}^{\beta}\nu^{\dagger}|_{\nu^{\dagger}=0} = d_A \zeta^{\dagger} + (1+\beta)\sigma^{\dagger},$$
$$Q_{qeGR}^{\beta}\sigma|_{\sigma=0} = (1+\beta)\nu.$$

When set to zero these yield equations that can be uniquely solved for $B, c, S^{\dagger}, \zeta, \sigma^{\dagger}$ and ν respectively:

$$\begin{split} B &= -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)} \left(\frac{1}{2} e \wedge e + d_A S + [B^{\dagger}, \sigma] + \varepsilon \wedge \tau^{\dagger} \right), \\ c &= -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)} F_A, \\ S^{\dagger} &= -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)} d_A B^{\dagger}, \\ \zeta &= -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)} (d_A \sigma + e \wedge \varepsilon), \\ \sigma^{\dagger} &= -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)} d_A \zeta^{\dagger}, \\ \nu &= 0. \end{split}$$

Meanwhile for the gravitational sector of qeGR the same procedure yields:

$$\begin{aligned} Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}c^{\dagger}|_{c^{\dagger}=0} &= (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)B + \frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}S + [B^{\dagger},\sigma], \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}B^{\dagger}|_{B^{\dagger}=0} &= F_{A} + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)c, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\zeta^{\dagger}|_{\zeta^{\dagger}=0} &= d_{A}B^{\dagger} + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)S^{\dagger}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}S|_{S=0} &= d_{A}\sigma + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\zeta, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\nu^{\dagger}|_{\nu^{\dagger}=0} &= d_{A}\zeta^{\dagger} + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\sigma^{\dagger}, \\ Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\sigma|_{\sigma=0} &= (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\nu. \end{aligned}$$

Setting the above terms to zero yields equations that can be uniquely solved, by fixing $S^{\dagger}, \zeta, \sigma^{\dagger}$ and ν respectively as

$$B = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} \left(\frac{1}{2} e \wedge e + d_A S + [B^{\dagger}, \sigma] \right),$$

$$c = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A,$$

$$S^{\dagger} = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} d_A B^{\dagger},$$

$$\zeta = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} d_A \sigma,$$

$$\sigma^{\dagger} = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} d_A \zeta^{\dagger},$$

$$\nu = 0.$$

Following Definition 1.28 we obtain the claimed general contractible pair.

LEMMA 3.14 Whenever $\beta \neq -1$, (τ, τ^{\dagger}) is a general contractible pair.

Proof. Again we start with topological qeGR, where

$$Q_{qeGR}^{\beta}|_{\tau^{\dagger}=0} = d_A e + (1+\beta)\tau + [B^{\dagger},\varepsilon].$$

Setting this to zero yields an equation that can be uniquely solved for τ with the given restrictions to β :

$$\tau = -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)}(d_A e + [B^{\dagger}, \varepsilon]).$$

A similar situation is found for gravitational qeGR, where

$$Q_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}|_{\tau^{\dagger}=0} = d_A e + (1+\beta)\tau.$$

Setting this expression to zero allows us to uniquely solve for τ :

$$\tau = -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)}d_A e.$$

This proves the claim.

REMARK 3.15 From Lemma 3.13 and Lemma 3.14 one can infer two important results:

- In the invertibility sector the following general contractible pairs exist independent from each other: $(B, c^{\dagger}), (c, B^{\dagger}), (S^{\dagger}, \zeta^{\dagger}), (\zeta, S), (\sigma^{\dagger}, \nu^{\dagger}), (\nu, \sigma).$
- In the invertibility sector, and when $\beta \neq -1$, the pair

$$(\{B, \tau, c, S^{\dagger}, \zeta, \sigma^{\dagger}, \nu\}, \{c^{\dagger}, \tau^{\dagger}, B^{\dagger}, \zeta^{\dagger}, S, \nu^{\dagger}, \sigma\})$$

is a general contractible pair.

REMARK 3.16 By rule of Lemma 2.12, since invertibility in the topological sector implies $\beta \neq -1$, one can combine the smaller contractible pairs from Remark 3.15. This yields the following unique solutions for the general contractible pair ($\{B, \tau, c\}, \{c^{\dagger}, \tau^{\dagger}, B^{\dagger}\}$):

$$c = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A,$$

$$B = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} \left(\frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_A S\right),$$

$$\tau = -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)} d_A e.$$

This amounts to setting $\mathbb{B} = -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)}(F_{\mathbb{A}}).$

The following is an immediate corollary of the previous results:

COROLLARY 3.17 Let T, β be in the intersection of the topological and invertibility sector. Then on the Lagrangian submanifold \mathcal{L} defined by

$$\zeta^{\dagger} = S = \nu^{\dagger} = \sigma = c^{\dagger} = \tau^{\dagger} = B^{\dagger} = 0,$$

the following unique solutions for the fields $\{S^{\dagger}, \zeta, \sigma^{\dagger}, \nu, B, \tau, c\}$ arise:

$$c = -(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A, \qquad B = -\frac{1}{2} (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} (e \wedge e), \qquad \tau = -\frac{1}{(1+\beta)} d_A e$$

$$S^{\dagger} = 0, \qquad \sigma^{\dagger} = 0, \qquad \nu = 0.$$

Meanwhile for ζ one obtains $\zeta = -e \wedge \varepsilon$ for topological qeGR and $\zeta = 0$ for gravitational qeGR.

The above results provide several conditional paths for reduction of gravitational and topological qeGR by eliminating general contractible pairs (see Proposition 1.31). They can be summarised in the following diagrams:



Figure 2. Paths for elimination of general contractible pairs for both topological and gravitational qeGR. By rule of Proposition 1.31 the resulting BV theories are BV equivalent. Note that for brevity we did not introduce the standard BV theories for qgH.

i) Vertical branch: In the invertibility sector $(\beta T \neq -id)$ with $\beta \neq -1$, one can immediately eliminate

$$(\{S^{\dagger}, \zeta, \sigma^{\dagger}, \nu, B, \tau, c\}, \{\zeta^{\dagger}, S, \nu^{\dagger}, \sigma, c^{\dagger}, \tau^{\dagger}, B^{\dagger}\}).$$

For topological qeGR this leaves only $A, e, a, \varepsilon, \alpha, \rho, f, \gamma$ and their antifields while for gravitational qeGR one retains A, e, a, ξ and their antifields.

ii) Right branch: In the invertibility sector with no additional assumptions on β one can eliminate

$$(\{S^{\dagger},\zeta,\sigma^{\dagger},\nu,B,c\},\{\zeta^{\dagger},S,\nu^{\dagger},\sigma,c^{\dagger},B^{\dagger}\}),$$

i.e. all fields of i) but τ and τ^{\dagger} . Following Remark 3.16 and 2.12 this suffices to also eliminate (τ, τ^{\dagger}) in topological qeGR which yields the situation of i). For gravitational qeGR $(1 + \beta) \neq 0$ needs to be assumed separately.

3.2.2. *BV Equivalences*. In this section we will follow the diagrams presented in Figure 2 to construct BV equivalent theories stemming from either gravitational and topological qeGR. This will enable us to clarify the relation of gravitational qeGR to theories of gravity within the BV formalism.

NOTATION 3.18 Denote in the following by $\mathfrak{F}^{T,\beta}_{\star}$ the BV extensions associated to gravitational qeGR, qgH and gH. Similarly denote the BV extensions associated to the topological theories by $\mathfrak{F}^{\beta}_{\star}$.

In what follows we will only explicitly present the proof of one of our BV equivalences, since the remaining ones, while lengthy, are completely analogous and straight-forward. Indeed, the strategy to prove BV equivalence by elimination of general contractible pairs follows Proposition 1.31, and the strategy of proof we will use is outlined in Proposition 3.19.

PROPOSITION 3.19 In the invertibility sector $(\beta T \neq -id)$ with $\beta \neq -1$ there exists a BV equivalence between gravitational quadratically extended GR (Definition 3.10) and gravitational generalised Holst theory (Definition 3.11), $\mathfrak{F}_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} \simeq \mathfrak{F}_{qH}^{T,\beta}$.

Proof. Let T, β be within the gravitational sector such that one can use the BV extension of gravitational qeGR given in Definition 3.10. From Remark 3.15 we know that for $\beta \neq$ -1 and $\beta T \neq$ -id, $(\{S^{\dagger}, \zeta, \sigma^{\dagger}, \nu, B, c, \tau\}, \{\zeta^{\dagger}, S, \nu^{\dagger}, \sigma, c^{\dagger}, B^{\dagger}, \tau^{\dagger}\})$ is a general contractible pair. We use the unique solutions of the equations of motion for $\{S^{\dagger}, \zeta, \sigma^{\dagger}, \nu, B, c, \tau\}$ from Corollary 3.17 to define the map

 $\Phi \colon (S^{\dagger}, \zeta, \sigma^{\dagger}, \nu, B, c, \tau, \zeta^{\dagger}, S, \nu^{\dagger}, \sigma, c^{\dagger}, B^{\dagger}, \tau^{\dagger}) \longmapsto (P^{\dagger}, U^{\dagger}, V^{\dagger}, W^{\dagger}, X^{\dagger}, Y^{\dagger}, Z^{\dagger}, P, U, V, W, X, Y, Z),$ where

$$\begin{split} P^{\dagger} &= \zeta^{\dagger}, \qquad U^{\dagger} = S, \quad V^{\dagger} = \nu^{\dagger}, \quad W^{\dagger} = \sigma, \quad X^{\dagger} = c^{\dagger}, \quad Y^{\dagger} = B^{\dagger}, \quad Z^{\dagger} = \tau^{\dagger}, \\ P &= Q\zeta^{\dagger}, \quad U = QS, \quad V = Q\nu^{\dagger}, \quad W = Q\sigma, \quad X = Qc^{\dagger}, \quad Y = QB^{\dagger}, \quad Z = Q\tau^{\dagger}, \end{split}$$

and all other fields are mapped via the identity, such that:

$$S^{\dagger} \longmapsto P - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} d_A Y^{\dagger} - [a, P^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A P^{\dagger},$$

$$\zeta \longmapsto U - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} d_A W^{\dagger} - [a, U^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A U^{\dagger},$$

$$\sigma^{\dagger} \longmapsto V - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} d_A P^{\dagger} - [a, V^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A V^{\dagger},$$

$$\nu \longmapsto W - [a, W^{\dagger}],$$

$$B \longmapsto X - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} \left(\frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_A U^{\dagger}\right) - [a, X^{\dagger}] - [Y^{\dagger}, W^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A X^{\dagger},$$

$$c \longmapsto Y - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} (F_A) - [a, Y^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A Y^{\dagger},$$

$$\tau \longmapsto Z - \frac{1}{(1+\beta)} d_A e - [a, Z^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A Z^{\dagger}.$$

Applying this transformation to $S_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}$ yields:

$$\begin{split} \Phi\left(S_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}\right) &= \int_{M} -\frac{1}{2} \left(\mathcal{K}\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}F_{A}, \left(\frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}U^{\dagger}\right)\right) + \frac{1}{(1+\beta)}\eta(d_{A}e, d_{A}e)\right) \\ &+ \mathcal{K}\left(A^{\dagger}, d_{A}a + \imath_{\xi}F_{A}\right) + \eta(e^{\dagger}, [a, e] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}e) + \mathcal{K}\left(a^{\dagger}, \frac{1}{2}[a, a] - \frac{1}{2}\imath_{\xi}^{2}F_{A}\right) + \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Tr}[\imath_{[\xi,\xi]}\xi^{\dagger}] \\ &+ \eta\left(Z^{\dagger}, ([a, \cdot] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A})\left(Z - \frac{1}{(1+\beta)}d_{A}e - [a, Z^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}Z^{\dagger}\right)\right) \\ &+ \frac{(1+\beta)}{2} - \eta\left(Z - [a, Z^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}Z^{\dagger}, Z - [a, Z^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}Z^{\dagger}\right) \\ &+ \mathcal{K}\left(X^{\dagger}, ([a, \cdot] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A})\left(Y - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}(F_{A}) - [a, Y^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}Y^{\dagger}\right)\right) \\ &+ \mathcal{K}\left((Y - [a, Y^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}Y^{\dagger}), (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)(X - [a, X^{\dagger}] - [Y^{\dagger}, W^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}X^{\dagger})\right) \\ &+ \mathcal{K}\left(P - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}d_{A}Y^{\dagger} - [a, P^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}P^{\dagger}, [a, U^{\dagger}] \\ &+ (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)(U - [a, U^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}U^{\dagger}) + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}U^{\dagger}\right) \\ &+ \mathcal{K}\left(Y^{\dagger}, \left[Y - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}(F_{A}) - [a, Y^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}Y^{\dagger}, W^{\dagger}\right] \\ &+ ([a, \cdot] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A})\left(X - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1}\left(\frac{1}{2}e \wedge e + d_{A}U^{\dagger}\right) - [a, X^{\dagger}] - [Y^{\dagger}, W^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^{A}X^{\dagger}\right) \end{split}$$

$$+ d_A \Big(U - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} d_A W^{\dagger} - [a, U^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A U^{\dagger} \Big) + [Y^{\dagger}, (W - [a, W^{\dagger}])] \Big)$$

$$+ \mathcal{K} \left(P^{\dagger}, ([a, \cdot] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A) \left(U - (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} d_A W^{\dagger} - [a, U^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A U^{\dagger} \right) \right)$$

$$+ \mathcal{K} \left(V - [a, V^{\dagger}] - \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A V^{\dagger}, [a, W^{\dagger}] + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T) (W - [a, W^{\dagger}]) + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A W^{\dagger} \right)$$

$$- \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} d_A P^{\dagger}, [a, W^{\dagger}] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A W^{\dagger} \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(V^{\dagger}, ([a, \cdot] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A) (W - [a, W^{\dagger}]) \right)$$

While this action looks convoluted, the next step will drastically reduce it. Following what was done in Proposition 1.31 define a map $\phi \colon \mathcal{F}_{gH}^{T,\beta} \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}_{qeGR}^{T,\beta}$ such that

$$\phi^*\kappa = \begin{cases} 0, & \kappa \in \{P^{\dagger}, U^{\dagger}, V^{\dagger}, W^{\dagger}, X^{\dagger}, Y^{\dagger}, Z^{\dagger}, P, U, V, W, X, Y, Z\},\\ \kappa, & \kappa \in \{A^{\dagger}, e^{\dagger}, a^{\dagger}, \xi^{\dagger}, A, e, a, \xi\}. \end{cases}$$

Applying it to $\Phi(S_{aeGR}^T)$ yields:

$$\begin{split} \phi^*(\Phi(S_{qeGR}^{T,\beta})) &= \int_M -\frac{1}{2} \left(\mathcal{K}\left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T)^{-1} F_A, e \wedge e \right) + \frac{1}{(1+\beta)} \eta(d_A e, d_A e) \right) + \mathcal{K}\left(A^{\dagger}, d_A a + \imath_{\xi} F_A\right) \\ &+ \eta(e^{\dagger}, [a, e] + \mathcal{L}_{\xi}^A e) + \mathcal{K}\left(a^{\dagger}, \frac{1}{2}[a, a] - \frac{1}{2}\imath_{\xi}^2 F_A\right) + \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[\imath_{[\xi,\xi]} \xi^{\dagger}]. \end{split}$$

Rescaling the fields in the cotangent fibre, $A^{\dagger}, e^{\dagger}, a^{\dagger}, \xi^{\dagger}$, by -1 yields $-S_{gH}^{T,\beta}$. This rescaling can be promoted to a symplectomorphism. Comparing with the construction in Proposition 1.31 and Definition 3.11 this proves the claim.

The following results will remain without explicit proof, as it is an adaptation of the previous one.

PROPOSITION 3.20 If $(1+\beta) \neq 0$ then there exists a BV equivalence between topological quadratically extended GR 3.9 and topological generalised Holst theory 3.12, $\mathfrak{F}_{qeGR}^{\beta} \simeq \mathfrak{F}_{qH}^{\beta}$.

PROPOSITION 3.21 In the invertibility sector there exists a BV equivalence $\mathfrak{F}_{qeGR}^{T,\beta} \simeq \mathfrak{F}_{qgH}^{T,\beta}$. For $(1 + \beta) \neq 0$ there exists a BV equivalence $\mathfrak{F}_{qgH}^{T,\beta} \simeq \mathfrak{F}_{gH}^{T,\beta}$. This statement holds for both the gravitational and topological sector.

Using the above results yields the following theorem that theorem that summarises the relationship between the different theories considered in this work:

THEOREM 3.22 For any T, β the following diagram of BV equivalences commutes:



Proof. One needs to prove the claim for topological and gravitational qeGR separately, however the proof has been completely carried out in its parts. By combining Proposition 3.19, Proposition 3.20 and Proposition 3.21 all required components are provided.

An immediate corollary of Theorem 3.22 is the following:

COROLLARY 3.23 For $\beta \notin \{-1, 0\}$ and $T = \frac{1}{\beta}(\star^{-1} - \mathrm{id})$ the BV theory of deformed, quadratically extended BF (Definition Definition 3.10) is BV equivalent to that of Palatini–Cartan–Holst [CS18] (also compare Remark 2.24) up to a boundary term. Whenever M is closed they are BV equivalent.

4. Discussion and Outlook

In this work we have proposed a novel model for gauge theories and torsion modifications of gravity using a symmetry-broken $BF + \Lambda BB$ theory and without imposing external constraints. To this end we have utilised the trivial standard Lie algebra extensions presented in [KO06; KO07] together with a deformation term. It was subsequently shown that the deformations of the resulting theory, dubbed quadratically extended GR (qeGR), can be divided into two sectors of interest, the topological sector for which qeGR is topological and the gravitational sector for which it has exactly 2 local degrees of freedom and diffeomorphism symmetry. Through classical and later BV equivalences it was then shown that, for certain restrictions on the deformation and parameters, one can find significantly simpler, (weakly) BV equivalent, effective theories of qeGR. In particular it was shown that for specific deformation choices the quadratic torsion term that arises in these models directly relates qeGR to Palatini–Cartan–Holst theory (up to a boundary term that corresponds to the Nieh–Yan class). This result is stated in the sense of BV equivalences.

4.1. **BF** Theories of Gravity. We want to conclude by briefly highlighting other known paths to obtaining established theories of gravity from BF theory. In the following exposition we mostly follow [FS12] and the sources presented therein for the introduction

of (self-dual) Plebanski and MacDowell–Mansouri gravity. After each exposition we will highlight the relation and differences to the model of qeGR presented in this work.

4.1.1. Self-dual Plebanski gravity. The self-dual Plebanski formalism was first presented in [Ple77] and operates on a BF + BB type theory with Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{su}(2)$. Further fix the adjoint representation for the fields A and B. A theorem due to Urbantke [Urb84] states that if B is non-degenerate then the Urbantke tensor $g_{\mu\nu}$, defined by

$$\sqrt{|g|}g_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{12}\varepsilon_{ijk}\varepsilon^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}B^i_{\mu\alpha}B^j_{\beta\gamma}B^k_{\delta\nu},$$

is a (pseudo-Riemannian) metric. The action of self-dual Plebanski is written as

(25)
$$S[A, B, \Phi] \coloneqq \int_M B_i \wedge F(A)^i + \frac{1}{2} (\Lambda \delta_{ij} + \Phi_{ij}) B^i \wedge B^j.$$

The Lagrange-multiplier field Φ imposes the following condition on the field B:

(26)
$$B^i \wedge B^j = \frac{1}{3} \delta^{ij} B_k \wedge B^k$$

Assuming non-degenerate B one now uses the induced Urbantke metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ to define the associated tetrads e such that $g = e^*\eta$ where η is the Minkowski metric. One can then show (compare [FS12, p. 3]) that B is self-dual with respect to $g_{\mu\nu}$ and that, by rule of (26), B can be written in terms of the tetrads e as either of

$$B^i_{\pm} = \operatorname{sgn}(\eta) (P_{\pm})^i_{IJ} e^I \wedge e^J,$$

where P_{\pm} denotes the projection on the first or second factor of the chiral decomposition $\mathfrak{so}(3, \operatorname{sgn}(\eta)) \simeq \mathfrak{su}(2) \oplus \mathfrak{su}(2)$ respectively. This constraint is sometimes called the simplicity constraint. When working with the self-dual Plebanski action one usually fixes one of the two possible solutions.

Plugging this constraint into the Plebanski action one immediately recovers the form of Einstein–Cartan gravity in self-dual variables. Note however that if we work with $\mathfrak{su}(2)$ and a Lorentzian metric, all fields are a priori complex. To obtain real gravity one needs to impose further reality constraints (compare [CDJM91]). While classically unproblematic, they obstruct the quantisation of the theory (compare [FS12, p. 5],[Mik06]).

Plebanski gravity is quite different from the family of qeGR theories considered here: Instead of an explicit symmetry breaking using additional terms in the fields A and B, Plebanski gravity uses the algebraically complicated interplay of $\mathfrak{su}(2)$ and $\mathfrak{so}(3, \operatorname{sgn}(\eta))$ together with additional constraints (cf. 26) to reproduce a theory of gravity. Note that these "external" constraints, on which qeGR does not rely, become harder to handle in the quantisation procedure. However, inspecting (25) it could be an interesting exercise to define a qeGR family over $\mathfrak{su}(2)$ and find constraints similar to the simplicity and reality constraints to investigate possible direct parallels to Plebanski gravity. 4.1.2. MacDowell-Mansouri Gravity. An approach that differs from Plebanski's formulation of gravity can be found in that of MacDowell and Mansouri (MS), first introduced in [MM77] without any relation to BF theory. As proposed in [FS12] we will here present an Euclidean version of MS gravity with positive cosmological constant to showcase its main features. Instead of splitting $\mathfrak{so}(4)$ with a chiral decomposition as is done in self-dual Plebanski gravity, we make use of the split

$$\mathfrak{so}(5) \simeq \mathfrak{so}(4) \oplus \mathbb{R}^4$$

such that we can embed $\mathfrak{so}(4)$ within the larger $\mathfrak{so}(5)$. Note that in this context we should interpret the factor \mathbb{R}^4 as the symmetry algebra for translations. Using this split we can write a connection A on an $\mathfrak{so}(5)$ -bundle as $A = (\omega, e)^{34}$. This split translates to the associated curvature as

(27)
$$F(A) = (F(\omega) - e \wedge e, d_{\omega}e).$$

The action underlying MS gravity for $\Lambda > 0$ and $V \in \mathbb{R}$ is

(28)
$$S[A,B] = \int_{M} B_{ij} \wedge F(A)^{ij} - \frac{1}{2} (\Lambda \delta_{\alpha\gamma} \delta_{\beta\delta} + \varepsilon_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta4} V) B^{\alpha\beta} \wedge B^{\gamma\delta}.$$

As for usual $BF + \Lambda BB$ type theories, B is an auxiliary field which one can eliminate, at least classically, to obtain the second order action:

$$S_{MM}[A] = \frac{1}{2(V^2 - \Lambda^2)} \int_M V \operatorname{Tr}[F(A) \wedge \star F(A)] - \Lambda \operatorname{Tr}[F(A) \wedge F(A)] + \eta(d_\omega e, d_\omega e).$$

In the above action \star denotes the Hodge star internal to $\mathfrak{so}(4)$. The original formulation of MacDowell–Mansouri gravity in [MM77] was not yet connected to BF theories and contained only the first term. As noted in [FS12, p. 10] one can make use of the explicit form of A and F(A) to bring the action into the following form:

(29)
$$S[\omega, e] = \frac{V}{(V^2 - \Lambda^2)} \int_M \left(\operatorname{Tr}[T_{\frac{\Lambda}{V}}(F(\omega)) \wedge e \wedge e] - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}[e^4] \right) + C_1 E(\omega) + C_2 P(\omega) + C_3 N Y(\omega, e).$$

Here we denote by $E(\omega), P(\omega)$ and $NY(\omega, e)$ the Euler, Pontryagin and Nieh–Yan class respectively. The factors C_i are combinations of V and Λ^{35} . Thus one obtains, up to topological contributions, the Palatini–Cartan action for gravity with a cosmological constant.

MacDowell–Mansouri gravity does not rely on constraints enforced by Lagrange multipliers. Together with its likeness to a BF + BB type theory, which is then recast into the second order formalism in a form similar to topological Yang–Mills theory, one might expect that some quantisation properties carry over. Note however that MacDowell–Mansouri gravity is not a topological theory: The additional term introduced in (28) explicitly breaks the shift symmetry into a diffeomorphism symmetry. As [FS12] put it: The term "introduces a direction in the internal space". The authors also mention that attempts to mitigate this

³⁴Note that for simplicity we omit here some dimensionful constants introduced in [FS12].

³⁵The C_i also depend on the choice of a length scale l, which we have chosen to drop in our discussion. See however [FS12, p. 10].

problem by perturbatively expanding around the topological kinetic term has proven to be problematic since the first, topological order has different symmetries from all subsequent ones (cf. [RS06; Cat+98]).

We find that qeGR is quite similar to MacDowell–Mansouri gravity. Both essentially start with the idea of embedding the symmetries of theories of gravity, in our work $\mathfrak{so}(3,1)$, in a larger Lie algebra. One can even see striking parallels between the respective curvature forms (1) and (27). We have further shown in 2.4 and 3.1 that the gravitational sector of qeGR explicitly breaks several shift symmetries into a diffeomorphism symmetry, just as MS gravity does. Furthermore, both theories retain their likeness to $BF + \Lambda BB$ type theories and thus allow for an interpretation of gravity as a deformation of a topological background theory. They also share the benefit of a constraint-free description of gravity, working solely with field equations in their primary fields.

The model of qeGR studied here does however display several features that MS gravity does not. First and foremost qeGR provides a genuine generalisation over MS gravity by allowing general deformation automorphisms T. Even with the restrictions on T, and β enforced to obtain BV equivalence to gH (cf. Theorem 3.22) this still gives access to a vast family of theories. qeGR also avoids the (arbitrary) split of the Lie algebra performed in MS gravity, but it instead makes use of the (more natural) trivial quadratic extension of $\mathfrak{so}(3,1)$ by a suitable orthogonal module V. While this *does* introduce additional fields and symmetries, we have shown in this work that they can be eliminated within the BV formalism. Note as well, that the extension of $\mathfrak{so}(3,1)$ chosen here is but the most trivial one, and other ones can be studied, see Appendix B. This could be used to either formulate the most general action of gravity in first order variables (compare [RP09]) or rule out certain terms

All in all one could see the family of qeGR theories as a generalisation of MacDowell– Mansouri gravity. It allows for more general "potential" terms (compare (28)) while yielding interesting results for the role of torsion and the deformation of BF + BB type theories. In a sense it combines the versatility of Krasnov's approach [KP18] to modified gravity with the algebraically simple and constraint-free approach of MacDowell–Mansouri gravity. It would be particularly interesting to investigate which generalisations of the qeGR reproduce all topological terms found in (29) such that it yields the most general form of gravity in tetrad variables (compare [RP09]).

Appendix A. Calculations for Theorem 2.29

Here we collect the calculations needed for the proof of Theorem 2.29. We begin by stating the boundary 2-form

$$\varpi^{\partial}_{qeGR} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(\delta B, \delta A \right) + \eta (\delta \tau, \delta e) + \mathcal{K} \left(\delta S, \delta c \right).$$

Now calculate the action of δ on the six constraint functions and derive the respective hamiltonian vector fields with respect to ϖ_{aeGR}^{∂} .

• For I_{ε}

$$\delta I_{\varepsilon} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(\delta c, e \wedge \varepsilon \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, \delta e \wedge \varepsilon \right) + \eta (\left[\delta A, \tau \right] - d_A \delta \tau, \varepsilon).$$

The non-trivial components of the associated hamiltonian vector field \mathbb{I}_{ε} are:

 $(\mathbb{I}_{\varepsilon})_B = -\tau \wedge \varepsilon, \qquad (\mathbb{I}_{\varepsilon})_S = e \wedge \varepsilon, \qquad (\mathbb{I}_{\varepsilon})_\tau = -[c,\varepsilon], \qquad (\mathbb{I}_{\varepsilon})_e = d_A \varepsilon.$

• For M_{ζ}

$$\delta M_{\zeta} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(-d_A \delta A + (\mathrm{id} + \beta T) \delta c, \zeta \right)$$

The non-trivial components of the associated hamiltonian vector field \mathbb{M}_{ζ} are:

$$(\mathbb{M}_{\zeta})_B = d_A \zeta, \qquad (\mathbb{M}_{\zeta})_S = (\mathrm{id} + \beta T) \zeta.$$

• For L_{ρ}

$$\delta L_{\rho} = \int_{\partial M} \eta([\delta A, e] - d_A \delta e + (1 + \beta) \delta \tau, \rho)$$

The non-trivial components of the associated hamiltonian vector field \mathbb{L}_{ρ} are:

$$(\mathbb{L}_{\rho})_B = -\rho \wedge e, \qquad (\mathbb{L}_{\rho})_e = (1+\beta)\rho, \qquad (\mathbb{L}_{\rho})_\tau = d_A\rho.$$

• For K_{α}

$$\delta K_{\alpha} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left((\mathrm{id} + \beta T) \delta B + [\delta A, S] - d_A \delta S + \delta e \wedge e, \alpha \right).$$

The non-trivial components of the associated hamiltonian vector field \mathbb{K}_{α} are: $(\mathbb{K}_{\alpha})_{A} = (\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\alpha, \qquad (\mathbb{K}_{\alpha})_{B} = -[\alpha, S], \qquad (\mathbb{K}_{\alpha})_{c} = d_{A}\alpha, \qquad (\mathbb{K}_{\alpha})_{\tau} = -[\alpha, e].$ • For H_{θ}

$$\delta H_{\theta} = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left([\delta A, B] - d_A \delta B - \delta e \wedge \tau + e \wedge \delta \tau - [\delta c, S] + [c, \delta S], \theta \right).$$

The non-trivial components of the associated hamiltonian vector field \mathbb{H}_{θ} are:

$$\begin{aligned} (\mathbb{H}_{\theta})_A &= d_A \theta, \qquad (\mathbb{H}_{\theta})_B = [\theta, B], \qquad (\mathbb{H}_{\theta})_e = [\theta, e], \\ (\mathbb{H}_{\theta})_\tau &= [\theta, \tau], \qquad (\mathbb{H}_{\theta})_S = [\theta, S], \qquad (\mathbb{H}_{\theta})_c = [\theta, c]. \end{aligned}$$

Using the above one can calculate the Poisson-brackets between the generating function. For two 0-forms f, g the bracket takes the following form: $\{f, g\} = i_{X_f} \delta B$. Here X_f denotes the hamiltonian vector field associated to f. We restrict here to the three non-trivial brackets that might result in the constraint algebra not defining a Poisson subalgebra, namely $\{K_{\alpha}, L_{\rho}\}, \{K_{\alpha}, I_{\varepsilon}\}$ and $\{I_{\varepsilon}, L_{\rho}\}$.

58

• For
$$\{K_{\alpha}, L_{\rho}\}$$
:
 $\{K_{\alpha}, L_{\rho}\} = \imath_{\mathbb{K}_{\alpha}} \int_{\partial M} \eta([\delta A, e] - d_A \delta e + (1 + \beta)\delta\tau, \rho)$
 $= \int_{\partial M} \eta([(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\alpha, e] - (1 + \beta)[\alpha, e], \rho) = \int_{\partial M} \eta([\beta(T - \mathrm{id})\alpha, e], \rho).$

• For $\{K_{\alpha}, I_{\varepsilon}\}$:

$$\begin{split} \{K_{\alpha}, I_{\varepsilon}\} &= \imath_{\mathbb{K}_{\alpha}} \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(\delta c, e \wedge \varepsilon \right) + \mathcal{K} \left(c, \delta e \wedge \varepsilon \right) + \eta ([\delta A, \tau] - d_A \delta \tau, \varepsilon) \\ &= \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(d_A \alpha, e \wedge \varepsilon \right) + \eta ([(\mathrm{id} + \beta T)\alpha, \tau] + d_A [\alpha, e], \varepsilon) \\ &\stackrel{\partial}{=} L_{[\alpha, \varepsilon]} - \int_{\partial M} \eta ([\beta (\mathrm{id} - T)\alpha, \tau], \varepsilon). \end{split}$$

• For $\{I_{\varepsilon}, L_{\rho}\}$:

$$\begin{split} \{I_{\varepsilon}, L_{\rho}\} &= \imath_{\mathbb{I}_{\varepsilon}} \int_{\partial M} \eta([\delta A, e] - d_{A}\delta e + (1+\beta)\delta\tau, \rho) \\ &= \int_{\partial M} \eta(-[F_{A}, \varepsilon] + (1+\beta)[c, \varepsilon], \rho) = \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(F_{A} + (1+\beta)c, \varepsilon \wedge \rho\right) \\ &= M_{\varepsilon \wedge \rho} + \int_{\partial M} \mathcal{K} \left(\beta(\operatorname{id} - T)c, \varepsilon \wedge \rho\right) \end{split}$$

Appendix B. Quadratic Lie Algebra Extensions

Let \mathfrak{g} be a finite-dimensional Lie algebra and $(\rho, V, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V)$ an orthogonal \mathfrak{g} -module. Think of V as an abelian metric Lie algebra. Combining the wedge product \wedge on Chevalley– Eilenberg cochains $C^{\bullet}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}; V)$ of \mathfrak{g} and the non-degenerate symmetric pairing $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V$ on Vone obtains a bilinear multiplication map

$$\langle \cdot \wedge \cdot \rangle \colon C^{i}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}; V) \times C^{j}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}; V) \xrightarrow{\wedge} C^{i+j}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}; V \otimes V) \xrightarrow{\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{V}} C^{i+j}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}),$$
$$(\alpha, \beta) \longmapsto \langle \alpha \wedge \beta \rangle.$$

DEFINITION B.1 (Quadratic Cochains and Cocycles) Let $k \in 2\mathbb{N}_0$. Define the group of quadratic (p-1)-cochains as

$$C^{p-1}_Q(\mathfrak{g};V) \coloneqq C^{p-1}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g};V) \oplus C^{2p-2}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g};V).$$

The group structure is induced by the following multiplication map:

$$*: C_Q^{p-1}(\mathfrak{g}; V) \times C_Q^{p-1}(\mathfrak{g}; V) \longrightarrow C_Q^{p-1}(\mathfrak{g}; V),$$
$$(\alpha_1, \beta_1) \times (\alpha_2, \beta_2) \longmapsto (\alpha_1, \beta_1) * (\alpha_2, \beta_2) \coloneqq (\alpha_1 + \alpha_2, \beta_1 + \beta_2 + \frac{1}{2} \langle \alpha_1 \wedge \alpha_2 \rangle)$$

In the same manner we define the set of quadratic p-cocycles as

$$\mathcal{Z}^p_Q(\mathfrak{g};V) \coloneqq \left\{ (\alpha,\beta) \in C^p_{CE}(\mathfrak{g};V) \oplus C^{2p-1}_{CE}(\mathfrak{g}) \bar{d}\alpha = 0, d\beta = \frac{1}{2} \langle \alpha \wedge \alpha \rangle \right\}$$

LEMMA B.2 ([KO06, Lemma 2.1]) Let $k \in 2\mathbb{N}_0$. Let further $(\alpha, \beta) \in C_{CE}^k(\mathfrak{g}; V) \oplus C_{CE}^{2k-1}(\mathfrak{g})$ and $(\gamma, \delta) \in C_{CE}^{k-1}(\mathfrak{g}; V) \oplus C_{CE}^{2k-2}(\mathfrak{g})$. One can define a right action of $C_Q^{k-1}(\mathfrak{g}; V)$ on $C_{CE}^k(\mathfrak{g}; V) \oplus C_{CE}^{2k-1}(\mathfrak{g})$ acting as the identity on k-cocycles $\mathcal{Z}_Q^k(\mathfrak{g}; V)$ by

$$(\alpha,\beta)(\gamma,\delta) \coloneqq \left(\alpha + d\gamma, \beta + d\delta + \left\langle \left(\alpha + \frac{1}{2}d\gamma\right) \wedge \gamma \right\rangle \right).$$

DEFINITION B.3 Let again $k \in 2\mathbb{N}_0$. Since $\mathcal{Z}^{2k-2}(\mathfrak{g})$ acts trivially on $C_{CE}^k(\mathfrak{g}; V) \oplus C_{CE}^{2k-1}(\mathfrak{g})$ using the action defined in Lemma B.2, it amounts to an action of the group of quadratic k-coboundaries

$$\mathcal{B}_Q^k(\mathfrak{g}; V) \coloneqq (C_{CE}^{k-1}(\mathfrak{g}; V) \oplus \mathcal{B}_{CE}^{2k-1}(\mathfrak{g}), *),$$

equipped with the following multiplication map:

$$*: \mathcal{B}_Q^k(\mathfrak{g}; V) \times \mathcal{B}_Q^k(\mathfrak{g}; V) \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}_Q^k(\mathfrak{g}; V),$$
$$(\alpha_1, \beta_1) \times (\alpha_2, \beta_2) \longmapsto (\alpha_1, \beta_1) * (\alpha_2, \beta_2) \coloneqq \left(\alpha_1 + \alpha_2, \beta_1 + \beta_2 + \frac{1}{2}d \langle \alpha_1 \wedge \alpha_2 \rangle\right)$$

DEFINITION B.4 (Quadratic Cohomology) Let $k \in 2\mathbb{N}_0$. Define the k-th quadratic cohomology of \mathfrak{g} as the quotient space

$$\mathcal{H}^k_Q(\mathfrak{g}; V) \coloneqq \mathcal{Z}^k_Q(\mathfrak{g}; V) / \mathcal{B}^k_Q(\mathfrak{g}; V),$$

where the quotient is understood as the quotient space defined by the action of $\mathcal{B}_Q^k(\mathfrak{g}; V)$ on $\mathcal{Z}_Q^k(\mathfrak{g}; V)$. We denote a cohomology class as $[\alpha, \beta] \in \mathcal{H}_Q^k(\mathfrak{g}; V)$.

We will now describe a procedure pioneered in [KO06] to extend any pair of a Lie algebra and an orthogonal module on it to a metric Lie algebra. For this we closely follow [KO06, chapter 3].

REMARK B.5 The above notion of a quadratic extension coincides with the categorial notion of an algebra extension where an extension of an algebra $\mathfrak{a} \in Alg$ over a field \Bbbk is given by an epimorphism $\tilde{\mathfrak{a}} \xrightarrow{p} \mathfrak{a}$. If the kernel of p exists, as it does for most cases, this

induces a short exact sequence

$$\ker(p) \longrightarrow \widetilde{\mathfrak{a}} \stackrel{p}{\longrightarrow} \mathfrak{a}.$$

The following extension procedure for Lie algebras makes use of their quadratic cohomology and provides a generalisation to the trivial standard extensions introduced in Definition 1.6.

DEFINITION B.6 (Standard Extensions) Let $(\alpha, \beta) \in \mathbb{Z}_Q^2(\mathfrak{g}; V)$ and define the vector space $\mathfrak{d} := \mathfrak{g}^* \oplus V \oplus \mathfrak{g}$. We define an inner product $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} : \mathfrak{d} \times \mathfrak{d} \longrightarrow \Bbbk$ by

$$(z_1 + v_1 + g_1) \times (z_2 + v_2 + g_2) \longmapsto \langle v_1, v_2 \rangle_V + z_1(g_2) + z_2(g_1).$$

We further denote by $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}} : \mathfrak{d} \times \mathfrak{d} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{d}$ the unique antisymmetric bilinear assignment such that

- $\begin{array}{ll} (1) \ \langle [X,Y]_{\mathfrak{d}},Z\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} = \langle X,[Z,Y]_{\mathfrak{d}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} \ \text{for all} \ X,Y,Z \in \mathfrak{d}, \\ (2) \ [\mathfrak{d},\mathfrak{g}^*]_{\mathfrak{d}} \subset \mathfrak{g}^*, \ [\mathfrak{g}^*,\mathfrak{g}^*]_{\mathfrak{d}} = 0, \ [V,V]_{\mathfrak{d}} \subset \mathfrak{g}^*, \end{array}$
- (3) $[g_1, g_2]_{\mathfrak{d}} = \beta(g_1, g_2, \cdot) + \alpha(g_1, g_2) + [g_1, g_2]_{\mathfrak{g}}$ for all $g_1, g_2 \in \mathfrak{g}$,
- (4) $\langle [g, v_1]_{\mathfrak{d}}, v_2 \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}} = \langle \rho(g)v_1, v_2 \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}}$ for all $g \in \mathfrak{g}$ and $v_1, v_2 \in V$.

In the above equations the canonical inclusions of $\mathfrak{g}^*, \mathfrak{g}$ and V into \mathfrak{d} were omitted to clean up the equations. We call the standard extension arising from the metric Lie algebra $\mathfrak{d}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathfrak{g},V,\rho) \coloneqq (\mathfrak{d}, [\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}}, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}})$ the standard extension by (α,β) of \mathfrak{g} by V and denote it by $(\mathfrak{d}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathfrak{g},V,\rho),\mathfrak{g}^*,i,p)$ or $\mathfrak{d}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathfrak{g},V,\rho)$ for short. Note that $i: V \longrightarrow V \oplus \mathfrak{g}$ and $p: V \oplus \mathfrak{g} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}$ are given by the canonical injection and projection. For $(\alpha, \beta) = (0, 0)$, call the arising standard extension the trivial standard extension.

The definition of standard extensions is justified by the following result:

PROPOSITION B.7 ([KO06, Proposition 3.1, 3.2]) The antisymmetric bilinear assignment $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}}$ constructed in Definition 1.6 is unique. For $(\alpha, \beta) \in \mathcal{Z}_Q^2(\mathfrak{g}; V)$ the tuple $\mathfrak{d}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathfrak{g}, V, \rho) := (\mathfrak{d}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{d}}, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{d}})$ defines a metric Lie algebra and a quadratic extension of \mathfrak{g} by $(\rho, V, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V)$.

The following coherence result shows that, up to isomorphisms, we only need to consider standard extensions:

THEOREM B.8 ([KO06, Theorem 3.1]) The equivalence classes of quadratic extensions of a Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} by an orthogonal \mathfrak{g} -module $(\rho, V, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V)$ are in one-to-one correspondence quadratic 2-cohomology classes in $\mathcal{H}^2_Q(\mathfrak{g}; V)$.

Thus in particular one can talk about *the* trivial standard extension of a Lie algebra by an orthogonal module.

References

- [AKSZ97] M. Aleksandrov, M. Kontsevich, A. Schwarz, and O. Zaboronsky. "The geometry of the master equation and topological quantum field theory". In: Int. J. Mod. Phys. A (12 1997), pp. 1405–1430.
- [And89] I. M. Anderson. *The Variational Bicomplex.* tech. rep. Utah State Technical Report,, last access: 27.01.2023, 14:51. 1989.
- [AP04] H. I. Arcos and J. G. Pereira. "Torsion Gravity: a Reappraisal". In: International Journal of Modern Physics D 13.10 (2004), pp. 2193–2240.
- [BGST05] G. Barnich, M. Grigoriev, A. Semikhatov, and I. Tipunin. "Parent Field Theory and Unfolding in BRST First-Quantized Terms". In: Communications in Mathematical Physics 260.1 (2005), pp. 147–181.
- [BBH95] G. Barnich, F. Brandt, and M. Henneaux. "Local BRST cohomology in the antifield formalism: I. General theorems". In: Communications in Mathematical Physics 174.1 (1995), pp. 57–91.
- [BG11] G. Barnich and M. Grigoriev. "First order parent formulation for generic gauge field theories". In: *Journal of High Energy Physics* 2011.1 (2011).
- [BF83] I. Batalin and E. Fradkin. "A generalized canonical formalism and quantization of reducible gauge theories". In: *Physics Letters B* 122.2 (1983), pp. 157–164.
- [BV77] I. Batalin and G. Vilkovisky. "Relativistic S-matrix of dynamical systems with boson and fermion constraints". In: *Physics Letters B* 69.3 (1977), pp. 309–312.
- [BV81] I. Batalin and G. Vilkovisky. "Gauge algebra and quantization". In: *Physics Letters B* 102.1 (1981), pp. 27–31.
- [Blo21] C. Blohmann. Lagrangian Field Theory. Lecture notes, last accessed 12.04.23 15:10. Max Planck Institute for Mathematics, Bonn, 2021.
- [Bra97] F. Brandt. "Gauge covariant algebras and local BRST cohomology". In: (1997).
- [CCS21a] G. Canepa, A. S. Cattaneo, and M. Schiavina. "Boundary structure of general relativity in tetrad variables". In: Advances in Theoretical and Mathematical Physics 25.2 (2021), pp. 327–377.
- [CCS21b] G. Canepa, A. S. Cattaneo, and M. Schiavina. "General Relativity and the AKSZ Construction". In: Communications in Mathematical Physics 385.3 (2021), pp. 1571–1614.
- [CCT21] G. Canepa, A. S. Cattaneo, and M. Tecchiolli. "Gravitational Constraints on a Lightlike Boundary". In: Annales Henri Poincaré 22.9 (2021), pp. 3149–3198.
- [CS22] G. Canepa and M. Schiavina. Fully extended BV-BFV description of General Relativity in three dimensions. 2022.
- [CDJM91] R. Capovilla, J. Dell, T. Jacobson, and L. Mason. "Self-dual 2-forms and gravity". In: Classical and Quantum Gravity 8.1 (1991), p. 41.
- [Car98] S. Carlip. Quantum Gravity in 2 1 Dimensions. Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics. Cambridge University Press, 1998.
- [CR16] S. M. Carroll and G. N. Remmen. "What is the entropy in entropic gravity?" In: *Physical Review D* 93.12 (2016).

- [Cat+98] A. S. Cattaneo, P. Cotta-Ramusino, F. Fucito, M. Martellini, M. Rinaldi, A. Tanzini, and M. Zeni. "Four-Dimensional Yang-Mills Theory as a Deformation of Topological BF Theory". In: *Communications in Mathematical Physics* 197.3 (1998), pp. 571–621.
- [CS19] A. S. Cattaneo and M. Schiavina. "BV-BFV approach to General Relativity: Palatini–Cartan–Holst action". In: Advances in Theoretical and Mathematical Physics 23.8 (2019), pp. 2025–2059.
- [CSS18] A. S. Cattaneo, M. Schiavina, and I. Selliah. "BV equivalence between triadic gravity and BF theory in three dimensions". In: Letters in Mathematical Physics 108.8 (2018), pp. 1873–1884.
- [CMR14] A. S. Cattaneo, P. Mnev, and N. Reshetikhin. "Classical BV Theories on Manifolds with Boundary". In: *Communications in Mathematical Physics* 332.2 (2014), pp. 535–603.
- [CMR17] A. S. Cattaneo, P. Mnev, and N. Reshetikhin. "Perturbative Quantum Gauge Theories on Manifolds with Boundary". In: Communications in Mathematical Physics 357.2 (2017), pp. 631–730.
- [CMR20] A. S. Cattaneo, P. Mnev, and N. Reshetikhin. "A Cellular Topological Field Theory". In: Communications in Mathematical Physics 374.2 (2020), pp. 1229– 1320.
- [CMR12] A. S. Cattaneo, P. Mnev, and N. Reshetikhin. "Classical and Quantum Lagrangian Field Theories with Boundary". In: Proceedings of Proceedings of the Corfu Summer Institute 2011 — PoS(CORFU 2011). Sissa Medialab, 2012.
- [CMW22] A. S. Cattaneo, P. Mnev, and K. Wernli. "Constrained systems, generalized Hamilton-Jacobi actions, and quantization". In: *Journal of Geometric Mechanics* 14.2 (2022), pp. 179–272.
- [CM20] A. S. Cattaneo and N. Moshayedi. "Introduction to the BV-BFV formalism". In: Reviews in Mathematical Physics 32.09 (2020), p. 2030006.
- [CR01] A. S. Cattaneo and C. A. Rossi. "Higher-Dimensional BF Theories in the Batalin-Vilkovisky Formalism: The BV Action and Generalized Wilson Loops". In: Communications in Mathematical Physics 221.3 (2001), pp. 591–657.
- [CS18] A. S. Cattaneo and M. Schiavina. "The Reduced Phase Space of Palatini–Cartan–Holst Theory". In: Annales Henri Poincaré 20.2 (2018), pp. 445–480.
- [CP19] J. L. Cubero and N. J. Poplawski. "Analysis of big bounce in Einstein–Cartan cosmology". In: Classical and Quantum Gravity 37.2 (2019), p. 025011.
- [Del+99] P. Deligne, P. Etingof, D. S. Freed, L. C. Jeffrey, D. Kazhdan, J. W. Morgan,
 D. R. Morrison, and E. Witten. *Quantum Fields and Strings: A Course for Mathematicians. Vol. 1.* 1st. Vol. Volume 1. American Mathematical Society, 1999.
- [DC20] C. F. Diether III and J. Christian. "On the Role of Einstein–Cartan Gravity in Fundamental Particle Physics". In: *Universe* 6.8 (2020), p. 112.
- [Dir58] P. A. M. Dirac. The theory of gravitation in Hamiltonian form. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London A, 1958, 246:333–343.

- [DL11] M. Dupuis and E. R. Livine. "Revisiting the simplicity constraints and coherent intertwiners". In: *Classical and Quantum Gravity* 28.8 (2011), p. 085001.
- [FFR82] M. Ferraris, M. Francaviglia, and C. Reina. "Variational formulation of general relativity from 1915 to 1925 "Palatini's method" discovered by Einstein in 1925". In: General Relativity and Gravitation 14.3 (1982), pp. 243–254.
- [FS12] L. Freidel and S. Speziale. "On the Relations between Gravity and BF Theories". In: Symmetry, Integrability and Geometry: Methods and Applications 32 (8 2012).
- [FS05] L. Freidel and A. Starodubtsev. Quantum gravity in terms of topological observables. 2005.
- [GM95] G. Giachetta and L. Mangiarotti. In: Int J Theor Phys 34 (1995).
- [Gri11] M. Grigoriev. "Parent formulation at the Lagrangian level". In: Journal of High Energy Physics 2011.7 (2011).
- [HKS20] C. Hadfield, S. Kandel, and M. Schiavina. "Ruelle Zeta Function from Field Theory". In: Annales Henri Poincaré 21.12 (2020), pp. 3835–3867.
- [Ham02] R. T. Hammond. "Torsion gravity". In: Reports on Progress in Physics 65.5 (2002), pp. 599–649.
- [HHKN76] F. W. Hehl, P. von der Heyde, G. D. Kerlick, and J. M. Nester. "General relativity with spin and torsion: Foundations and prospects". In: *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 48 (3 1976), pp. 393–416.
- [Hen90] M. Henneaux. "Elimination of the auxiliary fields in the antifield formalism". In: *Physics Letters B* 238.2 (1990), pp. 299–304.
- [HT92] M. Henneaux and C. Teitelboim. Quantization of Gauge Systems. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1992.
- [Hil15] D. Hilbert. "Die Grundlagen der Physik . (Erste Mitteilung.)" In: Nachrichten von der Gesellschaft der Wissenschaften zu Göttingen, Mathematisch-Physikalische Klasse 1915 (1915), pp. 395–408.
- [HJKP18] M. Hohmann, L. Järv, M. Krššák, and C. Pfeifer. "Teleparallel theories of gravity as analogue of nonlinear electrodynamics". In: *Physical Review D* 97.10 (2018).
- [IW16] A. N. Ivanov and M. Wellenzohn. "Einstein-Cartan Gravity with Torsion Field Serving as Origin for Cosmological Constant or Dark Energy Density". In: *The Astrophysical Journal* 829.1 (2016), p. 47.
- [KO06] I. Kath and M. Olbrich. "Metric Lie algebras and quadratic extensions". In: *Transformation Groups* 11 (2006), pp. 87–131.
- [KO07] I. Kath and M. Olbrich. "The classification problem for pseudo-Riemannian symmetric spaces". In: (2007), p. 55.
- [KT79] J. Kijowski and W. M. Tulczyjew. "Symplectic Framework for Field Theories". Lect. Notes Phys. 107, 1979.
- [KP18] K. Krasnov and R. Percacci. "Gravity and unification: a review". In: Classical and Quantum Gravity 35.14 (2018), p. 143001.

64

- [Kra20] K. Krasnov. Formulations of General Relativity: Gravity, Spinors and Differential Forms. Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics. Cambridge University Press, 2020.
- [Lee19] J. Lee. Introduction to Riemannian Manifolds. Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer International Publishing, 2019.
- [MM77] S. W. MacDowell and F. Mansouri. "Unified Geometric Theory of Gravity and Supergravity". In: *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 38 (14 1977), pp. 739–742.
- [Még20] E. A. S. Mégier. "Square-torsion gravity, dark matter halos and the baryonic Tully-Fisher relation". In: *The European Physical Journal C* 80.12 (2020).
- [Mik06] A. Mikovic. "Quantum Gravity as a Broken Symmetry Phase of a BF Theory". In: Symmetry, Integrability and Geometry: Methods and Applications 86 (2 2006).
- [Mne08] P. Mnev. Discrete BF theory. 2008. arXiv: 0809.1160 [hep-th].
- [Mne17] P. Mnev. Lectures on Batalin-Vilkovisky formalism and its applications in topological quantum field theory. 2017.
- [MSW19] P. Mnev, M. Schiavina, and K. Wernli. "Towards Holography in the BV-BFV Setting". In: Annales Henri Poincaré 21.3 (2019), pp. 993–1044.
- [Mos22] N. Moshayedi. "Quantum Field Theoretic Approach to Deformation Quantization". In: Kontsevich's Deformation Quantization and Quantum Field Theory. Springer International Publishing, 2022, pp. 233–320.
- [Pel94] P. Peldán. "Actions for gravity, with generalizations: a title". In: Classical and Quantum Gravity 11.5 (1994), pp. 1087–1132.

[Ple77] J. F. Plebański. "On the separation of Einsteinian substructures". In: Journal of Mathematical Physics 18.12 (1977), pp. 2511–2520.

- [Pop13a] N. Poplawski. Intrinsic spin requires gravity with torsion and curvature. 2013. arXiv: 1304.0047 [gr-qc].
- [Pop12] N. J. Poplawski. "Big bounce from spin and torsion". In: General Relativity and Gravitation 44.4 (2012), pp. 1007–1014.
- [Pop13b] N. J. Poplawski. "Cosmological consequences of gravity with spin and torsion". In: Astronomical Review 8.3 (2013), pp. 108–115.
- [Pop13c] N. J. Poplawski. "Cosmological consequences of gravity with spin and torsion". In: Astronomical Review 8.3 (2013), pp. 108–115.
- [RS21] K. Rejzner and M. Schiavina. "Asymptotic Symmetries in the BV-BFV Formalism". In: *Communications in Mathematical Physics* 385 (2021).
- [Rej11] K. Rejzner. Batalin-Vilkovisky formalism in locally covariant field theory. 2011.
- [RP09] D. J. Rezende and A. Perez. "Four-dimensional Lorentzian Holst action with topological terms". In: *Physical Review D* 79.6 (2009).
- [RS06] C. Rovelli and S. Speziale. "On the expansion of a quantum field theory around a topological sector". In: *General Relativity and Gravitation* 39.2 (2006), pp. 167–178.
- [Sá01] N. B. E. Sá. "Hamiltonian Analysis of General Relativity with the Immirzi Parameter". In: International Journal of Modern Physics D 10.03 (2001), pp. 261–272.

[Sca06]	R. Scarpa. "Modified Newtonian Dynamics, an Introductory Review". In: AIP
	Conference Proceedings (2006).
[Sch00]	A. Schwarz. Topological quantum field theories. 2000. arXiv: hep-th/0011260 [hep-th].
[SCS23]	F. M. C. Simão, A. S. Cattaneo, and M. Schiavina. "BV equivalence with
	boundary". In: Letters in Mathematical Physics 113.1 (2023), p. 25.
[Sta97]	J. Stasheff. The (secret?) homological algebra of the Batalin-Vilkovisky approach. 1997.
[Tec19]	M. Tecchiolli. "On the Mathematics of Coframe Formalism and Einstein–Cartan
	Theory—A Brief Review". In: Universe 5.10 (2019), p. 206.
[Urb84]	H. Urbantke. "On integrability properties of SU (2) Yang–Mills fields. I. In-
	finitesimal part". In: Journal of Mathematical Physics 25.7 (1984), pp. 2321–
	2324.
[Wit88]	E. Witten. " $2 + 1$ dimensional gravity as an exactly soluble system". In: Nuclear
	<i>Physics B</i> 311.1 (1988), pp. 46–78.
[Zuc 87]	G. J. Zuckerman. "ACTION PRINCIPLES AND GLOBAL GEOMETRY". In:
	Mathematical Aspects of String Theory. 1987, pp. 259–284.
Institut Switzerlani	für Mathematik, Universität Zürich, Winterthurerstrasse 190, 8057 Zürich,

 $Email \ address: \texttt{cattaneo@math.uzh.ch}$

Department of Mathematics, University of Notre Dame, 255 Hurley Bldg, Notre Dame, IN 46556, USA

 $Email \ address: \verb"leonmenger@nd.edu"$

Department of Mathematics, University of Pavia, Via Ferrata 5, 27100 Pavia, Italy

INFN SEZIONE DI PAVIA, VIA BASSI 6, 27100 PAVIA, ITALY *Email address:* michele.schiavina@unipv.it